# DRUK GREEN POWER CORPORATION LIMITED



#### BIDDING DOCUMENT FOR SUPPLY OF HYDRAULIC LAB ACCESSORIES

TENDER No.: THP0029/2025 DATE:08.08.2025

(INTERNATIONAL COMPETITIVE BIDDING)



### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

NOTICE I	NVITING TENDER	1
SECTION	I – INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS	4
SECTION	I – INSTRUCTION TO BIDDERS	5
A. IN	TRODUCTION	5
ITB. 1.	Definitions and Interpretations	5
ITB. 2.	Source of Funds	5
ITB. 3.	Scope of Supply	5
ITB. 4.	Fraud and Corruption	5
ITB. 5.	Eligibility of Bidders	6
ITB. 6.	Exclusion of Bidders	7
ITB. 7.	Eligible Countries	7
ITB. 8.	Joint Venture Bids	8
ITB. 9.	Responsibility of Bidders	8
B. BIDDI	NG DOCUMENTS	9
ITB. 10.	Contents of Bidding Documents	9
ITB. 11.	Clarifications on Bidding Documents	9
ITB. 12.	Pre-Bid Meeting	10
ITB. 13.	Amendment of Bidding Documents	10
C. PREPA	ARATION OF BIDS	10
ITB. 14.	Cost of bidding	10
ITB. 15.	Language of the Bid and Unit of Measur	re 10
ITB. 16.	Alternative Bids	11
ITB. 17.	Documents Constituting the Bid	11
ITB. 18.	Bid Submission Form and Price Schedul	es 12
ITB. 19.	Bid Prices and Discounts	13
ITB. 20.	Price Adjustment	13
ITB. 21.	Currencies of Bid	14
ITB. 22.	Period of Validity of Bids	14
ITB. 23.	Bid Security	14
ITB. 24.	Signing of Bids	15
D. SUBMISSION OF BIDS		16



ITB. 25.	Submission of Bids		16
ITB. 26.	Deadline for Submission of Bids		16
ITB. 27.	Late Bids		17
ITB. 28.	Withdrawal, Substitution or Modification of B	ds	17
E. BID OF	PENING, EVALUATION AND COMPARISON	N	17
ITB. 29.	Bid Opening		17
ITB. 30.	Confidentiality		19
ITB. 31.	Clarification of Bids		19
ITB. 32.	Responsiveness of Bids		20
ITB. 33.	Technical Evaluation		20
ITB. 34.	Correction of Arithmetical Errors in Price Bid		21
ITB. 35.	Evaluation and Comparison of Bids		22
ITB. 36.	Post-qualification of the Bidder		25
ITB. 37.	DGPC's Right to Accept any Bid and to Reject	any or all Bids	25
F. AWAR	D OF CONTRACT		25
ITB. 38.	Award Criteria		25
ITB. 39.	Notification of Award		25
ITB. 40.	Debriefing by DGPC		26
ITB. 41.	Signing of Contract Agreement		26
ITB. 42.	Performance Security		26
G. VEND	OR RATING SYSTEM		27
ITB. 43.	Vendor Rating System		27
SECTION	II – BID DATA SHEET		28
SECTION	III – TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS		34
1. Backs	round about DGPC		35
2. Scope	of Supply		35
3. Techr	ical Specification		35
4. Inspec	ction and Tests:	Error! Bookmark not defin	ed.
5. Drawi	ngs: NA	Error! Bookmark not defin	ed.
SECTION	IV – BIDDING FORMS		83
Form 1: B	id Security (Bank Guarantee)		84
Form 2: C	ertificate Regarding Acceptance of Important C	onditions	86
Form 3: In	tegrity Pact Statement		87
Form 4: B	idder's Information Form		90
			ii
			-



Form 5: P	Power of Attorney	92
Form 6: I	nformation for Meeting Qualification Requirement (QR)	94
Form 8: N	Manufacturer's Authorization Form	100
Form 9: Form of Joint Venture Agreement (if applicable)		101
Form 10A	a: Deviations Schedule of Technical Bid	104
Form 10E	3: Deviation Schedule of Financial Bid	105
Form 12A	a: Bid Submission Form for Technical Bid	107
Form 12B	3: Financial Bid Submission	110
Form 13:	Price Schedule	113
Form 14:	Vendor Rating System Acceptance	120
SECTION	N V – GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	121
A. CONT	RACT AND INTERPRETATION	122
GCC.1.	Definitions	122
GCC.2.	Contract Documents	124
GCC.3.	Interpretation	124
GCC.4.	Fraud and Corruption	125
GCC.5.	Language	126
GCC.6.	Joint Venture	127
GCC.7.	Notices	127
GCC.8.	Governing Law	127
GCC.9.	Settlement of Disputes	127
B. SUBJE	ECT MATTER OF CONTRACT	129
GCC.10.	Supplier's Responsibilities	129
GCC.11.	DGPC's Responsibilities	129
GCC.12.	Subcontracting	129
GCC.13.	Specifications and Standards	129
GCC.14.	Quality Assurance Plan	129
GCC.15.	Inspection and Tests	130
GCC.16.	Packing, Delivery and Documents	131
GCC.17.	Insurance and Transportation	131
C. PA	YMENT	132
GCC.18.	Contract Price	132
GCC.19.	Terms of Payment	132
GCC.20.	Taxes and Duties	132
		iii
		111



GCC.21. Performance Security	133
GCC.22. Advance Payment	133
D. INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY	133
GCC.23. Copyright	133
GCC.24. Confidential Information	133
GCC.25. Patent Indemnity	134
E. GUARANTEES AND LIABILITIES	135
GCC.26. Liquidated Damages	135
GCC.27. Warranty	135
GCC.28. Limitations of Liability	136
F. RISK DISTRIBUTION	136
GCC.29. Change in Laws and Regulations	136
GCC.30. Force Majeure	137
G. CHANGE IN CONTRACT ELEMENTS	137
GCC.31. Variations	137
GCC.32. Extension of Time for Delivery	137
GCC.33. Export Restrictions	138
GCC.34. Termination	139
GCC.35. Assignment	140
SECTION VI – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	141
SECTION VII – CONTRACT FORMS	146
Form 1: Purchase Order	147
Form 2: Contract Agreement	148
Form 3: Bank Guarantee for Contract Performance	151
Form 4: Bank Guarantee for Advance Payment	153
Form 4: Validity extension of Bank Guarantee	155
SECTION VIII – ANNEXURE	156
1. Details of Electronic Bidding Procedure (if applicable): Not Applicable	157
SECTION IX – VENDOR RATING SYSTEM	158
1. VENDOR RATING SYSTEM (VRS)	159
1.1. Vendor Assessment Criteria	159
1.2. Performance Measure Weightage	159
1.3. Supplier Assessment Category	159
1.4. Illustration for the Computation of Vendor Rating	159

iv





## **NOTICE INVITING TENDER**



#### নমুগাপুনানমুহ প্র্রাণ্ ঐনানান ইনুর্নন্। Druk Green Power Corporation Limited (a dhi company)



# TALA HYDROPOWER PLANT NOTICE INVITING TENDER (INTERNATIONAL COMPETITIVE BIDDING) FOR SUPPLY OF HYDRAULIC LAB ACCESSORIES

Tender No: THP0029/2025 Date: 08.08.2025

- 1.0 Tala Hydropower Plant (THP), Druk Green Power Corporation Limited (DGPCL), invites sealed Bids from eligible International Bidders *on single stage single envelop basis* from bidders meeting the qualification requirements for **Supply of Hydraulic Lab Accessories** as per the scope of supply mentioned hereinafter.
- 2.0 The detailed Technical Specifications, scope of supply and terms and conditions are given in the Bidding Documents, which are available at the address given below as per the following schedule:

NIT No	:	THP0029/2025 dated 08.08.2025
Document availability	:	From <b>12.08.2025</b> to <b>22.08.2025</b>
date & time		
Bid Submission (date &	:	Up to 22.08.2025 at 13:00 Hrs.(BST)
time)		
Pre-bid meeting (insert if	:	Not Applicable
applicable)		
Bid opening date & time	:	22.08.2025 at 14:30 Hrs.(BST)

- 3.0 Bidding Documents shall be downloaded from DGPC website (<a href="www.drukgreen.bt">www.drukgreen.bt</a>) free of cost. Bidders downloading the documents from the website should register themselves by informing to the nodal officer of DGPC immediately after the documents are downloaded or, before the deadline for submission of the Bid and their intention to submit the Bid.
- 4.0 Downloading of Bidding Documents shall not automatically construe that the Bidder fulfils the Qualifying Requirements which shall be determined during Bid evaluation based on data/documents submitted by the Bidder. Bids shall be submitted at the address given below and shall be opened in the presence of Bidder's representatives who choose to attend.
- 5.0 All Bids must be accompanied by Bid Security for an amount of **BTN. /INR. 28,000.00(Indian Rupee/Bhutanese Ngultrum Twenty Eight Thousand) only** in the form of Bank Guarantee, issued by any Financial Institutions acceptable and enforceable by Financial Institutions in Bhutan or Demand Draft /Cash Warrant/Cash deposit and shall remain valid till **20.11.2025.** Bids not accompanied with an acceptable Bid security as specified in Bidding Documents or Bids



accompanied with Bid Security of inadequate value and validity shall be rejected by DGPC at the time of the opening.

- 6.0 Qualification Requirement for Bidders shall be as specified in BDS.
- 7.0 No request for sending the Bidding Documents by post or by Courier Service shall be entertained. Bid Documents are not transferrable.
- 8.0 DGPC reserves the right to accept or reject any Bid partly or fully or cancel the bidding process without assigning any reasons thereof and in such case no Bidder/intending Bidder shall have any claim arising out of such action of DGPC.
- 9.0 Bidder must submit the copies of:
  - (i) Certificate of Incorporation in case of companies/Sales Tax or any other Tax Registration Certificate/any other certificate as an evidence of being a legal entity for International Bidders
  - (ii) Valid Trade Licence and Valid Tax Clearance for Bhutanese Bidders.
  - (iii) Signed Integrity Pact statement as per the format provided in the Bidding Documents along with their Bid.
- 10.0 Delivery Schedule: 45 days from the date of Notification of Award (NoA) or Supply Order.
- 11.0 Price: The price quoted shall be CIP, Hydropower Development Centre (HRDC), DGPC, Rinchentse.
- 12.0 Address for Communication:

Thakur Prasad Sharma Head, Technical Support Unit Tala Hydropower Plant (THP)-Rinchentse Druk Green Power Corporation Limited, Contact No.:+975-17603422

Email: t.sharma777@drukgreen.bt



#### SECTION I – INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS



#### **SECTION I – INSTRUCTION TO BIDDERS**

#### A. INTRODUCTION

#### ITB. 1. Definitions and Interpretations

ITB.1.1. Unless otherwise stated, throughout this Bidding Document definitions and interpretations shall be as prescribed in the General Conditions of Contract (GCC).

#### ITB. 2. Source of Funds

Druk Green Power Corporation Limited (DGPC) intends to finance the procurement covered under these Bidding Documents from the source as mentioned in Bidding Data Sheet (BDS).

#### ITB. 3. Scope of Supply

- The scope of supply of Goods and services incidental thereto shall be as specified in Part 2, Section III, Technical Specification. The name and identification number of the Contract is provided in the NIT.
- The successful Bidder will be required to complete the supply of goods within the delivery schedule specified in the SCC.

#### ITB. 4. Fraud and Corruption

- ITB.4.1. DGPC requires that the Bidders, Contractors and their Subcontractors and their respective employees, consultants & agents, shall observe the highest standards of ethics during the bidding process and execution of contracts. In pursuance of this policy, the terms "Corrupt practice", "Fraudulent practice", "Collusive practice", "Coercive practice" and "Obstructive practice" shall be as per definition in GCC.4.2.1.
- ITB.4.2. DGPC will reject a Bid for award if it determines that the Bidder recommended for award has, directly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices in competing for the Contract in question;
- DGPC will declare the Bidder ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, if at any time determines that the Bidder has, directly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices in competing for, or in executing, a Contract;
- ITB.4.4. DGPC requires that Bidders, as a condition of admission to eligibility, execute and attach to their Bids an Integrity Pact Statement as per Form: 3 of Part 2, Section IV. Failure to provide a duly executed Integrity Pact Statement may result in disqualification of the Bid; and
- DGPC will report any case of corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practice to the relevant agencies, including but not limited to the Anti-corruption Commission (ACC) of the Kingdom of Bhutan, for necessary action in accordance with the statutes and provisions of the relevant agency.
- ITB.4.6. DGPC shall have the discretion to take any or all of the actions specified under ITB.4.2, ITB.4.3, ITB.4.4 and ITB.4.5.
- Furthermore, the Bidders shall make them fully aware of the provisions stated in GCC.4 with regard to Fraud and Corruption.



#### ITB. 5. Eligibility of Bidders

- A Bidder shall be an incorporated legal entity or a Joint Venture (JV) of such entities under an existing agreement where JVs are permitted. A Bidder, and all parties constituting the Bidder, may have the nationality of any country, subject to the restrictions specified in ITB. 7. A Bidder shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Bidder is constituted, incorporated, or registered and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country. This criteria shall also apply to the determination of the nationality of the proposed Subcontractors for any part of the Contract.
- ITB.5.2. A Bidder shall not have conflict of interest. Any Bidder, found to have a conflict of interest, shall be disqualified. Bidders may be considered to have a conflict of interest with one or more parties in the same bidding process if they:
  - a) are associated, or have been associated in the past, with a firm or any of its Affiliates, which has been engaged by DGPC to provide consulting services for the preparation of the design, specifications and/or other documents to be used for the procurement of the Goods to be purchased pursuant to these Bidding Documents, or
  - b) submit more than one Bid in this bidding process either individually or as a partner in the JV, except for alternative offers permitted under ITB. 16. Participation by a Bidder in more than one Bid shall result in rejection of all Bids in which the Bidder has participated. However, this does not limit the participation of a Bidder as a Subcontractor in another Bid or more than one Bid, or
  - c) Employ or otherwise engage, either directly or through any of their Affiliates, a DGPC employee, his spouse or any of the dependent parent or close relative of a DGPC employee. For the purposes of this sub-paragraph, a close relative is defined as immediate family which includes, brother, sister and own children.
- ITB.5.3. A company formed by the merger of two or more companies or divisions of such companies engaged in procurement of Goods as specified in the Bidding Documents can also participate, provided the constituent companies or divisions before merger, individually or jointly meet the stipulated qualification requirements fully.
- ITB.5.4. If so specified in the BDS, in the case of a Bidder not doing business within the Kingdom of Bhutan, the Bidder will be (if awarded the Contract) represented by an agent in the Kingdom of Bhutan, who shall be a legal entity, equipped and able to carry out the Supplier's maintenance, repair and spare parts-stocking obligations prescribed in the Technical Specifications.
- ITB.5.4.1. Where an agent is permitted to submit the Bid on behalf of the foreign Bidder, payment of agency commission, if any, to the foreign Bidders shall only be made in the local currency.
- ITB.5.4.2. Both the agent as well as foreign Bidder shall not be permitted to submit the Bid in the same bidding process and one agent working for more than one parties will not be permitted to represent multiple parties in different Bids.
- ITB.5.4.3. In case of JVs with any of the Bhutanese Bidder the payment to the Bhutanese member of the JV for the services and supply from within Bhutan shall be in local currency.



The Bidder shall provide such evidence of their continued eligibility satisfactory to the DGPC as the DGPC shall reasonably request till the award of the contract.

#### ITB. 6. Exclusion of Bidders

- ITB.6.1. A Bidder shall be ineligible for participating in this bidding process under the following circumstances:
  - a) The Bidders is insolvent or is in receivership or is a bankrupt or is in the process of being wound up; or has entered into an arrangement with the creditors; or
  - b) The Bidders' affairs are being administered by a court, judicial officer or appointed liquidator; or
  - c) The Bidder has suspended business or is in any analogous situation arising from similar procedures under the laws and regulations of his country of establishment; or
  - d) The Bidder has been found guilty of professional misconduct by any competent authority as per law or any professional body; or
  - e) Have at least one controlling shareholder in common; or
  - f) Receive or have received any direct or indirect subsidy from either party;
  - g) Have a relationship with each other, directly or through common third parties, that puts them in the position to have access to the information about or influence on the bid of another bidder, or influence the decision of the employer regarding this bidding process; or
  - h) The Bidder has not fulfilled his obligations with regard to the payment of taxes, social security or other payments due in accordance with the laws of the country in which he is established or of the Kingdom of Bhutan; or
  - The Bidder has been declared by DGPC to be ineligible for participation in tenders on account of any fraud and/or corruption in competing or executing a Contract; or
  - j) The Bidder has been debarred from participation in public procurement by any competent authority as per law.

#### ITB. 7. Eligible Countries

- ITB.7.1. DGPC shall permit legal entities from all countries to submit their Bids for supply of Goods under the Bidding Documents having origin in any country.
- ITB.7.2. As an exception, Bidders of a country, and /or Goods manufactured/ originated in a country or provided from or by a country shall be excluded if:
  - a) as a matter of law or official regulation, the Royal Government of Bhutan (RGoB) prohibits commercial relations with that country; or
  - b) by an act of compliance pursuant to a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, the RGoB prohibits any import of Goods from that country or any payments to persons or entities in that country.
- ITB.7.2.1. For the purposes of this Clause the term "origin" means the country where the Goods have been mined, grown, cultivated, produced, manufactured or processed; or, through



manufacture, processing, or assembly, another commercially recognized article results that differs substantially in its basic characteristics from its components.

#### ITB. 8. Joint Venture Bids

- ITB.8.1. If so permitted in the BDS, Bids submitted by a JV of number of legal entities as specified in the BDS subject to the condition that the total number of legal entities shall not exceed the number of entities as specified in the BDS, shall comply with the following requirements:
  - a. The Bid shall be signed by the authorised signatory of the member, who have been authorised by all the other members of the JV, so that the Bid is legally binding on all members.
  - b. One of the members shall be designated as leader who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and behalf of any and all members of the JV; this authorisation shall be evidenced by submitting with the Bid a power of attorney signed by legally authorised signatories of the other members.
  - c. The leader shall be authorised to receive instructions for and on behalf of any and all members of the JV and the entire execution of the Contract, including payment, shall be done exclusively with the leader.
  - d. All members of the JV shall be liable jointly and severally for the execution of the Contract in accordance with its terms.
  - e. A copy of the agreement entered into by the JV members as per the format provided in the Bidding Documents shall be submitted with the Bid.
- ITB.8.2. In order for JV to qualify, either the lead partner must meet the minimum technical qualification requirements or the technical qualification requirement can be met jointly by the JV partners, if so, specified in the BDS.
- ITB.8.3. The financial qualification requirements however may be met jointly by the members of the JV subject to the condition that each member can independently meet at least the minimum financial qualification requirements as specified in the BDS. Failure to comply with this requirement will result in rejection of the JV's Bid.
- ITB.8.4. A firm can be a member in only one JV; Bids submitted by JVs including the same firm as member in more than one JV in the same bidding process will be rejected.
- ITB.8.5. Domestic bidders and JVs, consortia or associations of domestic bidders who may be eligible for a margin of preference in Bid evaluation shall supply all information to satisfy the criteria for eligibility as described in ITB. 5.

#### ITB. 9. Responsibility of Bidders

- ITB.9.1. DGPC will not assume any responsibility regarding information gathered, interpretations or conclusions made by the Bidder or regarding information, interpretations or deductions the Bidder may derive from the data furnished by DGPC. Verbal communication or conversation with any officer, employee of DGPC either before or after the submission of Bid shall not affect or modify any of the terms or obligations contained herein.
- ITB.9.2. It shall be the sole responsibility of Bidders to determine and to satisfy themselves by such means as they consider necessary or desirable as to all matters pertaining to this bidding process including in particular all factors that may affect the performance of the Contract in the event of award.



#### **B. BIDDING DOCUMENTS**

#### ITB. 10. Contents of Bidding Documents

The scope of work, bidding procedures, Contract terms and conditions and technical specifications are prescribed in the Bidding Documents. The set of Bidding Documents issued for the purpose of bidding includes the sections stated below together with any addendum/amendment to be issued in accordance with ITB. 13.

#### NOTICE INVITING TENDER

Section I : Instructions to Bidders
Section II : Bid Data Sheet (BDS)
Section III : Technical Specifications

Section IV : Bidding Forms

Section V : General Conditions of Contract (GCC)
Section VI : Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)

Section VII : Contract Forms

Section VIII : Annexure

Section IX : Vendor Rating System

ITB.10.2. Failure to furnish all information required as per the Bidding Documents or submission of a Bid not substantially responsive to the Bidding Documents in every respect will be at the Bidder's risk and may result in rejection of his Bid.

#### ITB. 11. Clarifications on Bidding Documents

- ITB.11.1. The Bidder shall examine the Bidding Documents thoroughly in all respects and if any conflict, discrepancy, error or omission is observed, Bidder may request clarification promptly. A prospective Bidder requiring any clarification on Bidding Documents may notify DGPC in writing, to the address mentioned in BDS, not later than the date and time specified in BDS.
- ITB.11.2. DGPC will issue clarification(s) as it may think fit in writing not later than fifteen (15) days prior to the deadline/ extended deadline for submission of Bids prescribed by DGPC. All such clarifications shall form part of the Bidding Documents and shall accompany the Bidder's Proposal. Copies of DGPC's response (including an explanation of the query but without identifying its source) will be sent to all prospective Bidders who have registered with DGPC.
- ITB.11.3. For the information of Bidders, the clarifications shall also be uploaded on the website. The Bidders are advised to visit the website of the company from time to time in their own interest.
- Bidders shall not be allowed to seek any clarification of the Bidding Documents in person or by telephone or other verbal means. Any queries sent by the Bidders after the date and time notified as per BDS or extended date, if any, shall not be entertained.
- ITB.11.5. Should DGPC deem it necessary to amend the Bidding Documents as a result of a clarification, it shall do so following the procedure under ITB. 13.
- ITB.11.6. Any failure by the Bidder to comply with the aforesaid requirement shall not excuse the Bidder for performing the works in accordance with the contract, in case of award.



#### ITB. 12. Pre-Bid Meeting

- ITB.12.1. A pre-bid meeting shall be conducted only if necessary, to clarify doubts and concerns of the Bidders prior to submission of Bids. The Bidders who have registered with DGPC for the tender shall be invited to attend pre-bid meeting to be held on the date, time and location specified in BDS.
- ITB.12.2. Non-attendance at the pre-bid meeting will not be a cause for disqualification of Bidders but at the same time shall not entitle them to raise any query at a later date.
- The Bidders are requested to submit their questions and queries in writing to reach DGPC not later than one week before the meeting. Clarifications to the queries raised in the pre-bid meeting, including the text of the questions raised without identifying the source, and the responses given together with any responses prepared after the meeting, shall be circulated to all registered Bidders and also uploaded on the DGPC website.
- Any modification to the Bidding Documents that may become necessary as a result of the pre-bid meeting shall be made by DGPC through the issue of an addendum pursuant to ITB. 13 and not through the clarifications to the queries of pre bid meeting.

#### ITB. 13. Amendment of Bidding Documents

- ITB.13.1. At any time after the NIT date, but not later than fifteen (15) days prior to the deadline for submission of Bids, DGPC may amend the Bidding Documents by issuing an addendum/amendment. This may be done either on DGPC's own initiative or in response to clarification requests from any prospective Bidders who have registered with DGPC, provided such request is received by the date specified in the BDS.
- The addendum/amendment will be sent in writing to all prospective Bidders who have registered with DGPC for the tender. DGPC shall in no way be responsible for any ignorance of the Bidder about the amendment to the Bidding Documents.
- Such addendum shall be part of the Bidding Documents and binding on the prospective Bidders. DGPC shall assume that the information contained therein have been taken into account by the Bidder in its Bid and shall bear no responsibility or liability arising out of non-receipt of the same in time or otherwise by the Bidder.
- ITB.13.4. DGPC may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for submission of Bids pursuant to ITB.26.2 to allow prospective Bidders reasonable time to take the addendum into account in preparation of their Bids.

#### C. PREPARATION OF BIDS

#### ITB. 14. Cost of bidding

The Bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of his Bid (including pre-bid meetings) and DGPC in no case shall be responsible or liable for these costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bidding process.

#### ITB. 15. Language of the Bid and Unit of Measure

- ITB.15.1. The Bid, and all correspondence and documents related to the Bid shall be in English. Additional/supporting documents provided by the Bidder related to the Bid shall be in English and if in any other language, should be translated to English. The English translation shall prevail on the interpretation.
- ITB.15.2. The Unit of measurement shall be metric system unless otherwise specified.



#### ITB. 16. Alternative Bids

ITB.16.1. Unless otherwise indicated in the BDS alternative Bids shall not be considered.

ITB.16.2. If so, permitted in the BDS, a Bidder may submit an alternative Bid for the Goods as specified in Section III, Technical Specifications. In case of multiple alternative Bids, DGPC shall evaluate, compare and rank the alternative Bids subject to technical conformance suitability & acceptability in accordance with ITB. 35. In case of single alternative Bid, subject to technical conformance suitability & acceptability and price reasonability, the Bid may be accepted.

#### ITB. 17. Documents Constituting the Bid

ITB.17.1. The Bid to be prepared and submitted by the Bidder shall consist of the following documents:

#### ITB.17.1.1. Envelope I shall contain:

a. **Bid Security** in accordance with ITB. 23 and Form: 1 of Section IV in case of a Bank Guarantee. Bids accompanied by bid security of inadequate value and validity, shall not be entertained and Envelope II and III of such Bids shall be returned to the Bidder without being opened.

#### ITB.17.1.2. Envelope II shall contain:

- a. **Integrity Pact Statement**, duly executed by the bidder as per Form: 3 of Section IV:
- b. Latest Tax Clearance Certificate from the tax authority of the respective country or any other equivalent document to confirm that the bidder is tax compliant in the country of its incorporation;
- c. **Valid Trade License** (for Bhutanese Bidders) and Certificate of Incorporation (For International Bidders);
- d. No deviation, whatsoever, is permitted by DGPC to the provisions of the Bidding Documents listed in the BDS. The Bidders are advised that while preparing their Bids and quoting prices, these conditions may appropriately be taken into consideration. Bidders are required to furnish Certificate regarding acceptance of important conditions in accordance with Form: 2 of Section IV indicating their compliance to the provisions listed in the BDS;
- e. **Bidder's Information Form,** in accordance with Form: 4 of Section IV;
- f. **A Power of Attorney,** in original, as per Form: 5 of Section IV authorising that the person(s) signing the Bid has/have the authority to sign the Bid and to make the Bid binding upon the Bidder during the full period of its validity in accordance with ITB. 22;
- g. **Bidders Qualification,** in the absence of pre-qualification process, documentary evidence establishing that the Bidder is qualified to perform the Contract, if it's Bid is accepted, shall be furnished. The documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications to perform the Contract, if its Bid is accepted, shall establish to DGPC's satisfaction that the Bidder has the capacities and capabilities necessary to perform the Contract;



Particulars for meeting the prescribed qualification requirement as per BDS and details for assessment of capacity and capability of Bidder to perform the Contract as per Form: 6A to Form: 6C of Section IV;

- h. **An affidavit** (for International Bidders)/self-declaration form (for Bhutanese Bidders) as per Form: 7 of Section IV affirming the eligibility of the Bidder;
- i. **Manufacturer's Authorization** as per Form: 8 of Section IV to demonstrate that the Bidder has been duly authorized by the manufacturer or producer of the Goods to supply these Goods in the Kingdom of Bhutan (applicable only in cases where the Bidder is not a manufacturer himself);
- j. **Joint Venture Agreement** entered into by the members of the JV as per the form included in Form: 9 of Section IV in cases where JV Bids are permitted as specified in the BDS;
- k. **Signed Bidding Documents** SCC, GCC, BDS and Technical Specifications including any clarifications and/ or amendments thereto, duly signed by an authorized signatory of the Bidder as a condition of acceptance to be enclosed with original copy of bid only;
- 1. **Technical drawings and documentation** including Guaranteed Technical Particulars/Parameters as specified in relevant part of Section III, Technical Specification;
- m. **Deviations**, if any from the terms and conditions and technical specification of the bidding document shall be listed as per Form 10A of Section IV. The Bidder shall also provide the additional price, if any, for withdrawal of the deviations in Form 10B of Section IV:
- n. Technical Alternative Bids, if applicable, as per ITB. 16;
- o. **Vendor Rating Acceptance** in Form: 14 of Section IV;
- p. Any other **additional information**/ document considered relevant to the Bid as per BDS and Form: 11 of Section IV.

#### ITB.17.1.3. Envelope III shall contain:

- a. Bid Submission Form in accordance with Form:12;
- b. Price Schedules, in accordance with Form: 13 of Section IV;
- c. Alternative Price Bids, if applicable, as per ITB. 16;
- d. Details regarding Contract Price Adjustment as per SCC.
- ITB.17.1.4. In case where Bids are invited under Single Stage Single Envelope mode, the documents contained in Envelope III shall also be kept in Envelope II.

#### ITB. 18. Bid Submission Form and Price Schedules

- ITB.18.1. The Bidder shall submit the Bid Submission Form using the form furnished in Form: 12 of Section IV. This form must be completed without any alterations to its text, and no substitutes shall be accepted. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested.
- The Bidder shall submit the Price Schedules for Goods, according to their origin as appropriate, using the forms furnished in Form: 13 of Section IV.



- ITB.18.3. The Bid Form and Price Schedules shall be signed as per ITB. 24.
- ITB. 19. Bid Prices and Discounts
- The prices and discounts quoted by the Bidder in the Bid Submission Form and in the Price Schedules shall conform to the requirements specified below.
- ITB.19.1.1. The price to be quoted in the Price Schedule shall be the unit price and total price for each item excluding any discounts offered except where the Bid document requires quotation of price otherwise.
- ITB.19.1.2. The Bidder shall quote any unconditional discounts, if any, and the methodology for its application in the Financial Bid Submission Form.
- ITB.19.2. Items for which no rate or price is entered by the Bidder in the Price Schedule shall not be paid by DGPC when executed and shall be deemed covered by the other rates and prices mentioned in the Price Schedule.
- ITB.19.3. Prices shall be quoted in the Price Schedules included in Form: 13 of Section IV in the following manner:
  - a) Goods and mandatory spares to be supplied from third countries shall be quoted on CIF Place of Delivery basis as per Schedule A.
  - b) Goods and mandatory spares manufactured or fabricated within the Kingdom of Bhutan shall be quoted ex-works at the Place of Delivery basis as per Schedule B, and shall be inclusive of all costs as well as duties and taxes paid or payable on components and raw materials incorporated or to be incorporated in the Goods.
  - Goods and mandatory spares to be supplied from India shall be quoted on exworks at the Place of Delivery as per Schedule C.
  - d) Local Transportation, transit insurance and other local costs incidental to Delivery of the Goods including mandatory spares shall be quoted in Schedule D. DGPC shall be responsible and be liable only for payment of applicable custom duty and import duties or any other levies applicable beyond the CIF port of disembarkation on the Goods including mandatory spares quoted in Schedule A on CIF Place of Delivery basis.
  - e) Related Services shall be quoted as per schedule E.
  - f) Grand Summary Schedule F (Aggregate of Schedules A to E).
- ITB.19.3.1. Bidders participating from India, for supply and bonafide use in the Kingdom of Bhutan shall quote the rates and prices for the items in the Price Schedule exclusive of any effect of Integrated Goods and Service Tax (IGST) of India. The IGST on the export of goods and services or both are covered under Zero Rated Supply as per Chapter VII, 16(1) of the INTEGRATED GOODS AND SERVICES TAX ACT, 2017 of India.
- The trade terms used in the Bidding Documents shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms, published by the International Chamber of Commerce as specified in the BDS.

#### ITB. 20. Price Adjustment

ITB.20.1. Prices quoted by the Bidder shall be fixed during the Bidder's performance of the Contract and not subject to variation on any account, unless otherwise specified in the



BDS. A Bid submitted with an adjustable price quotation shall be treated as non-responsive and shall be rejected pursuant to ITB. 32 unless adjustable price quotations are permitted in the BDS.

- ITB.20.2. A Bid submitted with a fixed price quotation when Bids have been invited with price variation will not be rejected, but the price adjustment shall be treated as zero.
- ITB.20.2.1. The estimated effect of the price adjustment provision applied over the period of execution of the Contract shall not be taken into consideration in Bid evaluation.
- ITB.20.2.2. DGPC shall indicate the name, source and origin of indices along with their base values and corresponding coefficients as per SCC.

#### ITB. 21. Currencies of Bid

- ITB.21.1. The unit rates and prices shall be quoted by the Bidder in the currencies specified in the BDS.
- The rates of exchange to be used for conversion into BTN for evaluation and comparison, shall be the reference rates on the date of Bid opening or immediately preceding date if rate of exchange for the date of Bid opening is not available. The reference exchange rate (selling rate) prevailing at that date as posted by the Royal Monetary Authority of the Kingdom of Bhutan shall be used for the conversion of prices.
- ITB.21.3. The Bids shall be evaluated in accordance with ITB.21.1, but the payment shall be made in the currency of Bid.
- ITB.21.4. Notwithstanding the provision contained in clause ITB 21.1, Indian Bidders must quote the unit rates in INR only.

#### ITB. 22. Period of Validity of Bids

- Bids shall remain valid till the date specified in the BDS. A Bid valid for a shorter period shall be liable for rejection by DGPC as non-responsive.
- ITB.22.2. In exceptional circumstances, prior to expiry of the Bid validity period, DGPC may request Bidders to extend the period of validity of their Bids. The request and the responses shall be made in writing to all the participating Bidders. A Bidder may refuse the request to extend the validity of its Bid without forfeiting its Bid Security. In such a case, the Bid of the Bidder, refusing to extend the validity of its Bid, shall not be considered for evaluation and award. A Bidder granting the request will be required to extend the validity of their Bid securities correspondingly but shall not be required or permitted to modify its Bid, except as provided in ITB. 28.
- ITB.22.3. The provisions of ITB.23.6 regarding discharge and forfeiture of Bid security shall continue to apply during the extended period of Bid validity.

#### ITB. 23. Bid Security

- ITB.23.1. The Bidder shall furnish, as part of its Bid, a Bid Security in original form, denominated in the currency and in the amount specified in the BDS.
- ITB.23.2. The Bid Security shall:
  - a) at the Bidder's option, be in any of the following forms:
    - i. an irrevocable Bank Guarantee; or
    - ii. Cash Warrant; or



- iii. Demand Draft; or
- iv. Banker's Cheque/Cash Order
- b) the bank guarantee shall be in favour of DGPC, issued by Financial Institution of Bhutan or any foreign bank acceptable and enforceable by Financial Institutions in Bhutan;
- c) in the case of a bank guarantee, be in accordance with the form of Bid Security included in Form: 1 of Section IV;
- d) be promptly payable upon written demand by DGPC in case any of the conditions listed in ITB.23.6 are invoked;
- e) in case of bank guarantee, it should remain valid for a period of thirty (30) days beyond the end of the validity period of the Bid, as extended, if applicable, in accordance with <a href="ITB.22.2">ITB.22.2</a>. Accordingly, the Bid security shall remain valid till the date specified in the BDS.
- The Bid Security is to be submitted as a part of the Bid in a separate sealed envelope. Any Bid not accompanied by Bid Security of adequate value and validity shall be rejected by DGPC as non-responsive.
- ITB.23.4. No interest shall be paid by DGPC on the Bid Security.
- ITB.23.5. Return of Bid Security
- ITB.23.5.1. The Bid Security shall be returned to successful and unsuccessful bidders as promptly as possible upon signing of Contract and receipt of Performance Security from successful Bidder in accordance with ITB. 42.
- ITB.23.5.2. In case of single stage two envelope mode of tendering, Bid Security of non-responsive Bids shall be returned immediately after technical evaluation.
- ITB.23.6. The Bid Security shall be forfeited:
  - a) if a Bidder withdraws its Bid as a whole or in part during the period of Bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Bid Form, except as provided in ITB.22.2; or if the bidder has been found practicing corrupt or fraudulent or collusive or coercive practices during bidding process;
  - b) if the successful Bidder fails to:
    - i. accept the correction of its Bid Price pursuant to ITB. 34;
    - ii. accept the letter of award or fails to sign the Contract in accordance with ITB. 41;
    - iii. furnish a Contract Performance Security in accordance with ITB. 42;
    - iv. withdraw the deviations proposed by him in the Bid at the cost of withdrawal mentioned by him in Form 10 of Section IV of his Bid.
- ITB.23.7. The Bid Security of a JV must be in the name of the lead member.

#### ITB. 24. Signing of Bids

The Bidder shall prepare one (1) original and copies (number as specified in BDS) of the complete set of documents constituting the Bid as described in ITB. 17, and clearly marked each as "Original Bid" and 'Copy No: 1', 'Copy No: 2', etc. In the event of any discrepancy between the Copies and Original Bid, the Original shall prevail. The BDS,



- GCC, SCC, Technical Specification and Drawings including any clarifications and or amendments thereto, duly sealed and signed by an authorized signatory of the Bidder as a condition of acceptance.
- The original and all copies of the Bid shall be in indelible ink and signed by a person(s) duly authorized by the Bidder with official seal as per the power of attorney. However, any published document submitted along with the Bid shall be signed by the authorized signatory(ies) at least on the first page and last page of such document.
- ITB.24.3. A Bid submitted by a JV shall be signed by the authorised signatory of the lead member so as to be legally binding on all members.
- Any interlineations, erasures, overwriting, cutting or alteration shall only be valid if they are initialed by the authorized signatory(ies) to the Bid.

#### D. SUBMISSION OF BIDS

#### ITB. 25. Submission of Bids

- ITB.25.1. Each Bidder, including its Affiliate, shall be permitted to submit only one Bid against any NIT. In case, a Bidder and its Affiliate has submitted separate Bids, against the same NIT, all such Bids shall be rejected.
- Bids shall be delivered by hand, courier or registered post so as to reach DGPC at the address specified in BDS on or before the date and time mentioned in BDS. Bids submitted by telex / telegram / fax / e-mail shall not be considered under any circumstances. DGPC shall not be responsible for any delay in receipt of the Bid.
- ITB.25.3. In case of hand delivery, Bids shall be deposited in a sealed Tender Box (if specified in the BDS) or handed over to the Nodal officer at the address as specified in BDS.
- ITB.25.4. Bids shall be submitted in the manner specified in the BDS as under:
- ITB.25.4.1. Bids are to be submitted in a single closed cover Envelope containing Envelope I and Envelope II (in case of Single Stage Single Envelope) or Envelope I, Envelope II and Envelop III (in case of Single Stage Two Envelope) with superscription on each envelope as specified in the BDS.
- ITB.25.4.2. All envelopes shall be sealed with adhesive or other sealant to prevent reopening and be signed across their seals by the person authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder.
- ITB.25.4.3. If the envelopes are not sealed and marked as above, DGPC shall assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the Bid.
- When so specified in the BDS, Bidders shall have the option of submitting their Bids electronically. Bidders submitting Bids electronically shall follow the procedures specified in the BDS.

#### ITB. 26. Deadline for Submission of Bids

Bids must be received by DGPC in accordance with <a href="ITB.25.1">ITB.25.1</a>. In the event of the specified date for submission of Bids being declared a holiday for DGPC, the Bids will be received up to the specified time on the next working day. Such postponement of date will not have any impact on the other dates specified in the Bidding Documents (i.e. Bid validity and validity of Bid security).



- DGPC may extend the deadline for the submission of Bids/ opening of Bids by issuing an addendum and hosting the same on the website, in which case all rights and obligations of DGPC and the Bidders previously subject to the original deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.
- ITB.26.3. In the event, the deadline for submission of Bid is extended by DGPC, the Bidders who have already submitted their Bids within the original deadline of submission shall have the option to submit their revised Bid in substitution either in full or in part of earlier Bid. In the absence of a revised Bid, the original Bid shall be considered for opening and subsequent evaluation if otherwise in order. Wherever, the Bidder has submitted the revised Bid in modification of earlier Bid, the earlier Bid shall be returned unopened to the Bidder.

#### ITB. 27. Late Bids

ITB.27.1. Any Bid received by DGPC after the Bid submission deadline as per ITB. 26 will be declared late, rejected and returned unopened to the Bidder.

#### ITB. 28. Withdrawal, Substitution or Modification of Bids

- ITB.28.1. A Bidder may withdraw, substitute or modify its Bid after it has been submitted by sending a written withdrawal/substitution/modification notice prior to the deadline for submission of Bids, duly signed by an authorized representative, including a copy of the authorization as per Power of Attorney. The Bid requested to be withdrawn shall be returned unopened to the Bidder.
- ITB.28.2. The withdrawal, substitution or modification of the Bid must accompany the respective written notice and must be:
  - a) Submitted in accordance with <a href="ITB.25">ITB. 25</a> and, in addition, the respective cover envelopes shall be clearly marked "WITHDRAWAL", "SUBSTITUTION" or "MODIFICATION;" and
  - b) Received by DGPC prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Bids, in accordance with ITB.25.5.
- ITB.28.3. No Bid may be withdrawn, substituted or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of Bids and the expiry of the period of Bid validity specified by DGPC in ITB.22.1 or any extension thereof pursuant to ITB.22.2.
- ITB.28.4. Withdrawal, substitution or modification of a Bid between the deadline for submission of Bids and expiration of the period of Bid validity (or any extension thereto) shall result in the forfeiture of the Bid Security pursuant to ITB.23.6.

#### E. BID OPENING, EVALUATION AND COMPARISON

#### ITB. 29. Bid Opening

- DGPC shall conduct the Bid opening at the address, date and time specified in the BDS. Any specific electronic Bid Opening procedures required if electronic bidding is permitted shall be as specified in the BDS.
- ITB.29.2. Bidders or their authorized representatives (not more than two) shall be allowed to attend the Bid opening. Bidders who choose to attend shall sign the attendance sheet provided in the record of Bid opening with their name, firm name and phone number or any other particulars as may be required. Bidders who chose to attend the opening



shall not be allowed to speak on matters related to the Bid until and unless required by the committee members or by seeking permission from the Chairperson by raising hand. Bidders who have any complain with regard to the Bid opening shall write in the complaint sheet and duly sign the sheet.

- The written withdrawal notice duly signed by an authorized representative of the Bidder for withdrawal of Bids, if any, shall be read out and such Bids shall be returned to the Bidder unopened.
- Written substitution/ modification notice duly signed by an authorized representative of the Bidder in accordance with <a href="ITB.28.1">ITB.28.1</a> shall be read out and corresponding cover envelopes marked "SUBSTITUTION"/ "MODIFICATION" shall be opened. Substituted Bids shall be exchanged with the corresponding Bid being substituted, which shall not be opened, but returned to the Bidder. In case of single stage two envelope system, technical and financial modifications shall be submitted sealed in two separate envelopes.
- The following information shall be publicly announced during the Bid opening for the Bidders to note:
  - a. The name of the Bidder;
  - b. The presence or absence of Bid security and its amount;
  - c. The total price offered (applicable for Single Stage Single Envelope);
  - d. Discounts offered, (applicable for Single Stage Single Envelope);
  - e. Alternative Bids, if any;
  - f. Such other details as DGPC may consider appropriate.
- ITB.29.6. DGPC shall prepare a record of the Bid Opening, which shall include the information disclosed to those present. The record of the Bid Opening shall include, as a minimum:
  - a) the NIT title and reference number;
  - b) the Bid submission deadline date and time;
  - c) the date, time and place of Bid opening;
  - d) Bid prices, offered by the Bidders, including any discounts and alternative offers (applicable for single stage single envelop);
  - e) the presence or absence of Bid Security and, if present, its amount;
  - f) the name and nationality of each Bidder;
  - g) the names and signature of attendees at the Bid opening, and name of the Bidders they represent (if any);
  - h) details of any complaints or other comments made by attendees/representatives attending the Bid opening, including the names and signatures of the attendees/representatives making the complaint(s) and/or comment(s); and
  - i) the names, designations and signatures of the members of the Bid Opening Committee.
- ITB.29.7. The Bidders' representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the record. The omission of a Bidder's representatives' signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record.



- The Bid form including appendices to Bid form, Price Schedules, Bid Securities, any discounts offered, and any other important documents shall be initialled by all members of the Bid Opening Committee/Tender Committee. All corrections/overwriting will be noted and recorded on each page of the Price Schedules. The Bid evaluation will be done using the copies while the original will be kept in safe custody.
- ITB.29.9. In the case of Single Stage Two Envelope Bids, on the deadline for submission of Bid the non-financial Bid shall only be opened. The date for opening of the Price Bid shall be intimated at the appropriate time to the Bidders whose Bid is found responsive in the techno-commercial evaluation. The Bid shall be opened on the date and time so specified in the presence of representatives of the Bidder. During the Price Bid opening the following information shall be publicly announced for the Bidders to note:
  - a. The name of the Bidder;
  - b. The total price offered;
  - c. Discounts offered;
  - d. Alternative Bids, if any;
  - e. Such other details as DGPC may consider appropriate.

#### ITB. 30. Confidentiality

- ITB.30.1. Except as may be required by law, information relating to the examination, clarification, evaluation, comparison and post-qualification of Bids, and recommendation of Contract Award, or any other matter concerning the Bid shall not be disclosed to Bidders or any other persons not officially concerned with such process after the public opening of the Bids until issuance of the Letter of Award.
- Subject to ITB. 31, no Bidder shall contact DGPC on any matter related to its Bid from the time of the opening of the Bid to the time the Contract is awarded. Any attempt by a Bidder to influence DGPC in the examination, evaluation, comparison and post-qualification of the Bids or Contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its Bid.
- ITB.30.3. Notwithstanding ITB.30.2, from the time of Bid opening to the time of Contract award, if any Bidder wishes to contact DGPC on any matter related to the bidding process, it should do so in writing.
- All documents, correspondence, decisions and other matters concerning the Contract shall be considered of confidential and restricted nature by the Bidder and he shall not divulge or allow access thereto by any unauthorised persons.

#### ITB. 31. Clarification of Bids

ITB.31.1. To assist in the examination, evaluation, comparison and post-qualification of the Bids, DGPC may, at its discretion, ask any Bidder for a clarification on its Bid including justification and breakup of the rates quoted. Any clarification submitted by a Bidder that is not in response to a request by DGPC shall not be considered. The documents/ information so submitted by the bidder in response to DGPC request shall be as of the date prior to the date of the bid submission. Events occurring after the date of submission of the Bid shall not be considered for evaluation of the Bid. DGPC's request for clarification and the response thereto shall be in writing. DGPC may also seek any document in support of meeting the Qualification Requirements only for those mentioned in the bid.



- No change in the prices or substance of the Bid shall be sought, offered or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by DGPC in the evaluation of the Bids, in accordance with ITB. 34.
- ITB.31.3. If a Bidder does not provide clarifications/ documents of its Bid by the date and time set in DGPC's request for clarification, its Bid may be rejected.

#### ITB. 32. Responsiveness of Bids

- ITB.32.1. For the purpose of this clause, a substantially responsive Bid is one which conforms to all the terms, conditions and specifications of the Bidding Documents without material deviation, reservation, objection, conditionality or omission.
- DGPC shall examine the Bid to confirm that all terms and conditions specified in the Bidding Documents have been accepted by the Bidder without any material deviation, reservation, objection, conditionality or omission. DGPC's determination of a Bid's responsiveness shall be based on the contents of the Bid itself without recourse to extrinsic evidence.
- ITB.32.3. A material deviation, reservation, objection, conditionality or omission is one that:
  - a) affects in any substantial way the scope, quality or performance of the Contract;
     or
  - b) limits in any substantial way or is inconsistent with the Bidding Documents, DGPC's rights or the Bidder's obligations under the Contract; or
  - c) if rectified would affect unfairly the competitive position of other Bidders presenting responsive Bids; or
  - d) is incomplete or does not include all the scope of Supply covered in the technical specifications.
- ITB.32.4. If a Bid is not substantially responsive to the requirements of the Bidding Documents, it shall be rejected by DGPC and the same cannot subsequently be made responsive by the Bidder by correction of the material deviation, reservation, conditionality or omission.
- ITB.32.5. DGPC may waive any minor infirmity, non-conformity or irregularity in a Bid that does not constitute a material deviation, reservation or omission whether or not identified by the Bidder in its Bid and that does not prejudice or affect the relative ranking of any Bidder, as a result of the technical and commercial evaluation pursuant to ITB. 33, ITB. 34 and ITB. 35. DGPC may request that the Bidder submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify non-material deviations or omissions in the Bid related to documentation requirements. Such omission shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the Bid. Failure of the Bidder to comply with the request may result in the rejection of the Bid.

#### ITB. 33. Technical Evaluation

- ITB.33.1. DGPC shall examine the Bids to confirm that all documents requested in ITB. 17 have been provided, and to determine the completeness of each document submitted.
- DGPC shall evaluate the technical aspects of the Bid submitted to confirm that all requirements specified in Section III, Technical Specification of the Bidding Documents have been met without any material deviation or reservation except those declared by the Bidder in Form 10 of Section IV.



- ITB.33.2.1. In case a minimum or maximum level of performance characteristics has been specified in Section III, Technical Specification of the Bids to be considered to be responsive, Bids offering Goods with less than the minimum or more than the maximum may be rejected.
- ITB.33.3. If, after the examination of responsiveness of the Bids and the technical evaluation, DGPC determines that the Bid is not substantially responsive in accordance with ITB. 32, the Bid shall be rejected.
- Where alternative bids have been allowed in accordance to ITB. 16 and offered by the bidder, DGPC will make similar evaluation of the alternative. Where alternatives have not been allowed but have been offered, they shall be ignored.
- ITB.33.5. At the time of award of Contract, if so desired by the DGPC the Bidder shall withdraw these deviations listed in Form 10 of Section IV at the cost of withdrawal stated by him in the Bid. In case the Bidder does not withdraw the deviations proposed by him, if any, at the cost of withdrawal stated in the Bid, his Bid will be rejected and bid security forfeited.

#### ITB. 34. Correction of Arithmetical Errors in Price Bid

- Arithmetical errors will be corrected at the time of evaluation of Price Bid and the corrected figure will be considered as evaluated Bid price. The corrections in the Bid price shall be done as per the provisions of this clause and shall be binding on the Bidder. If the Bidder does not accept the correction of errors as per the provisions of this clause, the Bid will be rejected, and the Bid security will be forfeited.
- ITB.34.2. If there is a discrepancy between the product of unit price and quantity for any item, and the total for such price, the product of unit price and quantity will prevail and the total price shall be corrected unless in the opinion of DGPC there is an obviously gross misplacement of decimal point in the unit rate, or ignoring to put any zero or putting any extra Zero in the unit price in which case, the total of line item as quoted will govern and unit rate will be corrected accordingly.
- ITB.34.3. If there is discrepancy between summation of subtotals and total price, the summation of subtotal price shall prevail, and the total price shall be corrected.
- ITB.34.4. If there is a discrepancy between words and figure of the total price for each item, wherever the Bid document requires the figures to be written in both words and figures, the amount in words will prevail unless the amount expressed in word has an arithmetic error.
- ITB.34.5. In case the Bidder has not filled up unit price against any item, DGPC shall treat the price of unfilled items as zero for the purpose of evaluation, comparison and award (if such Bidder emerges as the lowest evaluated Bidder), with the assumption that the cost have been absorbed elsewhere in the Price Bid.
- ITB.34.6. In case price for any specific item is given by a Bidder as lump sum instead of unit rates as required, DGPC reserves the right to arrive at unit rate on the basis of dividing the quoted lump sum amount by the specified quantity in the Price Schedule. In case evaluation is to be done on unit price and not on lump sum amount, the breakup of the unit price where the Bidder has quoted lump sum price may be obtained during preaward discussion.



#### ITB. 35. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids

- ITB.35.1. DGPC shall evaluate each Bid, which has been determined, to be substantially responsive in terms of ITB. 32 and ITB. 33, and bidders meet the qualification criteria. The evaluation of bids shall be done based on the factors, methodologies and criteria defined in ITB. 35.
- ITB.35.2. To evaluate and compare Bids, DGPC shall consider the following:
  - a) the Bid Price, as quoted in accordance with ITB. 19 in the price schedules;
  - b) price adjustment for correction of arithmetic errors in accordance with ITB. 34;
  - c) price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITB.19.1.2;
  - d) The cost of withdrawal of declared deviations as per Form 10 of Section IV;
  - e) Differential cost for performance parameters of the goods as specified in the BDS;
  - f) The domestic preference as may be permitted as per ITB.35.13.
- ITB.35.3. The evaluation shall be based on the evaluated cost of fulfilling the contract in compliance with all commercial, contractual and technical obligations under the bidding documents. In arriving at the evaluated cost, the price for withdrawal of deviations shown in Form 10 of Section IV of the Bid will be used. Where necessary, if cost of withdrawal of any deviation is not given in Form 10 of Section IV, the DGPC will make its own assessment of the cost of such a deviation for the purpose of ensuring fair comparison of Bids.
- ITB.35.4. For Goods manufactured in the Kingdom of Bhutan, sales and other similar taxes which will be payable on the Goods if the Contract is awarded to the Bidder shall not be considered for evaluation.
- ITB.35.5. For Goods manufactured outside the Kingdom of Bhutan, customs duties and other import taxes levied on the imported Goods, and other similar taxes which will be payable on the Goods in the Kingdom of Bhutan beyond the Place of Delivery shall not be considered.
- ITB.35.6. Any allowance for price adjustment during the period of execution of the Contract shall not be considered.
- DGPC's evaluation of a Bid may require the consideration of other factors in addition to the Bid Price quoted. These factors may be related to the characteristics, performance, and terms and conditions of purchase of the Goods. The effect of the factors selected and adjustments, if any, shall be expressed in monetary terms to facilitate comparison of Bids, as specified in the BDS.
- ITB.35.7.1. For the purpose of evaluation, the adjustment as specified in the BDS will be added to the bid price for each drop or excess in the respective parameter offered by the bidder below or above from the best parameter offered by the responsive Bid. The adjustment shall be converted to such currency as specified in BDS.
- ITB.35.8. The evaluation shall be done on the basis of total price for the procurement covered in the NIT. Where there is only one single NIT consisting of multiple number of items, the Bidder shall be allowed to quote only for all the items covered in the package. In such cases, the evaluation of Bids shall be done for each item or for total procurement as a whole as specified in the BDS.



- The total evaluated price shall be calculated based on <a href="ITB.35.2">ITB.35.2</a> DGPC shall compare the total evaluated price for all substantially responsive Bids of qualified bidders to determine the lowest evaluated Bid.
- ITB.35.10. If the Bid price of the lowest evaluated Bid appears abnormally low and/or seriously unbalanced DGPC may require the Bidder to produce written explanations of justifications and detailed price analysis for any or all items offered. Abnormally low Bid may or may not be accepted. If DGPC decides to accept the abnormally low Bid/or the bid with serious unbalanced rates after considering the above, the Bidder shall be required to provide additional differential security in addition to the performance security equivalent to the difference between the estimated and quoted price to a maximum of ten percent (10%) of the quoted price, to protect DGPC against any financial loss in the event of default of the successful Bidder under the Contract. If the prices of all the received bids are abnormally high in the discretion of the DGPC, then the DGPC may seek justification from the bidder for the high rates and if necessary negotiate with the lowest evaluated bidder and may reject the bids if considered to be abnormally higher than the estimated cost.
- The basic consideration and the essence of the Contract shall be the strict adherence to the time schedule, as specified in the SCC, for completion of the Delivery of Goods covered in the Contract after the Commencement Date. No credit will be given for earlier completion for the purpose of evaluation.
- ITB.35.12. DGPC reserves the right to accept or reject any variation, deviation or alternative offer. Variations, deviations and alternative offers and other factors which are in excess of the requirements of the Bidding Documents or otherwise result in unsolicited benefits for DGPC shall not be taken into account in Bid evaluation.
- ITB.35.13. If BDS so specifies, DGPC may grant a margin of preference to goods manufactured in the Kingdom of Bhutan for the purpose of bid comparison, in accordance with the procedure outlined in ITB.35.13.1. To avail a margin of preference, the Bidder shall provide a value addition certificate from Ministry of Economic Affairs.
- ITB.35.13.1. Bids may be classified in one of the three groups as follows:
  - a) Group A: Goods shall be considered to be of Bhutanese Origin based on the percentage of value addition as prescribed by Ministry of Economic Affairs, Bhutan.
  - b) Group B: All other bids offering Goods manufactured in Bhutan<sup>1</sup>
  - c) Group C: Bids offering Goods manufactured outside Bhutan that have been already imported or that will be imported.
- ITB.35.13.2. The price quoted for goods in bids of Group A and B shall include all duties and taxes paid or payable on the basic materials or components purchased in the domestic market or imported but shall exclude the sales and similar taxes on the finished product. The price quoted for goods in bids of Group C shall be on CIF or CIP (place of destination), which is exclusive of customs duties and other import taxes already paid or to be paid. The first step, all evaluated bids in each group shall be compared to determine the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Bids offering goods manufactured in Bhutan, for which (i) labour, raw materials and components form within the country account for less than thirty (30) percent of the EXW price; and (ii) the production facility in which they will be manufactured or assembled has been engaged in manufacturing or assembling such goods at least since the date of bid submission



lowest bid in each group. Such lowest evaluated bids shall be compared with each other and if, as a result of this comparison, a bid from Group A or Group B is the lowest, it shall be selected for the award.

ITB.35.13.3. If as a result of preceding comparison, the lowest evaluated bid is a bid from Group C, the lowest evaluated bid from Group C shall be further compared with the lowest evaluated bid from Group A after adding to the lowest evaluated price of goods offered in the bid from Group C, for the purpose of this further comparison only, an amount equal to ten (10) percent of the CIF or CIP bid price. The lowest evaluated bid determined form this last comparison shall be selected for the award.

#### **Illustration 1:**

Suppose against a tender, DGPC received 6 bids from following group:

	Group-A	Group-B	Group C
Bidder-I	100		
Bidder-II	103		
Bidder-III		104	
Bidder IV			105
Bidder V			105
Bidder VI			109

In the first step, all evaluated bids in each group shall be compared to determine the lowest bid in each group. So, Bidder-I, Bidder-III and Bidder-V are selected from the Group-A, Group-B and Group-C respectively based on the lowest bid in each group. Among the lowest bid of each group, Bidder-I of Group A is the lowest, it shall be selected for award.

#### **Illustration 2:**

Suppose against a tender, DGPC received 6 bids from following group:

	Group-A	Group-B	Group-C
Bidder-I	100		
Bidder-II	103		
Bidder-III		104	
Bidder IV		105	
Bidder V			99
Bidder VI			105

In the first step, all evaluated bids in each group shall be compared to determine the lowest bid in each group. So, Bidder-I, Bidder-III and Bidder-V are selected from the Group-A, Group-B and Group-C respectively based on the lowest bid in each group. Among the lowest bid of each group, Bidder-V of Group C is the lowest, then Bidder-V will compare with Bidder I (Lowest bidder of Group) after adding the mark-up 10% on Bid price of Bidder V of Group C.

Group A Group C



Bidder 1 100

Bidder-V 99
Add mark-up 10% 9.9
Total Bid Price for comparison 100 108.9

The lowest evaluated bid (Bidder-I) determined from this comparison shall be selected for the award.

#### ITB. 36. Post-qualification of the Bidder

- ITB.36.1. DGPC will determine to its satisfaction whether the Bidder selected as having submitted the lowest evaluated responsive Bid is qualified in terms of the requirements stipulated in BDS and have capacity and capability to perform the Contract.
- The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence, including its authenticity, of the Bidder's qualifications and capacity & capability, submitted by the Bidder as per Form: 6A to 6C of Section IV as well as such other information as the DGPC deems necessary and appropriate.
- An inspection of Bidders' factories, if required prior to award of the Contract may be carried out by DGPC or its designated agency. DGPC shall notify in advance of the date in writing on which the inspection will be made. The cost of the inspection shall be borne by DGPC.

An affirmative determination will be a prerequisite for award of the Contract to the Bidder. A negative determination will result in rejection of the Bidder's Bid, in which event DGPC will proceed to the next lowest evaluated Bid to make a similar determination of that Bidder's capabilities to perform satisfactorily based on prescribed qualification requirements.

#### ITB. 37. DGPC's Right to Accept any Bid and to Reject any or all Bids

DGPC reserves the right to accept or reject any Bid, and to annul the bidding process and reject all Bids at any time prior to Contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to Bidders or any obligation to inform the affected Bidders of the grounds for such action of the DGPC.

#### F. AWARD OF CONTRACT

#### ITB. 38. Award Criteria

DGPC will award the Contract to the successful Bidder whose Bid has been determined to be substantially responsive and lowest evaluated Bid based on Bid evaluation and the Bidder meets the standards of capability and financial resources as provided in the Bidding Documents. DGPC shall be the sole judge in this regard.

#### ITB. 39. Notification of Award

Prior to expiry of the period of Bid validity, DGPC shall notify the successful Bidder, by a notification of award or in the form of letter of intent / letter of award in writing, that its Bid has been accepted indicating the contract price. The successful bidder shall return a copy of the notification of award to DGPC after duly recording "Accepted Unconditionally" under the signature of the authorised signatory within seven (7) days of the date of notification of award.



- Until a formal Contract is prepared and executed, the notification of award shall constitute a binding Contract between the successful Bidder and DGPC.
- Upon the successful Bidder's furnishing of the performance security pursuant to ITB. 42. DGPC will promptly notify each unsuccessful Bidder and will return its Bid Security.

#### ITB. 40. Debriefing by DGPC

- On receipt of DGPC's Notification of Award referred to in ITB.38.1, an unsuccessful bidder has three (3) working days to make a written request to DGPC for a debriefing. DGPC shall provide a debriefing to all unsuccessful bidders whose request has been received within this deadline.
- Where a request for debriefing has been received within the deadline, DGPC shall provide a debriefing within five (5) working days.
- ITB.40.3. DGPC shall discuss only such Bid and not the bids of other competitors. The debriefing shall not include:
  - a) point-by-point comparisons with another Bid; and
  - b) information that is confidential or commercially sensitive to other Bidders.
- The purpose of debriefing is to inform the aggrieved bidder of the reasons for lack of success, pointing out the specific shortcomings in its bid without disclosing contents of other bids.

#### ITB. 41. Signing of Contract Agreement

- Upon accepting the unconditional "Letter of Award", the successful bidder will submit the Performance Security to DGPC within thirty (30) days of Letter of Award.
- ITB.41.2. Once the Performance Security is received DGPC shall send the successful Bidder the Contract Agreement as per Form 2 of Part 2-section VII.
- Within thirty (30) days of receipt of the Contract Agreement, the successful Bidder shall sign, date and return it to DGPC.
- ITB.41.4. Notwithstanding ITB.41.1 above, in case signing of the Contract Agreement is prevented by any export restrictions, attributable to DGPC, to the Kingdom of Bhutan, or to the use of the products/goods, systems or services to be supplied, where such export restrictions arise from trade regulations from a country supplying those products/Goods, systems or services, the Bidder shall not be bound by its Bid, always provided, however, that the Bidder can demonstrate to the satisfaction of DGPC that signing of the Contract Agreement has not been prevented by any lack of diligence on the part of the Bidder in completing any formalities, including applying for permits, authorizations and/or licenses necessary for the export of the products/Goods, systems or services under the terms of the Contract.

#### ITB. 42. Performance Security

- The successful Bidder shall submit the performance security equal to ten percent (10%) of the contract price in accordance with BDS. The performance security shall be valid till thirty (30) days beyond the end of the warranty period. The DGPC reserves the right to verify independently the genuineness of the Performance security from the issuing bank or a correspondent bank of such issuing bank in the Kingdom of Bhutan.
- ITB.42.2. The performance security shall be submitted in any of the following forms:



- a) irrevocable bank guarantee in the form provided for in Section VII, Contract Forms, or
- b) cash warrant, or
- c) demand draft
- d) Cash Deposit
- ITB.42.3. Failure of the successful Bidder to submit the above-mentioned performance security or accept the award or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Bid security. In that event DGPC may award the Contract to the next lowest evaluated Bidder whose offer is substantially responsive and is determined by DGPC to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily or call for fresh bids.
- The validity of the Performance Security shall be extended by the successful bidder whenever any time extension for contract completion is granted by DGPC.
- ITB.42.5. If the supplier fails to remedy any reported defect within the Warranty Period, the DGPC shall be entitled to remedy the defect at the expense of the successful Bidder and appropriate the cost of such remedying defects out of the Performance Security.
- The performance security will be returned to the Contractor within thirty (30) days after the expiry of the Warranty Period.

#### G. VENDOR RATING SYSTEM

#### ITB. 43. Vendor Rating System

- ITB.43.1. Vendor rating is the measurement of suppliers' performance using criteria or key performance indicators (KPIs).
- The purpose of this system is to enable DGPC to evaluate supplier's performance to ensure best suppliers are considered for the procurement of goods and its related services. It is also to develop and maintain good working relationship with the suppliers which in turn shall benefit both DGPC and the suppliers.
- The vendor shall sign and submit Form 14: Vendor Rating System Acceptance along with their bid



SECTION II – BID DATA SHEET



#### **SECTION II – BID DATA SHEET**

The following Bid specific data for the Goods to be procured shall amend and/or supplement the clauses in the Instructions to Bidders (ITB). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in the ITB.

ITB Clause Reference	Data			
	A. INTRODUCTION			
ITB.2.1	DGPC intends to finance this procurement through: Internal sources			
ITB.5.4	After sales maintenance, repair, spare parts stocking and related services <i>are not</i> required, and the Bidder therefore <i>is not</i> required to be represented by a suitably equipped and able agent in Bhutan.			
ITB.8.1	Whether Joint Venture Bids are permitted: N0			
	B. THE BIDDING DOCUMENTS			
ITB.11.1,	Clarifications on Bidding Documents may be obtained from			
ITB.11.4	Thakur Prasad Sharma			
and ITB.13.1	Head, Technical Support Unit			
	Tala Hydropower Plant (THP)-Rinchentse			
	Druk Green Power Corporation Limited,			
	Contact No.:+975-17603422			
	Email: t.sharma777@drukgreen.bt			
	Date & Time up to which clarification requests will be received:			
	Date: up to 21.08.2025 during Office Hours			
ITB.17.1.2 d	Deviation to any of these clauses anywhere in the bid shall not be permitted (Indicative list given below to be inserted as applicable):			
	i. Governing Laws (GCC.8).			
	ii. Settlement of Disputes (GCC.9).			
	iii. Performance Security (GCC.21).			
	iv. Patent Indemnity (GCC.25).			
	v. Warranty (GCC.27).			
	vi. Limitation of Liability (GCC.28).			
	vii. Delivery Schedule (GCC.32).			
	viii. Price Adjustment (SCC).			
ITB.12.1	Pre-bid Meeting: Not Applicable			
	C. PREPARATION OF BIDS			



ITB Clause Reference	Data
ITB.16.1 and ITB.16.2	Alternative Bids ["shall not be"] permitted.
ITB.17.1.2	The following Qualifying Requirement has to be met by the Bidder:
(g) and ITB.36.1	Financial: Not applicable
110.30.1	(i) Net worth of the Bidder for the financial year immediately preceding the date of Bid Opening shall be equal to[insert value] <sup>2</sup> ;
	{Net worth for this purpose shall be defined as:
	= Paid up share capital
	Add: Reserves net of losses
	Subtract: Revaluation reserves
	Subtract: Intangible Assets
	Subtract: Miscellaneous expenditures to the extent not written off]
	Net-worth of the Company shall be based on the audited accounts.
	(ii) Average annual turnover: <b>Not Applicable</b> <i>[insert no. of years in words and figures between three to five]</i> immediately preceding the last date of Bid submission shall be equal to[insert value];
	In case where the bidders do not have the operations for the number of completed financial years as prescribed above, the annual turnover of the bidder for the completed financial years immediately preceding the last day of submission of bids based on audited accounts as available shall be considered but for the purpose of calculation of the average annual turnover, the turnover shall be divided by the number of years prescribed and the figures so obtained shall be compared with the prescribed qualifying requirement.
	The value of completed supplies or turnover for the part of the financial year shall also be considered for the purpose of meeting the qualification criteria in regard to turnover provided the bidder has completed at least its operations for one (1) financial year. The value of completed supplies for part of the financial year shall be considered based on the certificate issued by the Chartered Accountant. In such cases also, the average annual turnover will be calculated by dividing the turnover by the number of years as prescribed.
	The financial qualification requirements regarding Net Worth and Average Annual Turnover can be met jointly by the members of the Joint Venture, where the Bidder is a Joint Venture, provided that each member shall meet a minimum requirement of% (insert percentage) of the prescribed financial parameters.
	(iii) The Bidder must have following <sup>3</sup> credit facilities: <b>Not Applicable</b>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> To be calculated @ 25% of the estimated value.

<sup>3</sup> Relevant credit facilities to be inserted based on the requirements of the procurement.



ITB Clause Reference	Data	
	a. BG Limits[Insert value]	
b. LC Limits[Insert value]		
c. Overdraft/ Cash credit Limits [Insert value]		
	Technical: Not Applicable	
	(i) The Bidder should have executed at least one order for similar type of Goods and of similar quantity in the last three years <sup>4</sup>	
	(ii) The technical qualification requirement shall be met by the lead partner of the joint venture	
	<del>or,</del>	
	The technical qualification requirement can also be met jointly by lead partner and other partners of the Joint Venture including lead partner	
	[Insert if technical qualification requirement is permitted to be met jointly by lead partner and other partners]	
	[insert any other criteria as applicable]	
ITB.17.1.2 (o)	The Bidder shall submit with its Bid the following additional documents: As specified in serial No.10.0 of the NIT.	
ITB.19.4	The Incoterms edition is: [Latest edition]	
ITB.20.1	The prices quoted by the Bidder [shall not"] be adjustable.	
ITB.21.1	The Currencies of Bid shall be: INR/BTN.	
ITB.22.1	The Bid shall be valid till: 21.10.2025	
ITB.23.1	The currency and amount of the Bid Security is INR/BTN. 28,000.00(INR.BTN. Twenty Eight Thousand) only.	
ITB.23.2(e)	The Bid Security shall be valid till: 20.11.2025	
ITB.24.1	In addition to the original of the Bid, the number of copies of Bid required shall be: 1 copy	
D. SUBMISSION OF BIDS		
ITB.25.2	Bids to be addressed to:	
	Name: Lhendup Namgyal	
	Designation: General Manager	
	Address: Hydropower Development and Research Centre	
	Telephone: +975-77242544	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> DGPC may prescribe the requirement of purchasing the Goods either from manufacturer or from manufacturer or Supplier both including authorized dealers and sole selling agents depending upon the nature of Goods and criticality of its usage



ITB Clause Reference	Data	
Reference	E-maile I nomercal 2006@dwylconous bet	
	E-mail: <u>l.namgyal3906@drukgreen.bt</u>	
	Date & Time (Bhutan Time) up to which Bids will be received:	
	Date: 22.08.2025	
	Time:13:00 Hrs.(BST)	
ITB.25.3	Bids shall be deposited in a sealed Tender Box when delivered by hand: <i>No</i>	
ITB.25.4	The bids shall be submitted to <b>Technical Support Unit (TSU), THP, Rinchentse.</b>	
ITB.25.4.1	1. Single Stage Single Envelope	
	Superscript of Cover Envelope:	
	"CONFIDENTIAL"	
	Bid for Supply of Hydraulic Lab Accessories bearing NIT No.THP0029/2025 dated 08.08.2025	
	Not to be Opened Before Due Date for Opening on 22.08.2025 at 14:30 Hrs.(BST)	
	Authorised representative of DGPC: Dr. Lhendup Namgyal, R&D Specialist, HRDC.	
	Superscript of Envelope 1:	
	"Bid Security for NIT No.THP0029/2025 dated 08.08.2025	
	Name of Bidder:	
	Superscript of Envelope 2:	
	Bid for Supply of Hydraulic Lab Accessories bearing NIT No.THP0029/2025 08.08.2025	
Name of Bidder:		
	Not to be Opened Before Due Date for Opening on 22.08.2025 at 14:30 Hrs.(BST)	
ITB.25.5	Bidders "shall" have the option of submitting their Bids electronically through password protection at the email ID: <a href="mailto:s.zangmo888@drukgreen.bt">s.zangmo888@drukgreen.bt</a>	
ITB.29.1	Venue: THP, Conference Hall	
	Date: 22.08.2025	
	Time (Bhutan Time):14:30Hrs.(BST)	
ITB.35.8	The bidder(s) may quote for <b>any</b> or <b>all items</b> under this invitation. Each item shall be evaluated and contract awarded separately to the firm(s) offering the lowest evaluated price for each line item.	
ITB.35.13	A margin of ten percent (10%) Domestic Preference shall not apply.	
ITB.42.2	Performance Security shall be in the form of Bank Guarantee, Demand Draft, Cash	



ITB Clause Reference	Data
	Warrant, Cash Deposit.



### SECTION III – TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS



#### **SECTION III – TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS**

### 1. Background about DGPC

Druk Green Power Corporation Limited (DGPC) is a wholly owned subsidiary of Druk Holding and Investment Limited established in 2008 with the merger of the erstwhile hydropower corporations in the country. DGPC is mandated to promote, develop and maintain major hydropower assets of Bhutan in a sustainable manner. DGPC operates and manages four hydropower plants with a total installed capacity of 1,480 MW namely 64 MW Basochu Hydropower Plant, 336 MW Chhukha Hydropower Plant, 60 MW Kurichu Hydropower Plant and 1,020 MW Tala Hydropower Plant.

The 1,020 MW Tala Hydropower Plant (THP) is located at Tabji under Chhukha Dzongkhag in western Bhutan downstream of Chhukha Hydropower Plant is the largest power plant (profit center) of Druk Green Power Corporation Limited (DGPC).

#### 2. Scope of Supply

Supply and delivery of Hydraulic Lab Accessories

#### 3. Technical Specification

	iPad Pro 11-inch (M4) (WIFI + Cellular) and its accessories		
	Technical Specification		
1	Finish	✓ Black ✓ Space Black	
2	Capacity	✓ 1TB	



3	<b>Buttons and Connectors</b>	✓ Microphone
		✓ Top button
		✓ Volume buttons
		✓ Front camera
		✓ Microphone
		✓ Microphone
		✓ LiDAR Scanner
		✓ Rear camera
		✓ Rear ambient light sensor
		✓ Flash
		✓ Microphone
		✓ Smart connector
		✓ USB-C connector
		✓ Magnetic connector for Apple Pencil
4	In the Box	✓ iPad Pro
7	In the Box	✓ USB-C Charge Cable (1 meter)
		✓ 20W USB-C Power Adapter
		✓ Polishing cloth in nano-texture display glass option
		r ousting crout in nano-texture display glass option
5	Display	✓ Ultra Retina XDR display
		✓ Tandem OLED³
		✓ 2752-by-2064-pixel resolution at 264 ppi
		✓ ProMotion technology with adaptive refresh rates
		from 10Hz to 120Hz
		✓ Wide color (P3)
		✓ True Tone
		✓ Fingerprint-resistant oleophobic coating
		✓ Fully laminated
		✓ Antireflective coating
		✓ Nano-texture display glass option on 1TB
		✓ SDR brightness: 1000 nits max
		✓ XDR brightness: 1000 nits max full screen, 1600 nits
		peak (HDR content only)
		✓ 2,000,000:1 contrast ratio
		✓ Supports Apple Pencil Pro, Apple Pencil (USB-C)
		✓ Apple Pencil hover



6	Chip	Apple M4 chip
		<ul> <li>✓ Models with 1TB or 2TB storage:</li> <li>✓ 10-core CPU with 4 performance cores and 6 efficiency cores</li> <li>✓ 10-core GPU</li> <li>✓ Hardware-accelerated ray tracing</li> <li>✓ 16-core Neural Engine</li> <li>✓ 120GB/s memory bandwidth</li> <li>✓ 16GB RAM</li> <li>✓ Media Engine</li> <li>✓ Hardware-accelerated 8K H.264, HEVC, ProRes, and ProRes RAW</li> <li>✓ Video decode engine</li> <li>✓ Video encode engine</li> <li>✓ ProRes encode and decode engine</li> <li>✓ AV1 decode</li> </ul>
7	Apple Intelligence	<ul> <li>✓ Built into your iPad, Apple Intelligence is the personal intelligence system that helps you write, express yourself, and get things done effortlessly.</li> <li>✓ With groundbreaking privacy protections, it gives you peace of mind that no one else can access your data — not even Apple.</li> </ul>
8	Camera	<ul> <li>✓ 12MP Wide camera, f/1.8 aperture</li> <li>✓ Digital zoom up to 5x</li> <li>✓ Five-element lens</li> <li>✓ Adaptive True Tone flash</li> <li>✓ Panorama (up to 63MP)</li> <li>✓ Sapphire crystal lens cover</li> <li>✓ Autofocus with Focus Pixels</li> <li>✓ Smart HDR 4</li> </ul>



		<ul> <li>✓ Wide color capture for photos and Live Photos</li> <li>✓ Advanced red-eye correction</li> <li>✓ Photo geotagging</li> <li>✓ Auto image stabilization</li> <li>✓ Burst mode</li> <li>✓ Image formats captured: HEIF and JPEG</li> </ul>
9	Video Recording	<ul> <li>✓ 4K video recording at 24 fps, 25 fps, 30 fps, or 60 fps</li> <li>✓ 1080p HD video recording at 25 fps, 30 fps, or 60 fps</li> <li>✓ 720p HD video recording at 30 fps</li> <li>✓ ProRes video recording up to 4K at 30 fps (1080p at 30 fps for 256GB storage)</li> <li>✓ Audio zoom</li> <li>✓ Adaptive True Tone flash</li> <li>✓ Slo-mo video support for 1080p at 120 fps or 240 fps</li> <li>✓ Time-lapse video with stabilization</li> <li>✓ Extended dynamic range for video up to 30 fps</li> <li>✓ Cinematic video stabilization (4K, 1080p, and 720p)</li> <li>✓ Continuous autofocus video</li> <li>✓ Playback zoom</li> <li>✓ Video formats recorded: HEVC and H.264</li> <li>✓ Stereo recording</li> </ul>
10	TrueDepth Camera	<ul> <li>✓ Landscape 12MP Center Stage camera</li> <li>✓ f/2 aperture</li> <li>✓ Portrait mode with advanced bokeh and Depth Control</li> <li>✓ Portrait Lighting with six effects (Natural, Studio, Contour, Stage, Stage Mono, High-Key Mono)</li> <li>✓ Animoji and Memoji</li> <li>✓ Smart HDR 4</li> <li>✓ 1080p HD video recording at 25 fps, 30 fps, or 60 fps</li> <li>✓ Time-lapse video with stabilization</li> <li>✓ Extended dynamic range for video up to 30 fps</li> <li>✓ Cinematic video stabilization (1080p and 720p)</li> </ul>



		<ul> <li>✓ Wide color capture for photos and Live Photos</li> <li>✓ Lens correction</li> <li>✓ Retina Flash with True Tone</li> </ul>
		<ul><li>✓ Auto image stabilization</li><li>✓ Burst mode</li></ul>
11	Video Calling	<ul> <li>✓ FaceTime video</li> <li>✓ Center Stage</li> <li>✓ iPad to any FaceTime-enabled device over Wi-Fi or cellular</li> <li>✓ Share experiences like movies, TV, music, and other apps in a FaceTime call with SharePlay</li> <li>✓ Screen sharing</li> <li>✓ Portrait mode in FaceTime video</li> <li>✓ Spatial Audio</li> <li>✓ Voice Isolation and Wide Spectrum microphone modes</li> </ul>
12	Audio Calling	<ul> <li>✓ FaceTime audio</li> <li>✓ iPad to any FaceTime-enabled device over Wi-Fi or cellular</li> </ul>
13	Speakers	✓ Four speaker audio
14	Microphones	✓ Studio-quality four-mic array for calls, video recording, and audio recording
15	Cellular and Wireless	All models
		<ul> <li>✓ Wi-Fi 6E (802.11ax) with 2x2 MIMO<sup>6</sup></li> <li>✓ Simultaneous dual band</li> <li>✓ Bluetooth 5.3</li> </ul>



		Wi-Fi + Cellular models
		✓ 5G (sub-6 GHz) with 4×4 MIMO ✓ Gigabit LTE with 4×4 MIMO
16	SIM Card	<ul> <li>✓ eSIM</li> <li>✓ iPad Pro uses eSIM technology and is not compatible with physical SIM cards.</li> </ul>
17	Location	All models
		<ul> <li>✓ Digital compass</li> <li>✓ Wi-Fi</li> <li>✓ iBeacon microlocation</li> <li>Wi-Fi + Cellular models</li> </ul>
		✓ GPS/GNSS ✓ Cellular
18	Sensors	<ul> <li>✓ Face ID</li> <li>✓ LiDAR Scanner</li> <li>✓ Three-axis gyro</li> <li>✓ Accelerometer</li> <li>✓ Barometer</li> <li>✓ Ambient light sensors</li> </ul>
19	Face ID	<ul> <li>✓ Enabled by TrueDepth camera for facial recognition</li> <li>✓ Unlock iPad</li> <li>✓ Secure personal data within apps</li> <li>✓ Make purchases from the iTunes Store, App Store, and Apple Books</li> </ul>



20	Siri	<ul> <li>✓ Get help with everyday tasks like sending messages, setting reminders, and more</li> <li>✓ Activate hands-free with only your voice using "Siri" or "Hey Siri," or use Type to Siri</li> <li>✓ Protected by the strongest privacy of any intelligent assistant</li> <li>✓ Powered by Apple Intelligence, Siri is more natural and helpful</li> </ul>
21	Charging and Expansion	Thunderbolt / USB 4 port with support for:
		<ul> <li>Charging</li> <li>DisplayPort</li> <li>Thunderbolt 3 (up to 40Gb/s)</li> <li>USB 4 (up to 40Gb/s)</li> <li>USB 3 (up to 10Gb/s)</li> </ul>
22	SP.1.1. Display Support	Supports full native resolution on the built-in display at millions of colors
	SP.1.2.	✓ Supports one external display with up to 6K resolution at 60Hz
		Thunderbolt 3 digital video output
		<ul> <li>✓ Native DisplayPort output over USB-C</li> <li>✓ VGA, HDMI, DVI, and Thunderbolt 2 output supported using adapters</li> </ul>
		Video mirroring
		<ul> <li>✓ Up to 4K AirPlay for mirroring, photos, and video out to Apple TV (2nd generation or later) or AirPlay-enabled smart TV</li> <li>✓ Video mirroring and video out support through USB-C Digital AV Multiport Adapter and USB-C VGA Multiport Adapter</li> </ul>



23	Power and Battery	<ul> <li>✓ Built-in 38.99-watt-hour rechargeable lithium-polymer battery</li> <li>✓ Up to 10 hours of surfing the web on Wi-Fi or watching video</li> <li>✓ Charging via power adapter or USB-C to computer system</li> <li>Wi-Fi + Cellular models</li> <li>✓ Up to 9 hours of surfing the web using cellular data network</li> </ul>
24	Operating System	iPadOS
		✓ iPadOS comes with powerful features and built-in
		apps designed to take advantage of the unique
		capabilities of iPad
25	A acceptability	✓ Built-in accessibility features supporting vision.
23	Accessibility	✓ Built-in accessibility features supporting vision, mobility, hearing, and cognitive disabilities help you
		get the most out of your iPad.
		Features include:
		✓ VoiceOver
		✓ Zoom
		✓ Magnifier
		✓ Spoken Content
		✓ Voice Control
		✓ Switch Control
		✓ AssistiveTouch ✓ Siri and Dictation
		✓ Type to Siri
		✓ Real-Time Text
		✓ Audio Descriptions
		✓ Subtitles and Closed Captioning
		✓ Live Captions



26	Video Playback	<ul> <li>✓ Supported formats include HEVC, H.264, AV1, and ProRes</li> <li>✓ HDR with Dolby Vision, HDR10, and HLG</li> </ul>
27	Audio Playback	<ul> <li>✓ Supported formats include AAC, MP3, Apple         Lossless, FLAC, Dolby Digital, Dolby Digital Plus,         and Dolby Atmos</li> <li>✓ Spatial Audio playback</li> <li>✓ User-configurable maximum volume limit</li> </ul>
28	Mail Attachment Support	Viewable document types  ✓ .jpg, .tiff, .gif (images); ✓ .doc and .docx (Microsoft Word); ✓ .htm and .html (web pages); ✓ .key (Keynote); ✓ .numbers (Numbers); ✓ .pages (Pages); ✓ .pdf (Preview and Adobe Acrobat); ✓ .ppt and .pptx (Microsoft PowerPoint); .txt (text); ✓ .rtf (rich text format); ✓ .vcf (contact information); ✓ .xls and .xlsx (Microsoft Excel); ✓ .zip; .ics; .usdz; .pkpass (Wallet)
		iPadPro Accessories



29	Apple Pencil Pro for iPad Pro	<ul> <li>✓ Wireless pairing and charging</li> <li>✓ Attaches magnetically</li> <li>✓ Pixel-perfect precision</li> <li>✓ Low latency</li> <li>✓ Tilt sensitivity</li> <li>✓ Pressure sensitivity</li> <li>✓ Double-tap to change tools</li> <li>✓ Squeeze</li> <li>✓ Barrel roll</li> <li>✓ Haptic feedback</li> <li>✓ Find My support</li> <li>✓ Free engraving</li> </ul>
30	Magic Keyboard for iPad Pro (M4)	<ul><li>✓ Black Colour</li><li>✓ Attaches magnetically.</li></ul>



# 80cm (32") FHD Curved Monitor with bezel-less design (Samsung)

## **Technical Specifications** 1 **Model Code** LC32R500FHWXXL **In-box Items** ✓ Display panel 2 ✓ Power cable ✓ HDMI cable Screen curvature 3 ✓ 1500R **Aspect Ratio** 4 **√** 16:9 Brightness (Typical) 5 $\checkmark$ 250 cd/m<sup>2</sup> **Contrast Ratio Static** 6 ✓ 3,000:1(Typ.) Resolution 7 ✓ FHD (1,920 x 1,080) Response Time 8 **✓** 4(GTG) Viewing Angle (H/V) 9 ✓ 178°(H)/178°(V) Refresh Rate 10 ✓ Max 75Hz



Display		
1	Screen Size (inch)	✓ 32"
2	Screen Size (Class)	<b>√</b> 32
3	Flat / Curved	✓ Curved
4	Active Display Size (HxV) (mm)	✓ 698.4mm x 392.85mm
5	Contrast Ratio (Dynamic)	✓ Mega
6	Panel Type	✓ VA
7	Colour Support	✓ Max 16.7M
8	Peak Brightness (Typical)	✓ 300 cd/ <b>m</b> ²
9	Brightness (Min)	✓ 220 cd/ <b>m</b> ²
10	Color Gamut (NTSC 1976)	✓ 72%
G	General Feature	
1	Samsung MagicBright	✓ Yes



2	Eco Saving Plus	✓ Yes
3	Eye Saver Mode	✓ Yes
4	Flicker Free	✓ Yes
5	Game Mode	✓ Yes
6	Image Size	✓ Yes
7	Windows Certification	✓ Windows 10
8	FreeSync	✓ Yes
I	nterface	
1	Wireless Display	✓ No
2	D-Sub	✓ 1 EA
3	DVI	✓ No
4	Dual Link DVI	✓ No
5	Display Port	✓ No



6	Display Port Version	✓ No
7	Display Port Out	✓ No
8	Mini-Display Port	✓ No
9	HDMI	✓ 1 EA
10	HDMI Version	✓ 1.4
11	Audio In	✓ No
12	Headphone	✓ Yes
13	USB Ports	✓ No
14	USB Hub Version	✓ No
15	USB-C	✓ No
16	USB-C Charging Power	✓ No



Audio		
1	Speaker	✓ No
2	USB Sound Bar (Ready)	✓ No
D	esign	
1	Colour	✓ DARK BLUE GRAY
2	Stand Type	✓ SIMPLE
3	Tilt	✓ -2.0° (±2.0°) ~22.0° (±2.0°)
4	Wall Mount	✓ 75.0 x 75.0
Power		
1	Power Supply	✓ AC 100~240V
2	Power Consumption (Max)	✓ 48 W
3	Power Consumption (DPMS)	✓ Less than 0.3 W



4	Power Consumption (Off Mode)	✓ Less than 0.3 W
5	Туре	✓ External Adaptor
D	imension	
1	Set Dimension with Stand (WxHxD)	✓ 71.20 cm x 52.16 cm x 26.17 cm
2	Set Dimension without Stand (WxHxD)	✓ 71.20 cm x 41.93 cm x 9.33 cm
3	Package Dimension (WxHxD)	✓ 84.30 cm x 22.90 cm x 55.70 cm
P	roduct Weight	
1	Set Weight with Stand	✓ 5.9kg
2	Set Weight without Stand	✓ 5.1kg
3	Package Weight	✓ 8.6 kg
Accessory		
1	Power Cable Length	✓ 1.5m



	HDMI Cable	
2		
		✓ Yes
	Mini-Display Gender	
3		
		✓ No

Keyboard and Mouse accessories	
High-Performance	✓ Black Colour
Office/Gaming Keyboard	✓ Keyboard Report Rate upto 8000 Hz
	✓ Wired USB-A Connectivity with cable 1.5m
	✓ Constructed with durable ABS plastic keycaps and a robust metal base
	✓ Whisper Quiet Gaming Switch
	✓ RGB gaming keyboard's anti-ghost keys, allowing 25 keys to function simultaneously.
	✓ Water Resistance
	✓ IP32 spill-resistant, featuring 4 drainage holes in the
	wrist rest to prevent accidents
	✓ RGB light on/off features
Gaming Mouse	✓ Colour Blaze black
	✓ Dual connection through wire/wireless
	✓ Wired USB-A Connectivity
	✓ Wireless connectivity
	✓ DPI settings from 200 to 12800 for precise control
	and a 7000 FPS, 1000Hz polling rate for ultra- responsiveness.
	✓ Control all settings effortlessly with the powerful Windows software, and enjoy the durability of a 1.5m braided cable





# GoPro HERO13 Black Ultra Wide Edition (with both Ultra-wide and standard Lens) Camera and its accessories **Technical Specifications Design and Dimensions** Finish (Colour) ✓ Black Lens ✓ Ultra-wide Lens ✓ Standard Lens ✓ With Ultra-Wide Lens Mod 72.4 W x 51.3 H Dimensions (WxHxD) in mm x 42.1 D (mm) ✓ With Standard Lens 71.8 W x 50.8 H x 33.6 D (mm) **Battery** ✓ Removable 1900mAh Enduro Battery **Displays** ✓ Rear: 2.27" Touch Display ✓ Front: 1.4" Color Display Rugged + Waterproof ✓ With Ultra Wide Lens Mod 5m (16-ft.) ✓ With Standard Lens 10m (33-ft.) Mounting ✓ Built-In Mounting with Folding Fingers 1/4-20 Mount Removable Water-repelling Cover Glass ✓ Yes



Memory Storage microSD	
	✓ 1x microSD <sup>TM</sup> rated class A2 V30 or higher
Connector	
	✓ USB-C
HDMI Port	
	✓ Media Mod (H9B/H10B/H11B/H12B)
Weight (Camera w/mounting fingers + Battery)	✓ With Ultra Wide Lens Mod 178gWith Standard Lens 159g
Image Quality/Hardware Specs	
System Processor	✓ GP2
Image Sensor	
	<ul><li>✓ 1/1.9" CMOS</li><li>✓ 27.6 MP active pixels (5599x4927)</li></ul>
Lens Aperture	
	✓ F2.5
35mm Equivalent Focal Length	
	✓ Min = 12mm ✓ Max = 39mm
Video	
Video Resolutions & Frame Rates	✓ 4K (4:3) 60/50/30/25/24 fps
with Ultra-Wide Lens Mod	✓ 4K (4.3) 60/30/23/24 fps ✓ 4K (16:9) 60/50/30/25/24 fps
	✓ 1080p (16:9) 120/100/60/50/30/25/ fps ✓ 4K (9:16) 60/50/30/25



	✓ 1080p (9:16) 60/50/30/25
Video Resolutions & Frame Rates	✓ 5.3K (8:7) 30/25/24 fps
with Standard Lens	✓ 5.3K (16:9) 60/50/30/25/24 fps
	✓ 4K (8:7) 60/50/30/25 fps
	✓ 4K (9:16) 60/50/30/25
	✓ 4K (16:9) 120/100/60/50/30/25/24 fps
	✓ 2.7K (4:3) 120/100 fps
	✓ 2.7K (16:9) 240/200 fps
	✓ 1080 (9:16) 60/50/30/25
	✓ 1080p (16:9) 240/200/120/100/60/50/30/25/24
	fps
Video Stabilization	✓ Hyper Smooth 6.0
	Tryper officour 6.0
Aspect Ratio with Ultra-Wide Lens	
Mod	
	✓ 16:9 9:16 4:3 1:1
TABLE THE STATE OF	
HDR Video with Standard Lens	✓ 5.3K (16:9) 30/25/24 fps
	✓ 4K (8:7) 30/25/24 fps
	✓ 4K (16:9) 60/50/30/25/24 fps
D	
Digital Lenses with Ultra-Wide Lens	✓ Ultra-HyperView
Mod	✓ Ultra-Super View
	✓ Ultra-Wide
	✓ Wide
D: 2:11	✓ Linear
Digital Lenses with Standard Lens	✓ HyperView
	✓ Super View
	✓ Wide
	✓ Linear
200 Harinan Laal Sd. Hites Will	✓ Linear + Horizon Lock / Leveling
360 Horizon Lock with Ultra-Wide	
Lens Mod	/ All D' ', 11
	✓ All Digital Lenses
Video Compression Standard	
Video Compression Standard	
	✓ H.265 (HEVC)



Color Video Bit Depth	✓ 8-bit
•	✓ 10-bit (4K and higher)
Maximum Video Bit Rate	
	✓ 120Mbps
	-
Zoom (Video) With Standard Lens	
	✓ Up to 2x
	o P = 0.
Slo-Mo with Standard Lens	
	✓ 8x - 2.7K; 1080p
	✓ 4x - 4K2x - 5.3K
	✓ 13x (400fps) - 720p for 15s
Burst Slo-Mo with Standard Lens	✓ 13x (4001ps) - 720p for 13s ✓ 12x (360fps) - 900p for 15s
	$\checkmark 4x - 5.3K \text{ for } 5s$
Looping Video with Standard Lens	✓ Yes
***	100
Hindsight	✓ Yes
Duration Capture	
- same of the same	✓ Yes
Live Streaming	✓ 1080p30 w/Hyper Smooth + 1080p60 recording
W. 1	1000p30 w/11ypc1 officount + 1000p00 recording
Webcam Mode	✓ up to 1080p30
Timecode Synchronization	(
	✓ Yes
Exposure Control	✓ Yes
	. 103
Scheduled Capture	✓ Yes
Photo	
Photo Modes With Ultra-Wide Lens	
Mod	✓ Standard Photo
Photo Modes With Standard Lens	✓ Standard Photo
	✓ Burst Photo
	✓ Night Photo



Max Photo Resolution With Ultra Wide Lens Mod	✓ 15MP (4480x3360)
Max Photo Resolution With Standard Lens	✓ 27.13MP (5568x4872)
Photo Frame-Grabs from Video With Ultra Wide Lens Mod	<ul> <li>✓ 12MP from (4:3) 4K Video</li> <li>✓ 8.29MP from (16:9) 4K Video</li> </ul>
Photo Frame-Grabs from Video With Standard Lens	✓ 24.69MP from (8:7) 5.3K Video ✓ 21.16MP from (4:3) 5.3K Video ✓ 15.87MP from (16:9) 5.3K Video
Photo Output With Ultra Wide Lens Mod	✓ Standard Photo
Photo Output With Standard Lens	✓ SuperPhoto, HDR, Standard, RAW
Photo Formats	✓ .jpg ✓ .gpr (RAW)
RAW Photo Capture With Standard Lens	✓ 27.13MP (5568x4872)
Digital Lenses (single photo)	✓ Linear ✓ Wide ✓ Ultra Wide ✓ Ultra SuperView ✓ Ultra HyperView
Photo Timer	✓ 3s ✓ 10s
Photo Intervals	✓ 0.5s ✓ 1s ✓ 2s ✓ 3s ✓ 5s ✓ 10s ✓ 30s ✓ 60s ✓ 120s



Prince Dhoto Datos (Enames /	./ ^ .
Burst Photo Rates (Frames /	✓ Auto
Second) With Standard Lens	✓ 60/10
	✓ 60/6
	<b>√</b> 30/6
	<b>√</b> 30/3
	<b>√</b> 10/3
	<b>√</b> 30/1
	<b>√</b> 10/1
	<b>√</b> 5/1
	<b>√</b> 3/1
Night Photo Shutter Speed With	✓ Auto
Standard Lens	✓ 2 sec
	✓ 5 sec
	✓ 10 sec
	✓ 15 sec
	✓ 20 sec
	✓ 30 sec.
Time Lapse	
Time Empse	
Time Warm Vides With Hitms Wide	
TimeWarp Video With Ultra Wide Lens Mod	
Lens Wod	/ T' W 2 0 ( t- 41/)
	✓ TimeWarp 3.0 (up to 4K)
TimeWarn Video With Standard	
TimeWarp Video With Standard Lens	
Lens	/ T'
	✓ TimeWarp 3.0 (up to 5.3K)
TimeWarp Video Speeds	✓ Auto
Time waip video speeds	✓ Auto ✓ 2x
	✓ 2x ✓ 5x
	✓ 10x
	✓ 15x
	✓ 30x
Star Trails	✓ Yes
	. 103
Light Painting	
Light Laming	✓ Yes



Vehicle Light Trails	✓ Yes
Time Lapse Video Resolution With Standard Lens	✓ Up to 5.3K
Time Lapse Intervals (Video & Photo) With Standard Lens	✓ 0.5, 1, 2, 3, 5, 10, 30, 60 sec.; ✓ 2, 5, 30, 60 min.
Night Lapse Video Resolution with Standard Lens	✓ Up to 5.3K
Night Lapse Intervals (Video & Photo) With Standard Lens	✓ Auto, 4, 5, 10, 15, 20, 30, 60 sec.; ✓ 2, 5, 30, 60 min.
Audio Features	
Microphones	✓ 3-mics
Stereo Audio	✓ Yes
Advanced Noise Reduction	✓ 3-mic Processing



PAW Audio Conturo	
RAW Audio Capture	✓ WAV Format
3.5 Audio Mic Input	
	✓ Media Mod (H9B/H10B/H11B)Pro 3.5mm Mic Adapter
Wireless Audio	
	✓ Support Airpods and other bluetooth headsets
Connected Features	
Wi-Fi Frequency	
	✓ Wi-Fi 6; 2.4GHZ; 5GHz
Wi-Fi Protocol	✓ 802.11 a/b/g/n/ac
Bluetooth	
	✓ BLE 5.3
USB Port	
	✓ USB-C
Mobile App Connection	✓ Quik App



Auto Upload to Cloud	
	✓ w/GoPro Subscription
User Interface	
Protune	
	✓ Yes
Presets / Custom Presets	
	✓ Yes
Voice Control	✓ 14 Commands
	✓ 11 Languages with 6 accents
Post Capture UX	
Advanced Metadata	✓ Yes
	• ies
Eco-system Support	
	✓ Quik App GoPro Labs Open GoPro
Key Accessories	
Remote Control	✓ The Remote
	<ul><li>✓ Waterproof Shutter Remote</li><li>✓ Volta</li></ul>



	✓ Quik App
Compatible Housing / Accessories	✓ Protective Housing





Accessories GoPro HERO13 Black Ultra Wide Edition	
1) SanDisk Extreme microSI	OXCTM UHS-I CARD - 1TB
Model Number	✓ SDSQXAV-1T00-GN6MA
Capacity	✓ 1TB
Form Factor	✓ microSDXC <sup>TM</sup>
Rated Class	✓ A2
Video Speed Class	✓ V30 or higher
UHS I	✓ Yes
Sequential Read Performance	✓ Up to 190MB/s
Sequential Write Performance	✓ Up to 130MB/s
Warranty	✓ Lifetime Limited Warranty
Dimensions (L x W x H)	✓ 0.04" x 0.59" x 0.43"
Weight	✓ 4.54gms
Water proof	✓ Yes



2) 3-Way 2.0Lightweigh	t Tripod / Grip / Arm
Colour	✓ Black
Model Number	✓ AFAEM-002
Dimensions	✓ 19.5in (49.53cm) when fully extended and collapses(folded) to 8in (20.32cm)
	✓ Integrated ball joint lets you change your camera angle without having to reposition the mount
	✓ Built-in tripod quickly folds out to provide a stable shooting platform for time lapse shots, group photos and more
	✓ Ergonomic design makes the grip comfortable to use even during all-day adventures
	✓ Folding extension arm acts as a handheld boom for selfies, follow-cam footage and getting closer to the action
	✓ Captive hardware makes it impossible to lose individual pieces
	✓ Standard GoPro mounting base makes it easy to switch your camera between mounts
	✓ Waterproof construction for use in and out of the water



Sony Alpha 7R V( \alpha7R V)Full-frame Mirrorless Interchangeable Lens Camera and its Accessories



Technical Specifications	
General Features	
Lithium Battery	✓ Yes
Model:	✓ ILCE-7RM5
Dimensions (W x H x D)  Weight (with battery and memory card included)	<ul> <li>✓ Rechargeable Battery NP-FZ100</li> <li>✓ Battery Charger BC-QZ1</li> <li>✓ Power cord</li> <li>✓ Cable Protector</li> <li>✓ Shoulder strap</li> <li>✓ Body cap</li> <li>✓ Accessory shoe cap</li> <li>✓ Eyepiece cup</li> <li>✓ USB-A to USB-C cable (USB 3.2)</li> <li>✓ Approx. 131.3 x 96.9 x 82.4 mm, Approx. 131.3 x 96.9 x 72.3 mm (FROM GRIP TO MONITOR)</li> <li>✓ (approx. 5 1/4 x 3 7/8 x 3 1/4 inches, Approx. 5 1/4 x 3 7/8 x 2 7/8 inches (FROM GRIP TO MONITOR))</li> <li>✓ Approx. 723 g (approx. 1 lb 9.6 oz)</li> </ul>
Accessibility	
Screen Reader	✓ Yes (Language: English, Speed: 7 steps, Volume:16 steps)
USB Streaming	
VIDEO DATA FORMAT	✓ MJPEG, YUV420



77' 1 D 1 .'	/ 2010 24(0)/45 / 405 > / 4020 4020 //20 / 50 /
Video Resolution	✓ 3840 x 2160 (15p / 12.5p) / 1920 x 1080 (60p / 50p / 30p / 25p) / 1 280 x 720 (30p / 25p)
	50p / 20p) / 1200 A /20 (50p / 20p)
AUDIO DATA FORMAT	✓ LPCM 2 ch (16 bit 48 kHz)
SIMULTANEOUS	✓ Yes
INTERNAL RECORDING	
	Recording (still images)
Recording Format	✓ JPEG (DCF Ver. 2.0
	✓ Exif Ver. 2.32
	✓ MPF Baseline compliant)
	✓ HEIF (MPEG-A MIAF compliant)
	✓ RAW (Sony ARW 4.0 format compliant)
Image Size (pixels) [3:2]	✓ 35mm full frame L: 9504 x 6336 (60 M), M: 6240 x
	4160 (26 M), S: 4752 x 3168 (15 M),
	✓ APS-C M: 6240 x 4160 (26 M), S: 4752 x 3168 (15 M)
Image Size (pixels) [16:9]	✓ 35mm full frame L: 9504 x 5344 (51 M), M: 6240 x
	3512 (22 M), S: 4752 x 2672 (13 M),
	✓ APS-C M: 6240 x 3512 (22 M), S: 4752 x 2672 (13 M)
Les con Orrelles Maria	/ DAW//C 1/I 1 C 1/I / N /
Image Quality Modes	✓ RAW (Compressed / Lossless Compressed (L / M / S) / Uncompressed),
	✓ JPEG (Extra fine / Fine / Standard / Light),
	✓ HEIF (4:2:0 / 4:2:2) (Extra fine / Fine / Standard /
	Light),
	✓ RAW & JPEG, RAW & HEIF
Picture Effect	
Creative Style	



D: D #1	/	
Picture Profile  Dynamic Range Functions	<ul> <li>✓ Yes (Off / PP1-PP11) Parameters: Black level, Gamma (Movie, Stil l, S-Cinetone, Cine1-4, ITU709, ITU709 [800%], S-Log2, S-Log3, H LG, HLG1-3), Black Gamma, Knee, Color Mode, Saturation, Color Phase, Color Depth, Detail, Copy, Reset</li> <li>✓ Off, Dynamic Range Optimizer</li> </ul>	
, c		
14bit RAW	✓ Yes	
Creative Look	✓ ST, PT, NT, VV, VV2, FL, IN, SH, BW, SE, Custom Look (1-6)	
Image size (pixels) [4:3]	<ul> <li>✓ 35mm full frame L: 8448 x 6336 (54 M), M: 5552 x 4160 (23 M), S: 4224 x 3168 (13 M),</li> <li>✓ APS-C M: 5552 x 4160 (23 M), S: 4224 x 3168 (13 M)</li> </ul>	
Image size (pixels) [1:1]	<ul> <li>✓ 35mm full frame L: 6336 x 6336 (40 M), M: 4160 x 4160 (17 M), S: 3168 x 3168 (10 M),</li> <li>✓ APS-C M: 4160 x 4160 (17 M), S: 3168 x 3168 (10 M)</li> </ul>	
Color Space	✓ sRGB standard (with sYCC gamut), Adobe RGB standard and Re c. ITU-R BT.2100 standard (BT.2020 gamut).	
	Recording System	
Location information Link from smartphone	✓ Yes	
Media	<ul> <li>✓ SD memory card,</li> <li>✓ SDHC memory card (UHS-I/II compliant),</li> <li>✓ SDXC memory card (UHS-I/II compliant),</li> <li>✓ CFexpress Type A memory card</li> </ul>	
Memory Card Slot	<ul> <li>✓ SLOT1: Multi slot for SD (UHS-I/II compliant) memory card / CFexp ress Type A card,</li> <li>✓ SLOT2: Multi slot for SD (UHS-I/II compliant) memory card / CFexpress Type A card</li> </ul>	



Recording mode on 2 memory cards	✓ Simult. Rec, Sort, Auto Switch Media, Copy
Lens Compensation	
Setting	<ul> <li>✓ Peripheral Shading,</li> <li>✓ Chromatic Aberration,</li> <li>✓ Distortion,</li> <li>✓ Breathing (Movie)</li> </ul>
Image Sensor	
Anti-Dust System	✓ Yes (Charge protection coating on Optical Filter and ultrasonic vibration mechanism)
Aspect Ratio	<b>√</b> 3:2
Number of Pixels (Effective)	✓ Approx. 61.0 megapixels
Number of Pixels (total)	✓ Approx. 62.5 megapixels
Sensor Type	✓ 35mm full frame (35.7 x 23.8 mm), ✓ Exmor R CMOS sensor
Operating Temperature	✓ 0 - 40 °C / 32 - 104 °F
Custom function type	<ul> <li>✓ Custom key settings,</li> <li>✓ Programmable Setting (Body 9 sets /memory card 12 sets),</li> <li>✓ My Dial Settings,</li> <li>✓ My Menu,</li> <li>✓ Reg Cust Shoot Set</li> </ul>
White Balance	O
White Balance Modes	✓ Auto / Daylight / Shade / Cloudy / Incandescent / Fluorescent / Flas h / Underwater / Color Temperature (2500 to 9900 K) & color filter / Custom



Shutter AWB Lock	✓ Yes (Shut. Halfway Down / Cont. Shooting / Off)
Viewfinder	
Viewfinder Type	✓ 1.6 cm (0.64 type) electronic viewfinder (Quad-XGA OLED)
Eye Point	✓ Approx. 25 mm from the eyepiece lens, 21 mm from the eyepiece frame at -1 m-1 (CIPA standard)
Field Coverage	✓ 100%
Magnification	✓ Approx. 0.90x (with 50 mm lens at infinity, -1 m)
Finder Frame Rate Selection	✓ NTSC mode: STD 60 fps / HI 120 fps, PAL mode: STD 50 fps / HI 100 fps
Number of Dots	✓ 9 437 184 dots
Dioptre Adjustment	✓ $-4.0 \text{ to } +3.0 \text{ m}$
Display Function	✓ Histogram, Real-time image-adjustment display, Digital level gauge, Grid line, Focus check, Peaking MF, Zebra, Movie marker, Emphasized display during REC
Shutter	
Electronic Front Curtain Shutter	✓ Yes (ON/OFF)
Flash Sync. Speed	✓ 1/250 s (35 mm full frame), ✓ 1/320 s (APS-C)
SHUTTER SPEED	✓ Still images: 1/8000 to 30 s, Bulb, Movies (NTSC mode): 1/8000 to 1/4 (1/3 steps), up to 1/60 in AUTO mode (up to 1/30 in Auto slow shutter mode),



	✓ Movies (PAL mode): 1/8000 to 1/4 (1/3 steps), up to 1/50 in AUTO mode (up to 1/25 in Auto slow shutter mode)
Silent Shooting	✓ Yes (ON/OFF)
type	<ul> <li>✓ Electronically-controlled,</li> <li>✓ Vertical-traverse</li> <li>✓ focal-plane type</li> </ul>
Shutter Type	✓ Mechanical shutter / Electronic shutter
	Recording (movie)
Audio Recording Format	✓ LPCM 2ch (48kHz 16bit),
	✓ LPCM 2ch (48kHz 24bit),
	✓ LPCM 4ch (48kHz 24bit), ✓ MPEG-4 AAC-LC 2ch
Color Space	✓ Rec. ITU-R BT.2100 standard compatible (BT.2020
•	gamut)
	Creative Style
	·
Movie Functions	✓ Audio Level Display, Audio Rec Level, PAL/NTSC Selector, Proxy Recording (1280 x 720 (Approx. 6 Mbps), 1920 x 1080 (Approx. 9 Mbps), 1920 x 1080 (Approx. 16 Mbps)), TC/UB, Auto Slow Shutte r, Gamma Disp. Assist, RAW Output(HDMI)
	Picture Effect
Picture Profile	✓ Yes (Off / PP1-PP11) Parameters: Black level, Gamma (Movie, Stil l, S-Cinetone, Cine1-4, ITU709, ITU709 [800%], S-Log2, S-Log3, H LG, HLG1-3), Black Gamma, Knee, Color Mode, Saturation, Color Phase, Color Depth, Detail, Copy, Reset
Recording Format	✓ XAVC S, XAVC HS



Video Compression	Ī	✓ XAVC S: MPEG-4 AVC/H.264,XAVC HS: MPEG-
video compression		H HEVC/H.265
Movie Recording (Xavc S 4k)	System	✓ 3840 x 2160 (4:2:0, 8bit, NTSC) (Approx.): 60p (150 Mbps), 3 0p (100 Mbps / 60 Mbps) 5 , 24p (100 Mbps / 60 Mbps), 3840 x 2160 (4:2:0, 8bit, PAL) (Approx.): 50p (150 Mbps), 25p (100 Mbp s / 60 Mbps),3840 x 2160 (4:2:2, 10bit, NTSC) (Approx.): 60p (200 Mbps), 30p (140 Mbps), 24p (100 Mbps), 3840 x 2160 (4:2:2, 10bit, PAL) (Approx.): 50p (200 Mbps), 25p (140 Mbps)
Movie Recording (Xavc S Hd)	System	✓ 1920 x 1080 (4:2:0, 8bit, NTSC) (Approx.): 120p (100 Mbps / 60 M bps), 60p (50 Mbps / 25 Mbps), 30p (50 Mbps / 16 Mbps), 24p (50 Mbps),1920 x 1080 (4:2:0, 8bit, PAL) (Approx.): 100p (100 Mbps / 60 Mbps), 50p (50 Mbps / 25 Mbps), 25p (50 Mbps / 16 Mbps),1920 x 1080 (4:2:2, 10bit, NTSC) (Approx.): 60p (50 Mbp s), 30p (50 Mbps), 24p (50 Mbps),1920 x 1080 (4:2:2, 10bit, PAL) (Approx.):50p (50 Mbps), 25p (50 Mbps)
Creative Look		✓ ST, PT, NT, VV, VV2, FL, IN, SH, BW, SE, Custom Look (1-6)
Movie Recording (Xavc Hs 4k)	System	✓ 3840 x 2160 (4:2:0, 10bit, NTSC) (Approx.): 60p (150 Mbps / 75 M bps / 45 Mbps), 24p (100 Mbps / 50 Mbps / 30 Mbps), 3840 x 2160 (4:2:0, 10bit, PAL) (Approx.): 50p (150 Mbps / 75 Mbps / 45 Mbps), 3840 x 2160 (4:2:2, 10bit, NTSC) (Approx.): 60p (200 Mb ps / 100 Mbps), 24p (100 Mbps / 50 Mbps), 3840 x 2160 (4: 2:2, 10bit, PAL) (Approx.)): 50p (200 Mbps / 100 Mbps)
Movie Recording (Xavc Hs 8k)	System	✓ 7680 x 4320 (4:2:0, 10bit, NTSC) (Approx.): 24p (400 Mbps / 200 Mbps) , 7680 x 4320 (4:2:0, 10bit, PAL) (Approx.): 25p (400 M bps / 200 Mbps)]
Movie Recording (Xavc S-I 4k)	System	✓ 3840 x 2160 (4:2:2, 10bit, NTSC) (Approx.): 60p (600 Mbps), 30p (300 Mbps), 24p (240 Mbps), 3840 x 2160



	(4:2:2, 10bit, P AL) (Approx.): 50p (500 Mbps), 25p (250 Mbps)		
Movie Recording System (Xavc S-I Hd)	✓ 1920 x 1080 (4:2:2, 10bit, NTSC) (Approx.): 60p (222 Mbps), 30 p (111 Mbps), 24p (89 Mbps),1920 x 1080 (4:2:2, 10bit, PAL) (Approx.): 50p (185 Mbps), 25p (93 Mbps)		
Slow & Quick Motion (Shooting Frame Rate)	✓ NTSC mode: 1fps,2fps,4fps,8fps,15fps,30fps,60fps,120fps, PAL mode: 1fps,2fps,3fps,6fps,12fps,25fp		
Soft Skin Effect	✓ Yes		
	Print		
Compatible Standards	✓ Exif Print, Print Image Matching III		
	Power		
USB Power Supply	✓ Yes (Available with USB Type-C Terminal. USB Power Delivery compatible)		
Supplied Battery	✓ One rechargeable battery pack NP-FZ100 (2280mAh)		
Battery Life (Movie, actual recording)	✓ Approx. 90 min (Viewfinder) / Approx. 100 min (LCD monitor) (CIP A standard)		
Battery Life (Movie, continuous recording)	<ul> <li>✓ Approx. 145 min (Viewfinder) / Approx. 150 min (LCD monitor) (CIP A standard)</li> </ul>		



Battery Life (Still Images)	✓ Approx. 440 shots (Viewfinder) / Approx. 530 shots
Dantely Life (Still Illiages)	(LCD monitor) (CIPA standard)
	(LOD Monto) (OH 11 standard)
Internal Battery Charge	✓ Yes (Available with USB Type-C Terminal. USB
	Power Delivery compatible)
Power consumption with LCD	✓ Still images: Approx. 3.7 W (with FE 28-70 mm F3.5-
screen	5.6 OSS lens attached), Movies: Approx. 6.6 W (with
	FE 28-70 mm F3.5-5.6 OS S lens attached)
Power consumption with	✓ Still images: Approx. 4.5 W (with FE 28-70 mm F3.5-
Viewfinder	5.6 OSS lens attached), Movies: Approx. 6.8 W (with
	FE 28-70 mm F3.5-5.6 OS S lens attached)
	Playback
	1 my ouch
Modes	✓ Single (with or without shooting information Y RGB
	histogram & highlight / shadow warning), Index view,
	Enlarged display mode (L: 1 8.6x, M: 12.2x, S: 9.3x), Auto Review, Image orientation, Folder selection
	(Date / Still / Movie), Protect, Rating, Display as
	Group, Shot Mark (Movie), Divider Frame, Crop
Photo Capture	✓ Yes
	Other Features
Clear Image Zoom	✓ Still images: Approx. 2x, Movies: Approx. 1.5x (4K /
	8K), Approx. 2 x (HD)
Digital Zoom	✓ Smart zoom (Still images): 35mm full frame: M:
	approx. 1.5x, S: ap prox. 2x / APS-C: S: approx. 1.3x,
	Digital zoom (Still images): 35 m m full frame: L: approx. 4x, M: approx. 6.1x, S: approx. 8x,APS-C: M:
	арриол. тл, тт. арриол. о.тл, о. арриол. ох, тг о-С. тт.



approx. 4x, S: approx. 5.3x,Digital zoom (Movie): 35mm full frame: approx. 4x ,APS-C: approx. 4x
✓ Modes: Face/Eye Priority in AF, Face Priority in Multi Metering, Re Gist. Faces Priority
✓ Long exposure NR: On/Off, available at shutter speeds longer than 1 s, High ISO NR: Normal / Low / Off
✓ E-mount
✓ Opening Angles (approx.): Up 98°, down 40°, side 180°, rotation 27 0°
✓ Manual (5 steps between -2 and +2), Sunny Weather mode
✓ Yes, Focus Magnifier (35mm full frame: 4.7x / 9.3x, APS-C: 3.1x / 6.1x)
✓ 8.0 cm (3.2-type) type TFT
✓2 095 104 dots
✓ Yes
✓ Yes (Wi-Fi Compatible, IEEE 802.11a/b/g/n/ac



Multi Interface Shoe	✓ Yes (with Digital Audio Interface)
	100 (1101 2 18101 110010 111021000)
Bluetooth	✓ Yes (Bluetooth Standard Ver. 5.0 (2.4 GHz band))
Headphone Terminal	✓ Yes (3.5 mm Stereo minijack)
Mic Terminal	✓ Yes (3.5 mm Stereo minijack)
PC Interface	✓ Mass-storage / MTP
Sync terminal	✓ Yes
Vertical Grip Connector	✓ Yes
vertical drip domicetor	. 103
Multi / Micro USB Terminal	✓ Yes
LAN Terminal	✓ -
Functions	/ PTD/T C F AV. LLANI/LICD LAND LICD
runctions	✓ FTP Transfer Func.(Wired LAN(USB-LAN), USB Tethering, Wi-Fi), View on Smartphone, Remote
	control via Smartphone, PC Remot e, BRAVIA Sync
	(Control for HDMI), PhotoTV HD
USB Type-C Terminal	✓ Yes (SuperSpeed USB 10 Gbps (USB 3.2) compatible)
	Image Stabilization
	Thiage Stabilization
type	✓ Image Sensor-Shift mechanism with 5-axis
	compensation (Compensation depends on lens
	specifications)
Compensation Effect	✓ 8.0 stops (based on CIPA standard. Pitch/yaw shake
	only. With FE 50mm F1.2 GM lens mounted. Long
	exposure NR off.)
	Focus



Focus Area	✓ Wide / Zone / Center Fix / Spot / Expand Spot / Tracking
Focus Mode	✓ AF-A (Automatic AF), AF-S (Single-shot AF), AF-C (Continuous A F), DMF (Direct Manual Focus), Manual Focus
Focus Type	✓ Fast Hybrid AF (phase-detection AF / contrast-detection AF)
AF illuminator	✓ Yes (with Built-in LED type)
AF Illuminator range	✓ Approx. 0.3 m - approx. 3.0 m (with FE 28-70 mm F3.5-5.6 OSS le ns attached)
FOCUS POINT	✓ 35mm full frame: 693 points (phase-detection AF), APS-C mode with FF lens: 693 points (phase- detection AF), with APS-C lens: 567 points (phase- detection AF) / 25 points (contrast-detection AF)
Focus Sensitivity Range	✓ EV-4 to EV20 (ISO100 equivalent with F2.0 lens attached)
Focus Sensor	✓ Exmor R CMOS sensor
Other Features	✓ Predictive control, Focus lock, AF Track Sens. (Still), AF Subj. Shift Sensitivity (Movie), AF Transition Speed (Movie), Switch V/H AF Area, AF Area Regist., Circ. of Focus Point, Focus Map (Movie), AF Assist (Movie)
Eye AF / Subject Recognition AF	✓ Human (Right/Left Eye Select) / Animal (Right/Left Eye Select) / Bird / Insect / Car, rain / Airplane



Flash Control	
Control	✓ Pre-flash TTL
External Flash Compatibility	✓ Sony α System Flash compatible with Multi Interface Shoe, attach t he shoe adaptor for flash compatible with Auto-lock accessory shoe
FE Level Lock	✓ Yes
Flash compensation	✓ +/- 3.0 EV (switchable between 1/3 and 1/2 EV steps)
Flash Modes	✓ Flash off, Autoflash, Fill-flash, Slow Sync., Rear Sync., Red-eye re duction (on/off selectable), Wireless, Hispeed sync.
Wireless Control	✓ Yes (Light signal: Available with Fill-flash, Slow Sync., Hi-speed sync. / Radio signal: Available with Fill-flash, Rear Sync., Slow Sync., Hi-speed sync.)
	Exposure
Exposure Compensation	✓ +/- 5.0EV (1/3 EV, 1/2 EV steps selectable)
AE Lock	✓ Locked when shutter button is pressed halfway. Available with AE l ock button. (On/Off/Auto)
Exposure Bracketing	✓ Bracket: Cont., Bracket: Single, 2/3/5/7/9 frames selectable. (Ambient light, Flash light)
EXPOSURE MODES	✓ AUTO (iAuto), Programmed AE (P), Aperture priority (A), Shutter-s peed priority (S), Manual (M),



	Movie (Programmed AE (P) / Aperture priority (A) / Shutter-speed priority (S) / Manual (M) / Flexible Ex
	p. Mode), Slow & Quick Motion (Programmed AE (P) / Aperture priority (A) / Shutter-speed priority (S) / Manual (M) / Flexible Exp. Mo de)
ISO Sensitivity (Recommended Exposure Index)	✓ Still images: ISO 100-32000 (ISO numbers up from ISO 50 to ISO 102400 can be set as expanded ISO range.), AUTO (ISO 100-128 00, selectable lower limit and upper limit), Movies: ISO 100-32000 equivalent, AUTO (ISO 100-12800, selectable lower limit and upper limit)
Metering Mode	✓ Multi-segment, Center-weighted, Spot (Standard / Large), Entire Screen Avg., Highlight
METERING SENSITIVITY	✓ EV-3 to EV20 (ISO100 equivalent with F2.0 lens attached)
Metering Sensor	✓ Exmor R CMOS sensor
Metering Type	✓ 1200-zone evaluative metering
	Scene Selection
Anti-Flicker Shoot.	✓ Yes
Drive	
Self-timer	✓ 10 s delay / 5 s delay / 2 s delay / Continuous self- time / Bracketing self-timer / Self-timer (Movie)
Continuous Drive Speed (approx. max.)	✓ Continuous shooting: Hi+: 10 fps, Hi: 8 fps, Mid: 6 fps, Lo: 3 fps



No. of recordable frames	<ul> <li>✓ Single Shooting, Continuous shooting         (Hi+/Hi/Mid/Lo selectable), Self-timer, Self-timer         (Cont.), Bracket: Single, Bracket: Cont., Focus         Bracket, White Balance bracket, DRO bracket</li> <li>✓ JPEG Extra fine L: over 1000 frames, JPEG Fine L:</li> </ul>
(approx.)	over 1000 frames, JPEG Standard L: over 1000 frames, RAW: 583 frames, RAW & JPEG: 184 frames, RAW (Lossless Compressed): 547 frames, RAW (Lossless Compressed) & JPEG: 159 frames, RAW (Uncompressed): 135 frames, RAW (Uncompressed) & JPEG: 88 frames
Pixel Shift Multi Shooting	✓ Yes (4 shots / 16 shots)
Audio	
Microphone	✓ Built-in, stereo
Speaker	✓ Built-in, monaural

Accessories for Sony Alpha 7R V(α7R V) Camera	Full-frame Mirrorless Interchangeable Lens
a) Sony CFexpress Type A Memory Card	1 1920GB <sup>5</sup>
Model:	✓ CEA-M1920T
Memory Size	✓ 1920 GB



Interface	✓ PCI Express Gen3 x1
Туре	✓ A
Dimension (Approx. W x L x T)	✓ 20 mm x 28 mm x 2.8 mm (13/16 inches × 1 1/8 inches × 1/8 inches)
Weights (Approx.)	✓ 3 g (0.11 oz)
Sp	peed
Maximum Read Speed	✓ 800 MB/s
Maximum Write Speed	✓ 700 MB/s
VPG (Video Performance Guarantee)	✓ VPG200
Minimum sustained write speed	✓ 200 MB/s
Card Case	✓ Yes/Supplied, Weatherproof Card Case
Power Requirements (voltage)	✓ 3.0 V - 3.6 V
Operating	Conditions
Operating Current (1s Ave.)	✓ 1200 mA
Operating Current (Max)	✓ 800 mA
Operating Temperature Requirements	✓ -10 °C to +70 °C (14 °F to 158 °F) (Non-condensing)
Storage Temperature Requirements	✓ -20 °C to +85 °C (-4 °F to 185 °F) (Non-condensing)
Operating Current (Transfer Jet on)	✓ 1500 mA
	.1
b) FE 24-70 mm F2.8 GM Full-frame Sta	andard Zoom G Master Lens



Mr. Amandana	( ()00
Max. Aperture	✓ f/2.8
Mount	✓ Sony E-Mount
Focal Length	✓ 24-70mm
Size and Weight	✓ 3.45 X 5.35 in. / 31.5 oz.
SUPPLIED ACCESSORIES	✓ Hood (ALC-SH141)
OCT LIED MOCEOUCKIEU	✓ Lens front cap (ALC-F82S)
(in the Box)	✓ Lens rear cap (ALC-R1EM)
(in the box)	✓ Case
Waisht	✓ 31.25 oz
Weight	<b>▼</b> 31.25 0Z
Dimensions (D x L)	✓ 87.6 x 136 mm
Lens Spe	cifications
35 mm equivalent focal length (APS-C)	✓ 36-105 mm
Analoge Wigner (ADC C)	✓ 61°-23°
Angle of View (APS-C)	<b>V</b> 61 <sup>-</sup> -23 <sup>-</sup>
Focal Length (mm)	✓ 24-70 mm
Format	✓ 35 mm full frame
Lens Groups / Elements	✓ 13/18
Maximum Magnification ratio (x)	✓ 0.24 x
Maximum aperture (F)	✓ 2.8
M	( 22
Minimum Aperture (F)	✓ 22
Aperture Blades	✓ 9
inperture Dianes	
Circular Aperture	✓ Yes
*	
Filter Diameter (mm)	✓ 82 mm
Minimum Focus Distance	✓ 1.24 ft



Angle of View (35 mm)	✓ 84°-34°
c) Sony AMB carrying case (Model: LCS-	-AMB/B)
Professional Gadget Bag  (Size fit for camera carrying, multi-purpose bag that organizes items and accessories like memory stick, battery, charger, compact flash etc.)	<ul> <li>Dimension of approx. (190 x 220 x 160) mm</li> <li>3-way case type (Hand/Shoulder/Waist Bag)</li> <li>Material should be either of polyester/nylon.</li> <li>Should consist of main compartment &amp; a thin, secondary compartment that has pockets and elastic bands.</li> </ul>



Neewer Pro 100% Stainless-Steel Heavy-Duty C Stand with Boom Arm						
Materials	✓ All made of 100% stainless steel					
Style	✓ SC320					
Wide Compatibility	✓ Compatibility with numerous photography Equipments					
Sturdy Grip Head	✓ Four different mounting channels of different sizes (15mm, 11mm,7mm, 4mm) to clutch various photographic accessories.					



	/ 'T'1
	✓ These mounting adapters enable height and angle adjustment (360° rotatable) for enhanced flexibility, with an excellent locking system for stability and safety
Heavy Duty Light Stand	✓ Made of 100% robust stainless steel.
	<ul> <li>✓ this C stand mounts strobes,         monolights, reflectors, softboxes,         umbrellas, and other photography gear         with exceptional stability.</li> <li>✓ Inner buffer spring reduces impact         from sudden drops.</li> </ul>
Adjustable Height	✓ Center column adjustable from 4.8ft to 10.5ft (146cm to 320cm) with a foam grip for secure handling. ✓
Extension Arm	<ul> <li>✓ The 4.2ft (128cm) extension arm with 1/4" and 3/8" mounting screws on both ends is compatible with most equipment.</li> <li>✓ Extension arm with a maximum load capacity of 17.6lb (8kg)</li> </ul>
Durable Reinforced Rod	✓ Made of industry grade stainless steel, the central pole of this photography C stand is thickened and forged with large diameters of 1.2in (30mm), 1.4in (35mm), and 1.6in (40mm), delivering a reliable central bearing with longer service time.  ✓ A maximum load capacity of 44lb/20kg
Metal Grip Heads	✓ Grip heads lock the extension arm firmly and allow flexible angle adjustment. Four holes in each grip head fasten rods, arms, and umbrella shafts of different diameters.
Foldable Turtle Base	<ul> <li>✓ Turtle base with nonslip pads allows sandbag placement for added stability without floor scratches (sandbags not included).</li> <li>✓ Legs fold flat for space-saving storage.</li> </ul>



	✓ a revolutionary spring ring locking mechanism				
Package Contents	✓ 1 x Silver C Stand, 1 x Turtle Base, 1 x Extension Arm, 2 x Grip Head.				

UPS (Uninterruptible Power Supply)							
Make	✓ Hitachi or equivalent						
Model	✓ IP11S-3/IP11H-3						
Phase	✓ Single Phase with Ground						
Capacity	✓ 3000 VA / 2400 W						
Input							
Input Nominal Voltage	✓ 230VAC						
Frequency Range	✓ 50Hz						
Output							
Output Voltage	✓ 230VAC						
Frequency Range (Synchronized Range)	✓ 47~ 53 Hz						



# **SECTION IV – BIDDING FORMS**



# **SECTION IV – BIDDING FORMS**

Applicable Forms from this Bidding Forms section is to be submitted by the Bidder along with his Bid

# Form 1: Bid Security (Bank Guarantee)

(On non-judicial stamp paper of the value relevant to the place of execution)

Bank Guarantee No
To Date
[DGPC's Name and Address]
Dear Sir/ Madam,
In accordance with NIT No, M/s having its Registered/Head Office at (here-in-after called the 'Bidder') wish to participate in the said Tender for[Name of Tender]
As an irrevocable bank guarantee against Bid Security for an amount of
We, the
This Guarantee shall be irrevocable and shall remain valid up to
All rights of DGPC under this Guarantee shall be forfeited and the Bank shall be relieved and discharged from all liabilities there under unless a demand or claim is lodged by DGPC under this Guarantee against the Bank within thirty (30) days from the above mentioned expiry date of validity or, from that of the extended date.
In witness where of the Bank, through its authorised officer, has set its hand and stamp on thisday of



# WITNESSES:

# SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED SIGNATORY OF THE BANK

1.	1.
(Signature)	(Signature)
(Name)	(Name)
(Official Address)	(Designation)
	Authorized vide
	Power of Attorney No:
	Date
	Authorized vide
	Power of Attorney No:
	Date

**Note:** 1. (\*) Shall be as specified in the BDS.

- (@)The Bid security shall be valid till the date as specified in BDS.
- (#) Complete mailing address of the Head Office and issuing branch of the Bank to be given with fax no./telephone no. of the contact person



# Form 2: Certificate Regarding Acceptance of Important Conditions

(To be kept in Envelope II)					
То					
[DGPC's Name and Address]					
Dear Sir/Madam,					
With reference to our Bid dated					
We further confirm that any deviation to the above clauses, found anywhere in our Bid, implicit or explicit, shall stand unconditionally withdrawn without any cost implication whatsoever to DGPC failing which the Bid security may be forfeited.					
Sealed and Signed:					

Sealed and Signed:

Note: The above certificate is to be submitted in the sealed envelope along with the technical bid. In the absence of this certificate the bid shall be rejected and returned.



#### Form 3: Integrity Pact Statement

#### 1 General:

This agreement shall be a part of the standard bidding document, which shall be signed by both the parties at the time of purchase of bidding documents and submitted along with the tender document. This IP is applicable only to "large" scale works, goods and services, the threshold of which will be announced by the government from time to time. The signing of the IP shall not apply to framework contracting such as annual office supplies etc.

### 2 Objectives:

Whereas, the Employer and the Bidder agree to enter into this agreement, hereinafter referred to as IP, to avoid all forms of corruption or deceptive practice by following a system that is fair, transparent and free from any influence/unprejudiced dealings in the **bidding process**<sup>5</sup> and **contract administration**<sup>6</sup>, with a view to:

- 2.1 Enabling the Employer to obtain the desired contract at a reasonable and competitive price in conformity to the defined specifications of the works or goods or services; and
- 2.2 Enabling bidders to abstain from bribing or any corrupt practice in order to secure the contract by providing assurance to them that their competitors will also refrain from bribing and other corrupt practices.

## 3. Scope:

The validity of this IP shall cover the bidding process and contract administration period.

### 4. Commitments of the Employer:

The Employer Commits itself to the following:-

4.1 The Employer hereby undertakes that no officials of the Employer, connected directly or indirectly with the contract, will demand, take a promise for or accept, directly or through intermediaries, any bribe, consideration, gift, reward, favor or any material or immaterial benefit or any other advantage from the Bidder, either for themselves or for any person,

87



-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Bidding process, for the purpose of this IP, shall mean the procedures covering tendering process starting from bid preparation, bid submission, bid processing, and bid evaluation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Contract administration, for the purpose of this IP, shall mean contract award, contract implementation, un-authorized sub-contracting and contract handing/taking over.

organization or third party related to the contract in exchange for an advantage in the bidding process and contract administration.

- 4.2 The Employer further confirms that its officials shall not favor any prospective bidder in any form that could afford an undue advantage to that particular bidder in the bidding process and contract administration and will treat all Bidders alike.
- 4.3 Officials of the Employer, who may have observed or noticed or have reasonable suspicion shall report to the head of the employing agency or an appropriate government office any violation or attempted violation of clauses 4.1 and 4.2.
- 4.4 Following report on violation of clauses 4.1 and 4.2 by official(s), through any source, necessary disciplinary proceedings, or any other action as deemed fit, including criminal proceedings shall be initiated by the Employer and such a person shall be debarred from further dealings related to the bidding process and contract administration.

#### 5. Commitments of Bidders

The Bidder commits himself/herself to take all measures necessary to prevent corrupt practices, unfair means and illegal activities during any stage of the bidding process and contract administration in order to secure the contract or in furtherance to secure it and in particular commits himself/herself to the following:-

- 5.1 The Bidder shall not offer, directly or through intermediaries, any bribe, gift, consideration, reward, favor, any material or immaterial benefit or other advantage, commission, fees, brokerage or inducement to any official of the Employer, connected directly or indirectly with the bidding process and contract administration, or to any person, organization or third party related to the contract in exchange for any advantage in the bidding process and contract administration.
- 5.2 The Bidder shall not collude with other parties interested in the contract to manipulate in whatsoever form or manner, the bidding process and contract administration.
- 5.3 If the bidder(s) have observed or noticed or have reasonable suspicion that the provisions of the IP have been violated by the procuring agency or other bidders, the bidder shall report such violations to the head of the procuring agency.

#### **6.** Sanctions for Violation:

The breach of any of the aforesaid provisions shall result in administrative charges or penal actions as per the relevant rules and laws.

6.1 The breach of the IP or commission of any offence (forgery, providing false information, misrepresentation, providing false/fake documents, bid rigging, bid steering or coercion) by the Bidder, or any one employed by him, or acting on his/her behalf (whether with or without the knowledge of the Bidder), shall be dealt with as per the terms and conditions of the contract and other provisions of the relevant laws, including De-barment Rules.



6.2 The breach of the IP or commission of any offence by the officials of the procuring agency shall be dealt with as per the rules and laws of the land in vogue.

# 7. Monitoring and Administration:

- 7.1 The respective procuring agency shall be responsible for administration and monitoring of the IP as per the relevant laws.
- 7.2 The bidder shall have the right to appeal as per the arbitration mechanism contained in the relevant rules.

We, hereby declare that we have read and understood the clauses of this agreement and shall abide by it

ip mms	Affix Legal Stamp
TEMPLOYEN (T P Sharma) Head, Technical Support Unit	BIDDER/REPRESENTATIVE
CID: 1 1 3 1 5 0 0 1 4 7 2	CID:
Vitness:	Witness:
Beref	
Jame: Sherab Zangmo	Name:



# Form 4: Bidder's Information Form

[Th]	e Bidder	· shall fi	ill in this	Form i	n accord	lance wii	h the	instructions	s indicated	l below.	No al	terations
to it	s format	shall b	e permii	ted and	no subsi	titutions .	shall	be accepted	.]			

Date:[insert date of bia submission]
NIT No.:
1. Bidder's Legal Name:
2. Principal place of business of the bidder or each member of the JV:
3. In the case of a Joint Venture (JV) legal name of each party:
4. Bidder's or Each member of JV's Country of Registration:
5. Bidder's or Each member of JV's Year of Registration:
6. Bidder's or Each member of JV's Legal Address in Country of Registration:
7. Bidder's or Lead member of JV's Local Address in Bhutan (if any):
8. Bidder's or Each member of JV's Website Address:
9. Bidder's or Each member of JV's Business Activities:
10. Bidder's or Lead member of JV's Authorized Representative Information
Name:
Designation:
Address:
Telephone/Fax numbers:
E-mail Address:



11. Bidder	r's or Lead member of JV's Authorized Representative in Bhutan (if any) Information					
Name:						
Designa	Designation:					
Address	Address:					
Telepho	Telephone/Fax numbers:					
E-mail	Address:					
12. Count	ry of Origin of Goods to be Supplied:					
13. Port of	f Shipment and Country:					
14. Status	of the Bidder (check the box as applicable):					
	Bidding Company					
	Lead Member of the Joint Venture					
	Agent of the Foreign Bidder					
15. Attach	ned are copies of the following original documents: [check the box(es) of the attached original nents]					
	Latest Tax Clearance Certificate of Bidder named in 1 or 3 above (applicable for Bhutanese Bidders) or any other document to prove that the Bidder is tax compliant in the country of its registration (applicable for foreign bidders)					
	Valid Trade License of Bidder named in 1 or 3 above (applicable for Bhutanese Bidders)					
	Equity shareholding certificate of the Bidder duly certified by the statutory auditor of the bidder or each member of the JV.					
	Certificate of Incorporation or Registration of Bidder named in 1 or 2 above					
	Sales tax or any other tax registration certificate Bidder named in 1 or 2 above					
Date:	Signature					
Place:	Name					
	Designation					



# Form 5: Power of Attorney

(To be executed on non-judicial stamp paper of appropriate value)

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS THAT WE,[insert name of the Bidder]
I accordingly hereby nominate, constitute and appoint above named severally, as my lawful attorney to do all or any of the acts specifically mentioned immediately herein above.  WE do hereby agree and undertake to ratify and confirm whatever the said Attorney shall lawfully do or cause to be done under and by virtue of this power of Attorney and the Acts of Attorney to all intents and purposes are done as if I had done the same on behalf of the Company if these presents had no
IN WITNESS whereof I,
EXECUTANT
Signature:
Name:
Designation:
ACCEPTED:
Signature of Attorney:
Name:



IIOn:	Designation:
Signature of the Attorney Attested	
EXECUTANT	
Name	
Designation	
Office Seal	

**Note:** The Power of Attorney should be notarised as per applicable legal provisions in the country of the Bidder.



# Form 6: Information for Meeting Qualification Requirement (QR)

			NIT No.:Bidder's Name & Address:		
То					
[DGP	C's Name and A	Address]			
Dear	Sir/Madam,				
enclo	sed in the follow				
1. Form 6A : Details for med			Details for meeting financial QR		
2.	Form 6B	: Details for meeting technical QR			
3. Form 6C : Capability Status			Capability Status		
	urther understand nmarily rejection	_	ree that any misleading or false information furnished by us may result Bid.		
Dat	te:		Signature		
Place:			Name		
			Designation		
			Seal		

Note: The Bidder shall enclose relevant documents like copies of authenticated letter of award, contracts, completion certificates etc. supporting the data and details provided in the Form 6A to 6C. In support of the financial information the audited accounts of the completed financial years shall be provided.



# Form 6A: Details for Meeting Financial Qualification Requirement

			o.: 's Name & Ad	
То				
[DGPC'	s Name and Address]			
Dear Sir	-/Madam,			
To satist	fy the requirements stipulated in the Bidding Documents, w	ve pro	vide the follow	ing details.
as on da we are e <i>auditors</i>	firm that our average annual turnover during the preceding te of Bid opening is not less than[insert the amount as enclosing[Balance Sheets and Profit & Loss Acces, or Income Tax Return duly acknowledged by the tax depoted as applicable]	per Ni count e	IT] In su duly certified b	pport of above, by the statutory
S No	Particulars		Amount USD/BTN/IN	in JR
1.	Financial Year: 20 – 20		CODIBITION	111
2.	Financial Year: 20 – 20			
3.	Financial Year: 20 – 20			
4.	Average Annual Turnover for the preceding (Insert no years) Financial Years as on date of Bid Opening.	o. of		
5	Net Worth as at the end of the financial year immedia	ately		
6.	preceding the date of Bid opening  [insert if this is one of the parameter for final qualification] Details of Credit Facilities as on date of opening[insert as applicable]  a. BG Limits		Sanctioned Limits	Available Limits
	b. LC Limits.			
	c. Overdraft/ Cash credit Limits			
7	We have enclosed certificate from the Banks in support o available limits of the credit facilities	of the	Yes/No	
Date	: Signature			
Place	e: Name			
	Designation	•••••		



Seal	
------	--

### **Note:**

- i. If the accounting currency of the Bidder is other than USD, they will convert their figures of Annual Turnover at the TT selling exchange rate as at the end of the respective financial year or the last available exchange rate announced by the Royal Monetary Authority of (RMA) the Kingdom of Bhutan (www.rma.org.bt), or, in absence of such exchange rate, the Bidder shall adopt the exchange rate announced by the Central Bank of their respective country, and furnish the details of calculations.
- *ii.* Other income shall not be considered for calculation of Annual Turnover.



# Form 6B: Details for Meeting Technical Qualification Requirement

				s Name & Ac	
То					
[DGPC's Na	me and Address]				
To satisfy the	requirements stipulat	ed in Bidding Document	ts, we provide th	ne following o	details.
		milar type and quanted in last three (3)* years		s covered	in the NIT
Sl. No. Ov	vner/ Client	Scope of Supply	Quantity	Order Value	Completion date of the order
		_:	r to the last 3 ye	ars relevant f	or meeting the
* Bidders can Qualification 1	choose to mention as. Requirements	signments executea prio			

# **Note:**

- Continuation sheets of like size and format may be used and annexed to this Form if required.
- Relevant client certificates or any other documents to be furnished to justify the above data (including Purchase Orders and corresponding deliver, challans, etc.)



	pability Status	Car	6C:	Form	F
--	-----------------	-----	-----	------	---

	NIT No.:
	Bidder's Name & Address:
То	
[DGPC's Name and Address]	

We provide the following details to conform that we have sufficient capacity to execute the supply of Goods covered in the NIT:

Orde	ers in Hand	
i	Total value of Orders pending	
ii	Value of orders completed out of above value up to[insert financial year]	
iii	Value of anticipated work to be done in the followingFinancial Years:	

Details of orders in hand are as follows:

S No	Owner/ Client	Scope of Supplies	Order Value	Schedule Time of Delivery	Value of Outstanding Supplies	Estimated Completion date

Sealed and Signed

**Note**: Continuation sheets of like size and format, may be used and annexed to this Form if required.



Form 7: Affidavit/ Self-declaration Regarding Eligibility of Bidders
(To be executed on non-judicial stamp paper)
I,
I solemnly declare and affirm that to the best of my knowledge, information, and belief, the above Bidder:
a) Is not insolvent or is not in receivership or is not a bankrupt or is not in the process of being wound up, or has not entered into an arrangement with creditors; or,
<ul> <li>b) Have not been found guilty of professional misconduct by any Competent Authority as per law; or,</li> </ul>
c) Have fulfilled the obligations with regard to the payment of taxes, social security or other payments due in accordance with the laws of the country in which the Bidder is established or of the Kingdom of Bhutan; or,
d) Have not been declared by DGPC to be ineligible for participation in tenders on account of any fraud and/or corruption in competing or executing a Contract; or,
e) Have not been debarred from participation in any public procurement by any Competent Authority as per law.
Further, I also declare that the affairs of the Bidder are not being administered by a court, judicial officer or by an appointed liquidator; and the company has not suspended business or is in any analogous situation arising from similar procedures under the laws and regulations of the country in which the Bidder is established or of the Kingdom of Bhutan.
Verified on this

Sealed and Signed.....



### Form 8: Manufacturer's Authorization Form

[The Bidder shall require the Manufacturer to fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated. This letter of authorization should be on the letterhead of the Manufacturer and be signed by a person with the proper authority to sign documents that are binding on the Manufacturer.]

NIT No.:
То
[DGPC's Name and Address]
WHEREAS
We, are official manufacturers of, having factories at
and supply the following Goods, manufactured by us, namely[insert name and/or brief description of the Goods], and subsequently to negotiate and sign the Contract.
We hereby extend our full guarantee and warranty in accordance with GCC.27, with respect to the Goods offered by the above firm.
Signed:[insert signature(s) of authorized representative(s) of the Manufacturer]
Name:[insert complete name(s) of the authorized representative(s) of the Manufacturer]
Designation:[insert designation(s) of the authorized representative(s) of the Manufacturer]
Duly authorized to sign the Bid for and on behalf of:[insert complete name of Bidder]
Signed:[insert signature(s) of authorized representative(s) of the Bidder]
Name:[insert complete name(s) of the authorized representative(s) of the Bidder]
Designation:[insert designation(s) of the authorized representative(s) of the Bidder]
Dated:20



#### Form 9: Form of Joint Venture Agreement (if applicable)

(On non-judicial stamp paper of appropriate value to be purchased in the name of Lead Member of the Joint Venture)

THIS Joint Venture Agreement is executed on thisday of year and
between M/s a company incorporated under the laws
of(insert the name of country under the laws of which the company is incorporated for all
the members ) and having its Registered Office at
(herein after called the "Lead Member" which expression shall include its successors, executors and
permitted assigns), M/sa company incorporated under the
and having its Registered Office at(hereinafter
called the "Member" which expression shall include its successors, executors and permitted assigns)
and M/s a company incorporated under the and having its
Registered Office at
include its successors, executors and permitted assigns) for the purpose of making a Bid and entering
into a Contract (in case of award) against the NIT No.:for executing the supply of
to Druk Green Power Corporation Limited incorporated under the
Companies Act of 2000 of the kingdom of Bhutan having its Registered Office at
which expression shall include its successors, executors and permitted assigns
(hereinafter called DGPC).

WHEREAS the Bidding Documents stipulates that a Joint Venture of two or more firms as members, meeting the requirement of ITB. 8, as applicable may Bid, provided the Lead Member and other Members if so specified fulfils all financial & technical qualification requirements and all members of the JV meet the eligibility requirements as specified in the Bidding Documents and in such a case, the Bid shall be signed by the Lead Member of the Joint Venture, who will be jointly and severally liable to perform the Contract and all obligations hereunder.

#### NOW THIS INDENTURE WITNESSETH AS UNDER:

In consideration of the above premises and agreements all the Members to this Joint Venture do hereby now agree as follows:

- 1. In consideration of the award of the Contract by DGPC to the Joint Venture, we, the Members to the Joint Venture do hereby agree that M/s ......shall act as Lead Member and further declare and confirm that we shall jointly and severally be bound unto DGPC for the successful performance of the Contract and shall be fully responsible for the supply of Goods in accordance with the Contract.
- 2. The Lead Member is hereby authorized by the Members of the Joint Venture to bind the Joint Venture with respect to the Contract as may be awarded by DGPC and to receive instructions for and behalf of all the Members of the Joint Venture.
- 3. It is hereby agreed that the Lead Member shall furnish the Bid security as stipulated in the Bidding Documents on behalf of the Joint Venture.
- 4. In case of any breach of the said Contract by the Lead Member or other Member(s) of the Joint Venture agreement, the Member(s) do hereby agree to be fully responsible for the successful



performance of the Contract and to carry out all the obligations and responsibilities under the Contract in accordance with the requirements of the Contract.

- 5. Further, if DGPC suffers any loss or damage on account of any breach in the Contract or any shortfall in the performance of the equipment in meeting the performance guaranteed as per the specification in terms of the Contract, the Member(s) of these presents undertake to promptly make good such loss or damage caused to DGPC, on its demand without any demur. It shall not be necessary or obligatory for DGPC to proceed against Lead Member to these presents before proceeding against or dealing with the other Member(s).
- 6. The financial liability of the Member of this Joint Venture agreement to DGPC, with respect to any of the claims arising out of the performance or non- performance of the obligations set forth in the said Joint Venture agreement, read in conjunction with the relevant conditions of the Contract shall, however, not be limited in any way so as to restrict or limit the liabilities of any of the Members of the Joint Venture agreement.
- 7. It is expressly understood and agreed between the members to this Joint Venture agreement that the responsibilities and obligations of each of the Members shall be as delineated in Appendix-I (\*To be incorporated suitably by the Members) to this agreement. It is further agreed by the Members that the above sharing of responsibilities and obligations shall not in any way be a limitation of joint and several responsibilities of the Members under this Contract.
- 8. It is clearly agreed that the Lead Member shall ensure performance under the Contract and if one or more of the Members fail to perform its respective obligations under the Contract, the same shall be deemed to be a default of all the members of the Joint Venture.
- 9. It is hereby expressly agreed between that members to this Joint Venture that neither member shall assign or delegate its rights duties or obligations under this agreement except with the prior written consent of DGPC.
- 10. This Joint Venture agreement shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the..... (insert applicable law and jurisdiction) shall have the exclusive jurisdiction in all matters arising thereunder.
- 11. In case of an award of a Contract, We the Members to the Joint Venture agreement do hereby agree that we shall be jointly and severally responsible for furnishing a Contract Performance Security from a bank in favour of DGPC in the forms acceptable to DGPC for value of ten percent (10%) of the Contract Price. It is further agreed that the Joint Venture agreement shall be irrevocable and shall form an integral part of the Contract, and shall continue to be enforceable till completion of the Contract. It shall be effective from the date first mentioned above for all purposes and intents.
- 12. We undertake that the Joint Venture agreement shall not be modified or amended without the written permission from DGPC.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Members to the Joint Venture agreement have through their authorised representatives executed these presents and affixed Common Seals of their companies, on the day, month and year first mentioned above.



I For lea	ad Member	
(Signa	ature of authorised representative)	
Signat	ure	
Name		
2 For ot	her Member	
(Signa	ature of authorised representative)	
Signat	ure	
Name		
Design	nation	
WITNESSES	S:	
1		2
(Signature)		(Signature)
Name		Name
Official Add	ress	Official Address



## Form 10A: Deviations Schedule of Technical Bid

		NIT	7 No.:
		Bid	der's Name & Address:
То			
[DGPC's Name and Addre	ss]		
specifications of the biddivariations are exhaustive. We withdrawal indicated in the forfeited.  We confirm that except for the shall be executed as per spector to DGPC, irrespective of an amay be rejected and bid section.	ng documents Ve shall withdra e financial bid, the deviations are ecifications and my mention to the urity forfeited.	for[Name of Supply] we the deviations proposed failing which our bid me and variations stated in this Econditions of the bidding of the contrary anywhere else deviation, if any, found in the supplementary and the supplementary and the supplementary and the supplementary anywhere else deviation, if any, found in the supplementary and supplementary	ns to the terms, conditions and
Section / Clause No	Page No.	Statement of Deviations	<del></del>
Date :		(Signature)	
Place:		(Printed Name)	
		(Designation)	

Note: Continuation sheets of like size and format may be used and annexed to this Form if required.

(Seal).....



## Form 10B: Deviation Schedule of Financial Bid

(The deviation mentioned in the schedule shall be the same deviation as mentioned in Form 10A and
submitted along with technical bid. Additionally, only the cost of withdrawal, if any, shall be mentioned
against each deviation)

NIT No.:....

То		В	idder's Name & Address:
[DGPC's Name and Add	ress]		
specifications of the Bide Supply] These dev withdrawal for the deviation	ding Documents into the control of variation and variation at the cost of variation at the cost	s for procurement of ations are exhaustive. We ns stated in this Form. W	ons to the terms, conditions and [Insert brief description of are furnishing below the cost of Ve shall withdraw the deviations in, failing which our Bid may be
shall be executed as per spe	cifications and cany mention to	onditions of the Bidding I the contrary anywhere el	Form to our Bid, the entire supply Documents without any extra cost se in the Bid, failing which our
			in the Bidding Documents other fered, shall not be given effect to.
Section / Clause No	Page No.	Statement of Deviations	S Cost of withdrawal
D. (		(6: 4 )	
Date:		(Signature)	
Place:		(Printed Name)	
		(Designation)	
		(Seal)	

Note: Continuation sheets of like size and format may be used and annexed to this Form if required.



Form 11	Additional Information	on (If any)					
				NI	T No.:		
				Bi	dder's Nan	ne & Addres	ss:
То							
[DGP	C's Name and Address]						
Dear Sirs,							
Following	are the additional inform	mation in add	lition to the informa	ation a	already pro	vided.	
S.No	Description of Inform	ation	Reference documents	to	Bidding	Reference Proposal	to Bid
Date:			Signature				
Place:			Name	•••••			
			Designation				

**Note:** Continuation sheets of like size and format may be used as per Bidders requirements and shall be annexed to this Form.

Seal.....



## Form 12A: Bid Submission Form for Technical Bid

(The Bidder shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated. No alterations to this
format shall be permitted and no substitutions shall be accepted.)

		Date:[insert date of Bid submission]
		NIT No.:
		Alternative No.:[insert number, if this Bid is for an alternative]
Го:	[DGP	C's Name and Address]
We,	the un	dersigned, declare that:
(a)	No:	have examined and have no reservations to the Bidding Documents with NIT, including subsequent amendments[insert date and number], if any;
(b)	Dela	offer to supply in conformity with the Bidding Documents and in accordance with the ivery Schedules specified in the BDS, the following Goods:[insert a brief description the Goods];
(c)	agre	have read the ITB and GCC carefully and understood the obligations of the DGPC fully and the to comply with all the clauses which are mentioned therein. In case of any breach of any dition on our part, we shall be liable for actions as per terms and conditions of the Contract unding the rejection of the bid and termination of the Contract if awarded.
(d)		ne with the requirement of the Bidding Documents we enclose herewith the following achments to the Bid Form:
	i.	Bid Security in the form of
	ii.	Integrity Pact Statement duly executed by Bidder;
	iii.	Latest Tax Clearance Certificate from the tax authority of the respective country or any other equivalent document to confirm that we are tax compliant in the country of its incorporation;

A certificate regarding acceptance of important conditions of the Bidding Documents

Valid Trade License (for Bhutanese Bidders);

as per the form provided with the Bidding Document.



iv.

v.

- vi. **Bidder's Information Form, i**ncluding Certificate of Incorporation as an evidence of a legal entity (for International Bidders);
- vii. **A Power of Attorney**, in original, authorising that the person(s) signing the Bid has/have the authority to sign the Bid and to make the Bid binding upon us as per the form provided with the Bidding Document;
- viii. **Documentary evidence** establishing that we are qualified to perform the Contract if our Bid is accepted as per the requirements specified in the Bidding Document. The qualification data has been furnished as per your format enclosed with the Bidding Documents;
  - ix. **An affidavit or self -declaration** form affirming our eligibility as per the form provided with the Bidding Document;
  - x. **Manufacturer's Authorization** to demonstrate that we have been duly authorized by the manufacturer or producer of the Goods to supply these Goods in the Kingdom of Bhutan (applicable only in cases where the Bidder is not a manufacturer himself);
- xi. **The Joint Venture Agreeme**nt establishing that we have entered into a joint venture with other members to perform the contract;
- xii. **Technical drawings and documentation** including Guaranteed Technical Particulars/Parameters;
- xiii. Vendor Rating Acceptance Form
- xiv. The variations and deviations from the technical and commercial requirements of the Bidding Documents in your enclosed format with the Bidding Documents;
- (e) We understand that this Bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your notification of award and our unconditional acceptance of letter of intent, shall constitute a binding Contract between us, until a formal Contract is prepared and executed.
- (f) We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated Bid or any other Bid that you may receive.
- (g) My/Our Bid shall be valid for a period till.........[insert date]........ in accordance with ITB.26.1, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before expiry of that period;
- (h) If my/our Bid is accepted, I/we commit to provide a Performance Security in accordance with ITB. 42 and GCC.21 for the due performance of the Contract;
- (i) We are not participating, as Bidders, in more than one Bid in this bidding process, other than any alternative offers submitted in accordance with ITB. 16;
- (j) We have nationality from eligible countries, viz: [insert the nationality of the Bidder, including that of all parties that comprise the Bidder if the Bidder is a JV]



(k) We have no conflict of interest pursuant to ITB.5.2
Signed:[insert signature of person whose name and capacity are shown below]
In the capacity of[insert legal capacity of person signing the Bid Submission Sheet]
Name:[insert complete name of person signing the Bid Submission Sheet]
Duly authorized to sign the Bid for and on behalf of:[insert complete name of Bidder]
Dated:



#### Form 12B: Financial Bid Submission

Da	te:[insert date of Bid submission]	
Na	me of Contract:	
ΝI	T No.:	
Al	ternative No.:[insert number, if this Bid is for an alternative]	
То	: [DGPC's Name and Address]	
De	ar Sir,	
1. Having examined the Bidding Documents with NIT No:, including subsequamendments and clarifications, if any (Insert Numbers), receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, we the undersigned, offer to supply the goods under above-named package in full conformity with the said Bidding Documents for the sum (excludal taxes and duties indicated by us in Price Schedule No. 6) of:		
	(Amount in Foreign Currency in Words and Figures)	
	and	
	(Amount in Local Currency in Words and Figures) And	
	Amount in Indian currency in words and figures	

or such other sums as may be determined in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract.

2. Attachments to the Bid Submission Form:

We enclose herewith all the supporting documents along with the Bid Submission Form in line with the requirement of <u>ITB 17</u>:

a. The Form 10 of Section IV A attached to the technical bid wherein the deviations from the terms, conditions and technical specifications of the Bidding documents are mentioned, have now been priced and the additional price for withdrawal of the deviations have been included in the deviation schedules of Form 10 B of Section IV A of the Bidding Documents.;



3. In line with the requirements of the Bidding Documents, we enclose here with the following Price Schedules, duly filled-in as per your pro-forma in envelop as part of our financial Bid

#### 3.1. Schedules:

Price Schedule No. A	:	Goods and mandatory spares to be supplied from third countries
Price Schedule No. B	:	Goods and mandatory spares manufactured or fabricated within the Kingdom of Bhutan.
Price Schedule No. C		Goods and mandatory spares manufactured or fabricated in India
Price Schedule No. D	:	Local Transportation, inland transit insurance and other local costs incidental to Delivery of the Goods including mandatory spares
Price Schedule No. E	:	Related Services
Price Schedule No. F	:	Grand Summary (Aggregate of Schedule A, B, C, D and E)

- 3.2. We are aware that the Price Schedules do not generally give a full description of the work to be performed under each item and we shall be deemed to have read the Technical Specifications, Drawings and other Sections of the Bidding Documents to ascertain the full scope of work included in each item while filling in the rates and prices. We agree that the entered rates and prices shall be deemed to include the full scope as aforesaid, including overheads and profit.
- 3.3. We declare that prices left blank in the Schedules will be deemed to have been included in the prices of other items. The TOTAL for each Schedule and the TOTAL of Grand Summary shall be deemed to be the total price for supply of Goods in complete accordance with the Contract, whether or not each individual item has been priced.
- 3.4. My/Our Bid shall be valid for a period till.........[insert date]......... in accordance with ITB.26.1, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before expiry of that period;
- 3.5. If my/our Bid is accepted, I/we commit to provide a Performance Security in accordance with ITB. 42 and GCC.21 for the due performance of the Contract;
- 3.6. We are not participating, as Bidders, in more than one Bid in this bidding process, other than any alternative offers submitted in accordance with ITB. 16;
- 3.7. We have nationality from eligible countries, viz: [insert the nationality of the Bidder, including that of all parties that comprise the Bidder if the Bidder is a JV]
- 3.8. We have no conflict of interest pursuant to ITB.5.2;



4.	Commissions or gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid by us to agents relating to this Bid, an	ıd to
	contract execution if we are awarded the contract, are listed below:	

Name and address of Agent	Amount & Currency	Purpose of Commission or Gratuity

The agency commission will be paid to the Bidder's agent in Bhutan in Ngultrum, if the Bid currency is other than INR/BTN then equivalent Nu using the TT selling exchange rate on the date of Technical bid opening or of any immediate preceding date prior to the date of technical bid opening announced by the Royal Monetary Authority of (RMA) the Kingdom of Bhutan (www.rma.org.bt), and such remuneration shall not be subject to any escalation or any further exchange rate variation.

- 5. Until a formal Contract is prepared and executed between us, this Bid, together with your written acceptance thereof in the form of your Letter of Award shall constitute a binding Contract between us.
- 6. We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest or any other Bid you may receive.
- 7. We, hereby, declare that only the persons or firms interested in this proposal as principals are named here and that no other persons or firms other than those mentioned herein have any interest in this proposal or in the Contract to be entered into, if the award is made on us, that this proposal is made without any connection with any other person, firm or party likewise submitting a proposal, is in all respects for and in good faith, without collusion or fraud.

Yours faithfully

## 



## Form 13: Price Schedule

[The Bidder shall fill in these Price Schedule Forms in accordance with the instructions indicated in the Bidding Documents.]

## Schedule A - Goods and mandatory spares to be supplied from Third Countries

Item Sl. No.	Description	Quantity	Unit of Measurement	Unit Price @ CIF[insert Place of Delivery]*	Total Price*
а	В	d	e	f	g = dxf
	N	OTA	PPLICA	DIE	
	IN	OIA	PPLICE	IDLE	

* Currency to be indicated by the Bidder	
Total Price of Price Schedule A: [Indicate Currency]	[in words]
Date:	Signature
Place:	Name



 $Schedule\ B\ -\ Goods\ and\ mandatory\ spares\ manufactured\ or\ fabricated\ within\ the\ Kingdom\ of\ Bhutan/India$ 

SN	Item Description	UoM	Quantity	Unit Price @ CIP- HRDC, Rinchentse (INR/BTN)	Amount (INR/BTN)
1	iPad Pro 11-inch (M4) (Wifi+Cellular)	Nos.	2		
	Apple Pencil Pro for iPad Pro	Nos.	2		
	Black Magic Keyboard for iPad Pro(M4)	Nos.	2		
2	Curved Monitor with Bezel-Less design(Samsung)	Nos.	3		
	Keyboard	Nos.	3		
	Mouse	Nos.	3		
3	GoPro HERO13 Black Ultra –Wide Edition	Nos.	1		
	SanDisk Extreme microSDXC TM UHS-I CARD-1TB	Nos.	1		
	3-way 2.0 lightweight Tripod/Grip/Arm	Nos.	1		
4	Sony Alpha 7R V (α7R V) Full frame Mirror less Interchangeable Lens Camera	Nos.	1		
	Sony CFexpress Type A Memory Card 1920GB <sup>5</sup>	Nos.	1		
	FE 24-70 mm F2.8 GM Full Frame Standard Zoom G Master Lens	Nos.	1		
	Sony AMB Carrying Case(Model : LCS-AMB/B)	Nos.	1		
5	Neewer Pro 100% Stainless Steel Heavy duty C stand with Boom Arm	Nos.	1		
6	UPS(Uninterruptible Power Supply)	Nos.	1		
	TOTAL(INR/BTN)				



Total Price of Price Schedule B: INR/BTN	[in words]	
		Sealed and Signed



## Schedule C - Goods and mandatory spares manufactured or fabricated within India

Item Sl. No.	<b>Description</b>	Material Code	<del>Quantity</del>	Unit of Measurement	Unit Price @ Ex-Works [insert Place of Delivery](INR)	Total Price (INR)
a	₿	$\epsilon$	<del>d</del>	e	f	g = dxf

Total Price of Price Schedule C: INR	[in words]		
<del>Date :</del>		Sealed and Signed	



## Schedule D - Local Transportation, transit insurance and other local costs incidental to Delivery of the Goods including mandatory spares

Item Sl. No.	Description	Total Price in BTN/ INR
а	В	С

Total Price of Price Schedule: BTN/ INR	words]
Date :	Signature
Place:	Name
	Designation
	Seal



## **Schedule E - Price and Completion Schedule - Related Services**

Item Sl. No.	Description	Total Price in BTN/ INR
а	В	c

Total Price of Price Schedule C: BTN/ INR	in words]
Date:	Signature
Place:	Name
	Designation
	Seal



## Schedule F - Grand Summary (Aggregate of Schedule A, B, C, D and E)

Item Sl. No.	Description	Total Price in Figures (Foreign Currency*)	Total Price in Words (Foreign Currency*)	Total Price (INR) in Figures	Total Price (INR) in Words	Total Price (BTN) in Figures	Total Price (BTN) in Words
1	Total of Schedule A						
2	Total of Schedule B						
3	Total of Schedule C						
4	Total of Schedule D						
5	Total of Schedule E						_
	GRAND TOTAL						

Total Price of Price Schedule: BTN./INR	1n words]
Date:	Signed and Sealed



#### Form 14: Vendor Rating System Acceptance

п	
	l O

[DGPC's Name and Address]

Dear Sir/Madam,

With reference to our Bid dated......for supply of ......[insert brief scope of supply]......against NIT No....., we hereby conform that we have read the provisions in ITB. 43 regarding the Vendor Rating System and we hereby agree to abide by the provisions in the Vendor Rating System or do affirm as follows:

- 1. We agree to abide by all the provisions in the VRS.
- 2. If our bid is accepted, we agree to be assessed as per the vendor rating methodology adopted by DGPC.
- 3. We accept the rating of Vendor Rating System depending on our performance and any action hereof.
- 4. We shall be liable for any breach of this undertaking and non-compliance to the provisions of VRS.

#### Sealed and signed



SECTION V – GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT



# SECTION V – GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT A. CONTRACT AND INTERPRETATION

#### GCC.1. Definitions

GCC.1.1. The following words and expressions shall have the meaning hereby assigned to them.

- a) "Affiliate" means business concerns, organizations, or individuals that control each other or that are controlled by a common third party. Control may include shared management or ownership, common use of facilities, equipment and employees or family interest;
- b) "Bid" means an offer to supply Goods in accordance with the terms and conditions set out in the Bidding Documents inviting such offers. The term "Tender" is synonymous with the term "Bid";
- c) "BDS" means the Bid Data Sheet;
- d) "Bidder" means an eligible legal entity or Joint Venture that participates in a competitive bidding process governed by the Bidding Documents; the terms "Bidder" and "Tenderer" are synonymous;
- e) "Bidding Documents" means the set of documents issued by DGPC to potential Bidders in which the specifications, terms and conditions of the proposed procurement are prescribed. The terms "Bidding Documents", "Tender Documents" and "Bid Documents" are synonymous;
- f) "Commencement Date" means the date of notification of award/ letter of acceptance or any other date specified therein;
- g) "Contract" means a formal agreement in writing entered into between DGPC and the Supplier on mutually agreed terms and conditions including the Contract Documents referred therein and amendments thereto pursuant to the Letter of Award issued by DGPC and accepted by the Supplier and which are in compliance with all the relevant provisions of the Governing Law of the Contract as per GCC.8; In absence of signing of such an agreement the purchase order issued by DGPC shall constitute a contract;
- h) "Contract Document" means the documents referred in Contract agreement where such agreement is signed, or the Purchase Order and shall in particular, consist of documents specified in GCC.2.2 including any amendments thereto;
- i) "Contract Price" means the price payable to the Supplier as specified in the Contract at the time of award, subject to such additions and adjustments thereto or deductions there from as may be made pursuant to the provisions of the Contract till the completion of the contract, the price so adjusted shall be termed as Executed Price;
- j) "Day" means calendar day. However, "Working day" as used herein means all calendar days excluding Sundays and Government holidays in the Kingdom of Bhutan;
- k) "DGPC" means Druk Green Power Corporation Limited including its successors and permitted assigns;
- 1) "Delivery" means the transfer of the Goods from the Supplier to DGPC in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Contract;



122

- m) "Domestic Bidder" means any Bidder having nationality of Bhutan or group of legal entities, all members of the group having nationality of Bhutan. A legal entity shall be considered as having the nationality of Bhutan if it is registered within in Bhutan and constituted under and governed by the civil, commercial or public laws of Bhutan, and having its statutory office, central administration or principle place of business in Bhutan;
- n) "Foreign Bidder" means any Bidder other than the domestic Bidder;
- o) "GCC" means General Conditions of Contract;
- p) "Goods" means all of the commodities, raw materials, machinery and equipment, and/or other materials, including any object in solid, liquid or gaseous form that has an economic utility or value and which can be exchanged or traded, and the services incidental to the supply of the Goods, and other obligations of the Supplier under the Contract;
- q) "ITB" means Instructions to Bidders;
- r) "Joint Venture" means an association of legal entities that pool their resources and skills to undertake a large or complex Contract in the role as a Supplier, with all legal entities (partners in the JV) being legally liable, jointly and severally, for the execution of the Contract in the event of a partner's withdrawal;
- s) "Letter of Award" means the letter issued by DGPC conveying the acceptance of the bid of the successful bidder subject to such terms and conditions as may have been stated therein;
- t) "Place of Delivery" means the place named in the SCC for Delivery of Goods;
- s) "Price Schedule" means the schedules or any part or individual schedule thereof, submitted by the Bidder with his Bid and forming a part of the Contract;
- (v) "RGoB" means the Royal Government of Bhutan;
- (w) "SCC" means Special Conditions of Contract;
- (x) "Sub-vendor" means any natural person, private or government entity, or a combination thereof, including its legal successors and permitted assigns, to whom any part of the Goods to be supplied or execution of any part of the services incidental to the Delivery of Goods is subcontracted by the Supplier;
- (y) "Supplier" means a legal entity, including the legal successors or permitted assigns of such entity, entering into a Contract with DGPC for the supply of Goods;
- (z) "Warranty Period" means the period of validity of the warranties given by the Supplier commencing at completion of procurement of goods or a part thereof, if separate completion of the procurement of goods for such part has been provided in the Contract, during which the Supplier is responsible for defects with respect to the goods (or the relevant part thereof) as provided in GCC.27 hereof.



#### GCC.2. Contract Documents

- GCC.2.1. Subject to the order of precedence set forth in the Contract, all documents forming part of the Contract (and all parts thereof) are intended to be correlative, complementary and mutually explanatory. The Contract shall be read as a whole.
- GCC.2.2. The Contract Document shall consist of all the engineering data, drawings and descriptive materials submitted with the Bid, complete set of Bid and Bidding Documents, copies of all the correspondence with DGPC, and any other documents as may be specified by DGPC.
- GCC.2.3. The Supplier shall not, without DGPC's prior written consent, disclose the Contract, or any provision thereof, or any specification, drawing, pattern, sample or information furnished by or on behalf of DGPC in connection therewith, to any person other than a person employed by the Supplier in the performance of the Contract. Disclosure to any such employed person or any entity shall be made in confidence and shall extend only as far as necessary for purposes of such performance.
- GCC.2.4. The Supplier shall not, without DGPC's prior written consent, make use of any document or information specified in GCC.2.3 above except for the purpose of performing the Contract.

### GCC.3. Interpretation

- GCC.3.1. In the Contract, except where the context requires otherwise:
  - a. words indicating one gender include all genders;
  - b. words indicating the singular also include the plural and words indicating the plural also include the singular;
  - c. provisions including the word "agree," "agreed," or "agreement" require the agreement to be recorded in writing; and
  - d. "written" or "in writing" means hand-written, type-written, printed or electronically made, and resulting in a permanent record.

The headings and sub-headings to these GCC shall not be deemed to form part thereof or be taken into consideration in the interpretation of these conditions.

- GCC.3.2. "Month" and "Year" and all dates shall be reckoned according to the Gregorian calendar.
- GCC.3.3. A "law" shall be construed as a reference to such law including its amendments or re-
- GCC.3.4. A "person" shall be construed as a reference to any person, firm, company, corporation, society, trust, government, or agency of a government or any association or partnership (whether or not having separate legal personality) of two or more of the above and a person shall be construed as including a reference to its successors, permitted transferees and permitted assigns in accordance with their respective interests.
- GCC.3.5. The words "hereof" or "herein" if and when used in the Contract Documents shall mean a reference to the Contract Documents of this Contract.
- GCC.3.6. Incoterms

Unless inconsistent with any provision of the Contract, the meaning of any trade terms, when used, and the rights and obligations of parties there under shall be governed by



the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms specified in the SCC and published by the International Chamber of Commerce in Paris, France.

#### GCC.3.7. Amendment

No amendment or other variation of the Contract shall be effective unless it is in writing, is dated, expressly refers to the Contract, and is signed by duly authorized representatives of DGPC and the Supplier.

#### GCC.3.8. Non-waiver

- a. Subject to GCC.3.8(b) below, no relaxation, forbearance, delay or indulgence by either party in enforcing any of the terms and conditions of the Contract or the granting of time by either party to the other shall prejudice, affect or restrict the rights of that party under the Contract, nor shall any waiver by either party of any breach of Contract operate as waiver of any subsequent or continuing breach of Contract;
- b. Any waiver of a party's rights, powers or remedies under the Contract must be in writing, dated and signed by an authorized representative of the party granting such waiver, and must specify the right and the extent to which it is being waived.

#### GCC.3.9. Severability

If any provision or condition of the Contract is prohibited or rendered invalid or unenforceable, such prohibition, invalidity or unenforceability shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provisions and conditions of the Contract.

#### GCC.3.10. Effect

The Contract shall be deemed to have come into effect from the date of notification of award. This date shall be considered as the Commencement Date of the Contract. The time for completion shall be reckoned from the Commencement Date.

#### GCC.3.11. Entire Agreement

The Contract constitutes the entire agreement between DGPC and the Supplier, with respect to the subject matter of Contract, and supersedes all communications, negotiations and agreements (whether written or oral) of the parties with respect thereto made prior to the date of Contract.

#### GCC.3.12. Responsibility

Subject to the provisions of the Contract, the Supplier shall be solely responsible for the manner in which the Contract is performed. All employees, Sub-vendors and representatives, engaged by the Supplier in connection with the performance of the Contract, shall be under the complete control of the Supplier and shall not be deemed to be employees of DGPC, and nothing contained in the Contract, or in any sub-contract awarded by the Supplier, shall be construed to create any contractual relationship between any such employees, representatives and DGPC.

#### GCC.4. Fraud and Corruption

GCC.4.1. If DGPC determines that the Supplier has engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract then DGPC may, after giving fourteen (14) days notice to the Supplier, terminate the



Supplier's employment under the Contract and cancel the Contract, and the provisions of shall apply as if such termination has been made under GCC.34.1.

- GCC.4.2. Should any employee of the Supplier be determined to have engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive or obstructive practice during the execution of the Contract, then that employee shall be removed from the performance of the Contract.
- GCC.4.2.1. For the purposes of this Sub-Clause:
  - a. "Corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
  - b. "Fraudulent practice" means any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, suppression of facts or disclosure of incomplete facts that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation or to influence the procurement process;
  - c. "Collusive practice" means an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
  - d. "Coercive practice" means impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party in connection with the procurement process;
  - e. "Obstructive practice" is
    - deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order materially to impede any investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
    - acts intended materially to impede the exercise of the inspection rights of DGPC or any organization or person appointed by DGPC.
- GCC.4.3. Any communications between the Supplier and DGPC related to matters of alleged fraud or corruption must be made in writing.

#### GCC.5. Language

- GCC.5.1. The Contract, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Contract exchanged by the Supplier and DGPC, shall be written in English. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Contract may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in English, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Contract, the translation shall govern.
- GCC.5.2. The Supplier shall bear all costs of translation to the governing language and all risks of the accuracy of such translation, for documents provided by the Supplier.



#### GCC.6. Joint Venture

GCC.6.1. If the Supplier is a Joint Venture (JV) of two or more parties, all such parties shall be jointly and severally bound to DGPC for the fulfilment of the obligations under the Contract and shall designate one of such party to act as a leader with authority to bind the JV. The composition or the constitution of the JV shall not be altered without the prior consent of DGPC.

#### GCC.7. Notices

- GCC.7.1. Notices shall be deemed to include any approvals, consents, instructions, orders and certificates to be given under the Contract.
- GCC.7.2. Unless otherwise stated in the Contract, all notices to be given under the Contract shall be in writing, to the address specified in the Contract.
- GCC.7.3. Any notice delivered personally or sent by fax or electronic mail shall be deemed to have been delivered on date of its despatch.
- GCC.7.4. Either party may change its address at which notices are to be received by giving ten (10) days notice to other party in writing.

#### GCC.8. Governing Law

- GCC.8.1. The Contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Kingdom of Bhutan, unless otherwise specified in SCC.
- GCC.8.2. The Supplier shall, in all matters arising in the performance of the Contract, comply in all respects, give all notices and pay all fees required by the provisions of any statute, ordinance or other law or any regulation or by law of any duly constituted authority of the Kingdom of Bhutan.
- GCC.8.3. The Supplier shall indemnify and hold harmless DGPC from and against any and all liabilities, damages, claims, fines, penalties and expenses of whatever nature arising or resulting from the violation of such laws by the Supplier or its personnel.

#### GCC.9. Settlement of Disputes

- GCC.9.1. Amicable Settlement
- GCC.9.1.1. DGPC and the Supplier shall make every effort to resolve amicably by direct informal negotiation of any disagreement or dispute arising between them under or in connection with the contract.
- GCC.9.1.2. If the parties fail to resolve such a dispute or difference by mutual consultation within 30 days from commencement of such consultation, either part may require that the dispute be referred for resolution to the formal mechanisms specified in the SCC.

#### GCC.9.2. Adjudication

GCC.9.2.1. If any dispute of any kind whatsoever shall arise between DGPC and the Contractor in connection with or arising out of the Contract, including without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, any question regarding its existence, validity or termination, or the execution of the Works—whether during the progress of the Works or after their completion and whether before or after the termination, abandonment or breach of the Contract—the Parties shall seek to resolve any such dispute or difference by mutual consultation. If the Parties fail to resolve such a dispute or difference by mutual consultation, then the dispute shall be referred in writing by either Party to the Adjudicator, with a copy to the other Party.



- GCC.9.2.2. The Adjudicator shall be jointly appointed by DGPC and the Contractor under the Contract. Failing agreement between the two within thirty (30) days, the Adjudicator shall be appointed under the Contract on the request of either Party by the Appointing Authority specified in the SCC. The Adjudicator so appointed shall be by mutual consent.
- GCC.9.2.3. The Adjudicator shall give its decision in writing to both Parties within twenty-eight (28) days of a dispute being referred to it. If the Adjudicator has done so, and no notice of intention to commence arbitration has been given by either DGPC or the Contractor within fifty-six (56) days of such reference, the decision shall become final and binding upon DGPC and the Contractor. Any decision that has become final and binding shall be implemented by the Parties forthwith.
- GCC.9.2.4. Should the Adjudicator resign or die, or should DGPC and the Contractor agree that the Adjudicator is not fulfilling its functions in accordance with the provisions of the Contract; another Adjudicator shall be appointed in the same manner as provided in GCC.9.2.2.
- GCC.9.2.5. The Adjudicator shall be paid fee plus expenditures incurred in the execution of its duties as Adjudicator under the Contract as specified in the SCC. These costs shall be divided equally between DGPC and the Contractor.
- GCC.9.3. Arbitration
- GCC.9.3.1. If either DGPC or the Contractor is dissatisfied with the Adjudicator's decision, or if the Adjudicator fails to give a decision within forty-five (45) days of a dispute being referred to it, then either DGPC or the Contractor may, within sixty(60) days of such reference, give notice to the other Party, with a copy for information to the Adjudicator, of its intention to commence arbitration, as hereinafter provided, as to the matter in dispute, and no arbitration in respect of this matter may be commenced unless such notice is given.
- GCC.9.3.2. Any dispute, in respect of which a notice of intention to commence arbitration has been given, in accordance with GCC.9.3.1, shall be finally settled by arbitration. Arbitration may be commenced prior to or after completion of the Works.
- GCC.9.3.3. Arbitration proceedings shall be conducted:
  - a) in accordance with the rules of procedure designated in the SCC,
  - b) in the place designated in the SCC, and
  - c) in the language in which this Contract has been executed.
- GCC.9.3.4. The arbitrators shall also decide on the cost of arbitration and allocation thereof. The expenses incurred by each Party in connection with the preparation and presentation of its case prior to, during and after the arbitration proceedings shall however be borne by the respective Party.
- GCC.9.4. Notwithstanding any reference to the Adjudicator or arbitration herein:
  - a) the Parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under the Contract unless they otherwise agree; and
  - b) DGPC shall pay the Contractor any monies due to it.



GCC.9.5. The arbitration award shall be final on the Parties who shall be deemed to have accepted to carry out the resulting award without delay and to have waived their right to any form of appeal insofar as such waiver can validly be made.

#### **B. SUBJECT MATTER OF CONTRACT**

#### GCC.10. Supplier's Responsibilities

GCC.10.1. The Supplier shall supply all the Goods and services incidental thereto in accordance with Section III, Technical Specification, and the Delivery and completion requirements as per GCC.16.

#### GCC.11. DGPC's Responsibilities

GCC.11.1. Whenever the supply of Goods requires that the Supplier obtain permits, approvals and/or import and other licenses or similar permissions from Bhutanese authorities, DGPC shall, if so required by the Supplier, use its best efforts to assist the Supplier in complying with such requirements in a timely and expeditious manner, but without incurring any costs and liabilities for any failure to obtain such permits, approval, and/or import and other licenses or similar permissions.

#### GCC.12. Subcontracting

- GCC.12.1. The Supplier shall seek approval from DGPC in writing of all subcontracts awarded under the Contract if not already specified in the Bid. Such approval, in the original Bid or later, shall not relieve the Supplier of any of its obligations, duties, responsibilities or liabilities under the Contract.
- GCC.12.2. Subcontracts shall comply with the provisions of GCC.4 and GCC.7

#### GCC.13. Specifications and Standards

- GCC.13.1. The Goods supplied under this Contract shall conform to the technical specifications and standards stipulated in Section III, Technical Specification and, when no applicable standard is mentioned, the standard shall be equivalent or superior to the internationally accepted standards whose application is appropriate to the Goods in its country of origin.
- GCC.13.2. The Supplier shall be entitled to disclaim responsibility for any design, data, drawing, specification or other document, or any modification thereof provided or designed by or on behalf of DGPC, by giving a notice of such disclaimer to DGPC.
- GCC.13.3. Wherever references are made in the Contract to codes and standards in accordance with which it shall be executed, the editions or the revised versions of such codes and standards shall be those specified in Section III, Technical Specification. During Contract execution, any changes in any such codes and standards shall be applied only after approval by DGPC and shall be treated in accordance with GCC.31.
- GCC.13.4. Any information, details, etc. called for in the specifications and not shown in the drawings and vice versa shall have the same effect and meaning as if called for and shown both in the specifications and drawings. In case of conflict between the specifications and drawings, the decision of DGPC shall be final and binding.

#### GCC.14. Quality Assurance Plan

GCC.14.1. Immediately after signing of the Contract, the Supplier shall submit a Quality Assurance Plan if so, required as per the contract, indicating the specific quality control



procedure and practices, wherever so required, to be adopted in the major activities of production to ensure compliance of manufacturing standards.

#### GCC.15. Inspection and Tests

- GCC.15.1. At its own expense and at no cost to DGPC the Supplier shall carry out all such tests and/or inspections of the Goods as are specified in the Section III, Technical Specification.
- GCC.15.2. The inspections and tests may be conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subvendor, or at Place of Delivery, or in another place in the Kingdom of Bhutan as specified in the SCC. Subject to GCC.15.4, if conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Sub-vendor, all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to DGPC.
- GCC.15.3. DGPC or its authorized representatives shall be provided access to the Supplier or its Sub-vendor premises at any time, subject to such request for access being notified by DGPC to the Supplier, during the execution of the Contract for expediting inspection, checking, etc. of Goods.
- GCC.15.4. DGPC or its designated representative shall be entitled to attend the tests and/or inspections referred to in GCC.15.2, provided that DGPC bears all of its own costs and expenses incurred in connection with such attendance including, but not limited to, all travelling and board and lodging expenses.
- GCC.15.5. Whenever the Supplier is ready to carry out any such test and inspection, it shall give reasonable advance notice, including the place and time, to DGPC. The Supplier shall obtain from any relevant third party or manufacturer any necessary permission or consent to enable DGPC or its designated representative to attend the test and/or inspection.
- GCC.15.6. DGPC may require the Supplier to carry out any test and/or inspection not required under the Contract but deemed necessary to verify that the characteristics and performance of the Goods comply with the technical specifications, codes and standards under the Contract, provided that the Supplier's reasonable costs and expenses incurred in the carrying out of such test and/or inspection shall be added to the Contract Price. Further, if such test and/or inspection impedes the progress of manufacturing and/or the Supplier's performance of its other obligations under the Contract, due allowance will be made in respect of the Delivery dates and completion dates and the other obligations so affected.
- GCC.15.7. The Supplier shall provide DGPC with a report of the results of any such test and/or inspection.
- GCC.15.8. DGPC may reject any Goods or any part thereof that fail to pass any test and/or inspection or do not conform to the specifications. Upon a notification from DGPC, the Supplier shall either rectify or replace such rejected Goods or parts thereof or make alterations necessary to meet the specifications at no cost to DGPC, and shall repeat the test and/or inspection, at no cost to DGPC, upon giving a notice pursuant to GCC.15.5. Such rectified and/or replaced Goods should also be delivered as per the initial Delivery schedule.
- GCC.15.9. The Supplier shall arrange removal of the rejected Goods within fifteen (15) days from the date of notification. In the event the Supplier fails to remove the rejected Goods, within the said fifteen (15) days, DGPC shall be at liberty to dispose of such rejected



Goods in any manner as thought fit. All expenses in this regard shall be recoverable from the Supplier.

GCC.15.10. The Supplier agrees that neither the execution of a test and/or inspection of the Goods or any part thereof, nor the attendance by DGPC or its representative, nor the issue of any report pursuant to GCC.15.7, shall release the Supplier from any warranties or other obligations under the Contract.

#### GCC.16. Packing, Delivery and Documents

- GCC.16.1. The Supplier shall provide such packing of the Goods as is required to prevent their damage or deterioration during transit. During transit, the packing shall be sufficient to withstand, without limitation, rough handling and exposure to extreme temperatures, salt and precipitation, and open storage. Packing case sizes and weights shall take into consideration, where appropriate, the remoteness of the Goods' final destination and the absence of heavy handling facilities at all points in transit.
- GCC.16.2. The packing, marking and documentation within and outside the packages shall comply strictly with such special requirements as shall be expressly provided for in the Contract, including additional requirements, if any, specified in Section III, Technical Specifications, and in any other instructions ordered by DGPC.
- GCC.16.3. The Delivery of the Goods shall be in accordance with the Delivery and completion requirements specified in Section III, Technical Specifications.
- GCC.16.4. The details of shipping and other documents to be furnished by the Supplier are specified in the SCC. The documents specified in the SCC shall be received by DGPC before arrival of the Goods and, if not received, the Supplier will be responsible for any consequent expenses.

#### GCC.17. Insurance and Transportation

- GCC.17.1. The Goods supplied under the Contract shall be fully insured, in the currency of the Contract Price, against loss or damage incidental to manufacture or acquisition, transportation, storage and Delivery, in accordance with the applicable Incoterms or in the manner specified in GCC.17.1.1, or in the manner specified in the SCC.
- GCC.17.1.1. The insurance covers to be taken by the Supplier shall be equal to 110% of the value of Goods valid till thirty (30) days after the Delivery of Goods. In case of delays attributable to the Supplier, the validity period of the insurance cover shall be extended up to thirty (30) days after the actual Delivery of the Goods. However, if the delays are attributable to DGPC, the extra cost, if any, for the extended period of insurance cover, shall be reimbursed by DGPC.
- GCC.17.2. The insurance cover shall be in the names of DGPC and the Supplier, wherein the beneficiary will be DGPC and the Supplier will be the custodian. The Supplier shall, however, be authorised to deal directly with the Insurance Company or Companies and shall be responsible in regard to maintenance of all insurance covers.
- GCC.17.3. Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, responsibility for arranging transportation of the Goods shall be as specified in the Incoterms.



#### C. PAYMENT

#### GCC.18. Contract Price

- GCC.18.1. The Contract Price shall be as specified in the Contract subject to any additions and adjustments thereto or deductions therefrom as may be made pursuant to the Contract.
- GCC.18.2. Prices charged by the Supplier for the Goods under the Contract shall be firm and not subject to any escalation till the completion of the supply of Goods as per the Contract or any amendment thereof unless any price adjustments have been specified in SCC.

#### GCC.19. Terms of Payment

- GCC.19.1. The Contract Price, including any advance payments, if applicable, shall be paid as specified in the SCC.
- GCC.19.2. The Supplier's request for payment shall be made to DGPC in writing, accompanied by invoices describing, as appropriate, the Goods delivered, and by the documents submitted pursuant to GCC.16.4 and upon fulfilment of the obligations stipulated in the Contract.
- GCC.19.3. Payments shall be made promptly by DGPC, no later than thirty (30) days after the receipt of invoices and documents in accordance with GCC.19.2, provided that the documents are compliant with all the requirements of DGPC. In case of incomplete/non-compliant invoices and documents, DGPC shall ask the Supplier to re-submit the invoices and documents with full compliance.
- GCC.19.4. The currencies in which payments shall be made to the Supplier under this Contract shall be those in which the Contract Price is expressed.

#### GCC.20. Taxes and Duties

- GCC.20.1. For Goods supplied by the Supplier from outside the Kingdom of Bhutan excluding India, the Supplier shall bear and pay all applicable taxes, stamp duties, licence fees levies and other similar levies imposed outside the Kingdom of Bhutan until the Goods are delivered CIF Place of Delivery. Any local taxes and duties imposed on the goods beyond the point of CIF place of delivery, including custom duties, shall be borne and paid by DGPC.
- GCC.20.2. Bidders participating from India, for supply and bonafide use in the Kingdom of Bhutan shall quote the prices for the items in the price schedule exclusive of any effect of the Integrated Goods and Service Tax (IGST) of India. The IGST on the export of goods and services or both are covered under Zero Rated Supply as per Chapter VII, 16(1) of the INTEGRATED GOODS AND SERVICES TAX ACT, 2017 of India.
- GCC.20.3. For Goods manufactured and supplied by the Suppliers from the Kingdom of Bhutan, the Supplier shall bear and promptly pay all applicable taxes, duties, licence fees and other similar levies incurred until Delivery of the contracted Goods to the Place of Delivery.
- GCC.20.4. At the time of release of payment, tax shall be deducted at source (TDS) from Bhutanese Bidders and International Bidders as specified in the SCC from the gross amount of bills. DGPC shall furnish necessary TDS Certificate to the Bidders, issued by the Department of Revenue & Customs, RGoB.
- GCC.20.5. If any tax exemptions, reductions, allowances or privileges may be available to the Supplier in the Kingdom of Bhutan, DGPC shall use its best efforts to enable the Supplier to benefit from any such tax savings to the maximum allowable extent.



#### GCC.21. Performance Security

- GCC.21.1. The Supplier shall within thirty (30) days from the date of notification of award, provide a performance security for the due performance of the Contract as specified in the SCC.
- GCC.21.2. The contract performance security shall be denominated in the currency or currencies of the Contract and shall be in the form of irrevocable bank guarantee provided in Form:3 of Part 2, Section VII. The Performance Security can also be submitted in the form of demand draft if so specified in SCC. The bank guarantee/ demand draft shall be in favour of DGPC, issued by any Financial Institutions of Bhutan or any other Foreign Banks acceptable and enforceable by Financial Institutions in Bhutan.
- GCC.21.3. The proceeds of the Performance Security shall be payable to DGPC as compensation for any loss resulting from the Supplier's failure to complete its obligations under the Contract.
- GCC.21.4. The Performance Security shall be valid thirty (30) days beyond the successful completion of the Supplier's performance obligations under the Contract, including the completion of the warranty period under the Contract and for any extension thereto. It shall serve as a guarantee that the Supplier will perform his contractual obligations under the Contract till the warranty period.
- GCC.21.5. If the Supplier fails to remedy any reported defect within the Warranty Period, the DGPC shall be entitled to remedy the defect at the expense of the Supplier and appropriate the cost of such remedying defects out of the Performance Security.
- GCC.21.6. The performance security will be discharged and returned to the Contractor after thirty (30) days beyond the expiry of the Warranty Period.

#### GCC.22. Advance Payment

- GCC.22.1. Interest free advance shall be paid to the Supplier if indicated in GCC.19.
- GCC.22.2. The advance will be secured against an irrevocable bank guarantee acceptable to DGPC. The bank guarantee should be of an amount equal to the initial advance payment, with validity period of up to thirty (30) days beyond the schedule date of the delivery as specified in SCC. However, in case of delay in completion of delivery under contract the validity of security shall be extended by the period of such delay.
- GCC.22.3. This Bank Guarantee shall be returned to the Supplier after full adjustment of advance and against request by the Supplier.

#### D. INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

#### GCC.23. Copyright

GCC.23.1. The copyright in all drawings, documents and other materials containing data and information furnished to DGPC by the Supplier shall remain vested in the Supplier, or, if they are furnished to DGPC directly or through the Supplier by any third party, including Suppliers of materials, the copyright in such materials shall remain vested in such third party.

#### GCC.24. Confidential Information

GCC.24.1. DGPC and the Supplier shall keep confidential and shall not, without the written consent of the other party hereto, divulge to any third party any documents, data or



other information furnished directly or indirectly by the other party hereto in connection with the Contract, whether such information has been furnished prior to, during or following completion or termination of the Contract. Notwithstanding the above, the Supplier may furnish to its Sub-vendors such documents, data and other information as it receives from DGPC to the extent required for the Sub-vendors to perform its obligations under the Contract, in which event the Supplier shall obtain from such Sub-vendor an undertaking of confidentiality similar to that imposed on the Supplier under this clause.

- GCC.24.2. DGPC shall not use such documents, data and other information received from the Supplier for any purposes unrelated to the Contract. Similarly, the Supplier shall not use such documents, data and other information received from DGPC for any purpose other than the design, procurement or other work and services required for the performance of the Contract.
- GCC.24.3. The obligation of a party under GCC.24.1 and GCC.24.2 above, however, shall not apply to information that:
  - a. DGPC or Supplier needs to share with the RGoB;
  - b. now or hereafter enters the public domain through no fault of that party;
  - c. can be proven to have been possessed by that party at the time of disclosure and which was not previously obtained, directly or indirectly, from the other party; or
  - d. otherwise lawfully becomes available to that party from a third party that has no obligation of confidentiality.
- GCC.24.4. The above provisions of GCC.24 shall not in any way modify any undertaking of confidentiality given by either of the parties hereto prior to the date of the Contract in respect of the Supply or any part thereof.
- GCC.24.5. The provisions of GCC.24 shall survive completion or termination, for whatever reason, of the Contract.

#### GCC.25. Patent Indemnity

- GCC.25.1. The Supplier shall, subject to DGPC's compliance with GCC.25.2, indemnify and hold harmless DGPC and its employees and officers from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, claims, demands, losses, damages, costs and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which DGPC may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract by reason of:
  - a. the installation of the Goods by the Supplier or the use of the Goods in the Kingdom of Bhutan; and
  - b. the sale in any country of the products produced by the Goods.
- GCC.25.2. Such indemnity shall not cover any use of the Goods or any part thereof other than for the purpose indicated by or reasonably to be inferred from the Contract, neither any infringement resulting from the use of the Goods or any part thereof, or any products produced thereby in association or combination with any other equipment, plant or materials not supplied by the Supplier, pursuant to the Contract.



- GCC.25.3. If any proceedings are brought or any claim is made against DGPC arising out of the matters referred to in GCC.25.1, DGPC shall promptly give the Supplier notice thereof, and the Supplier may at its own expense and in DGPC's name conduct such proceedings or claims and any negotiations for the settlement of any such proceedings or claims.
- GCC.25.4. If the Supplier fails to notify DGPC within thirty (30) days after receipt of such notice that it intends to conduct any such proceedings or claims, then DGPC shall be free to conduct the same on its own behalf at the cost of the Supplier. Unless the Supplier has so failed to notify DGPC within the thirty (30) day period, DGPC shall make no admission that may be prejudicial to the defence of any such proceedings or claim.
- GCC.25.5. DGPC shall, at the Supplier's request, provide all available assistance to the Supplier in conducting such proceedings or claim, and shall be reimbursed by the Supplier for all reasonable expenses incurred in so doing.
- GCC.25.6. DGPC shall indemnify and hold harmless the Supplier and its employees, officers from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, claims, demands, losses, damages, costs and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which the Supplier may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract arising out of or in connection with any design, data, drawing, specification or other documents or materials provided or designed by or on behalf of DGPC.

#### E. GUARANTEES AND LIABILITIES

#### GCC.26. Liquidated Damages

GCC.26.1. Except as provided for under GCC.30, if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods by the date(s) of delivery or fails to perform the related services within the period specified in the Contract, DGPC may, without prejudice to all its other remedies under the Contract, deduct from the Contract Price, as liquidated damages, a sum equivalent to the percentage specified in the SCC of the delayed goods or unperformed services for each day of delay beyond the scheduled delivery period until actual delivery or performance, up to a maximum deduction of ten (10) percentage of the total value of delayed goods or unperformed services.

In case of delay for supply of an item which can be made in parts, but the item cannot be put to use unless the supplies are complete, the liquidated damage shall be levied up to the maximum 10% of the Contract Price.

If in the opinion of DGPC the Supplier is indefinitely delaying the supplies, DGPC may terminate the Contract pursuant to GCC.34.

#### GCC.27. Warranty

- GCC.27.1. The Supplier warrants that all the Goods are new, unused, and of the most recent or current models, and that they incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials, unless provided otherwise in the Contract.
- GCC.27.2. Subject to GCC.13.2, the Supplier further warrants that the Goods and spares supplied, in accordance with the Contract Documents, shall be free from defects arising from any act or omission of the Supplier or arising from design, materials and workmanship, under normal use in the conditions prevailing in the Kingdom of Bhutan.



- GCC.27.3. Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, the warranty shall remain valid for twelve (12) months after the goods have been delivered and accepted at the final destination specified in the SCC or eighteen (18) months from date of shipment from the port or place of loading in the country of origin, whichever is earlier.
- GCC.27.4. DGPC shall give notice to the Supplier stating the nature of any such defects together with all available evidence thereof, promptly following the discovery thereof. DGPC shall provide all reasonable opportunity for the Supplier to inspect such defects.
- GCC.27.5. Upon receipt of such notice, the Supplier shall, within the period specified in the SCC, expeditiously repair or replace the defective Goods or parts thereof, at no cost to DGPC.
- GCC.27.5.1. In case the Goods are required to be taken back to the Supplier's works, or any other such place which the Supplier may think fit, all costs incidental to such movement of Goods and their repair, replacement thereof, will be borne by the Supplier. In such cases, the Supplier shall provide a security in the form of Bank Guarantee to DGPC, valid for twelve (12) months, for value of the Goods equivalent to payments made by DGPC for such Goods.
- GCC.27.6. If, having been notified, the Supplier fails to remedy the defect within the period specified in GCC.27.5, DGPC may proceed to take within a reasonable period such remedial action as may be necessary, at the Supplier's risk and expense and without prejudice to any other rights which DGPC may have against the Supplier under the Contract

#### GCC.28. Limitations of Liability

- GCC.28.1. Except in cases of gross negligence or wilful misconduct:
  - a) neither party shall be liable to the other party, whether in Contract, tort or otherwise, for any indirect or consequential loss or damage, loss of use, loss of production, or loss of profits or interest costs, provided that this exclusion shall not apply to any obligation of the Supplier to pay liquidated damages to DGPC; and
  - b) the aggregate liability of the Supplier to DGPC, whether under the Contract, in tort or otherwise, shall not exceed the total Contract Price, provided that this limitation shall not apply to the cost of repairing or replacing defective goods, or to any obligation of the Supplier to indemnify DGPC with respect to patent infringement.

#### F. RISK DISTRIBUTION

#### GCC.29. Change in Laws and Regulations

GCC.29.1. If, after thirty (30) days prior to the date of Bid submission, any law, regulation, ordinance, order or by-law having the force of law is enacted, promulgated, abrogated or changed in the Kingdom of Bhutan (which shall be deemed to include any change in interpretation or application by the competent authorities) that subsequently affects the Delivery/Completion Schedule and/or the Contract Price, then such Delivery/Completion Schedule and/or Contract Price shall be correspondingly increased or decreased, to the extent that the Supplier has thereby been affected in the performance of any of its obligations under the Contract. Notwithstanding the foregoing, such additional or reduced cost shall not be separately paid or credited if the



same has already been accounted for in the price adjustment provisions where applicable, in accordance with GCC.18.2.

#### GCC.30. Force Majeure

- GCC.30.1. The Supplier shall not be liable for forfeiture of its Performance Security, liquidated damages or termination for default if and to the extent that it's delay in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the Contract is the result of an event of Force Majeure.
- GCC.30.2. For purposes of this Clause, "Force Majeure" means an event or situation beyond the control of the Supplier that is not foreseeable, is unavoidable, and its origin is not due to negligence or lack of care on the part of the Supplier. Such events may include, but not be limited to, acts of the RGoB in its sovereign capacity, wars or revolutions, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions and freight embargoes.
- GCC.30.3. If a Force Majeure situation arises, the Supplier shall promptly notify DGPC in writing of such condition and the cause thereof, along with documentary or pictorial evidence. Unless otherwise directed by DGPC in writing, the Supplier shall continue to perform its obligations under the Contract as far as is reasonably practical and shall seek all reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by the Force Majeure event.

#### G. CHANGE IN CONTRACT ELEMENTS

#### GCC.31. Variations

- GCC.31.1. DGPC, during execution of the Contract, may vary the quantity of the Goods within variation of the total Contract Price by plus/ minus twenty percent (+/- 20%) but without any change in unit price or other terms and conditions. The item wise quantities may also vary to the same extent without any adjustment in the unit rates. However, the variation can also exceed 20% where in one more additional unit exceeds 20% of the contract price.
- GCC.31.2. DGPC may, by variation order to the Supplier, at any time before the supply of Good is completed, instruct the Supplier to vary the quantity of the Goods. The Supplier shall not vary the quantity of the Goods, except in accordance with a variation order from DGPC.
- GCC.31.3. DGPC shall on its own or on the basis of a request from the Supplier, after due consultation with the Supplier, decide whether or not the variation shall be carried out. If DGPC decides that the variation shall be carried out, DGPC shall issue a variation order clearly identified as such in accordance with the Supplier's submission or as modified by mutual agreement. The Delivery schedule for such extra quantities will be mutually agreed between DGPC and the Supplier.

#### GCC.32. Extension of Time for Delivery

- GCC.32.1. Delivery of Goods shall be made by the Supplier in accordance with the time for Delivery specified in the SCC or within such extended time to which the Supplier shall be entitled under GCC.32.2.
- GCC.32.2. The Supplier may seek an extension of the time for Delivery if Supplier is or will be delayed in supplying the Goods for any of the following reasons:



- a. extra or additional quantities ordered in writing under GCC.31 The time extension can be sought here only in respect of the Delivery of the extra quantities ordered;
- b. Force Majeure as per GCC.30;
- c. any changes in laws and regulations as provided in GCC.29;
- d. any other matter specifically mentioned in the Contract.
- GCC.32.3. The Supplier shall also not be held responsible for:
  - a. the delay caused for no fault on the part of the Supplier due to orders/instructions issued by DGPC;
  - b. any default or breach of the Contract by DGPC.
- GCC.32.4. Except for grant of extension of time for completion of Delivery, DGPC shall not bear any other financial liability for delays caused pursuant to GCC.32.2 and GCC.32.3.
- GCC.32.5. The Supplier shall give notice to DGPC of his intention to make a claim for an extension of time within fifteen (15) days of the occurrence of any of the above cause(s). The notice shall be followed as soon as possible by the claim with full supporting details.
- GCC.32.6. The Supplier shall demonstrate to DGPC's satisfaction that the Supplier has used their best endeavour to avoid or overcome such causes for delay and the parties will mutually agree upon remedies to mitigate or overcome causes for such delays.
- GCC.32.7. Notwithstanding the provisions of clause GCC.32.6, the Supplier shall not be entitled to an extension of time for Delivery, unless the Supplier, at the time when circumstances specified in GCC.32.2 arises, has immediately notified DGPC in writing that Supplier may claim such extension as caused by such circumstances. DGPC on receipt of such notice may agree to extend the Delivery Schedule as may be reasonable and mutually agreed but without prejudice to other terms and conditions of the Contract.
- GCC.32.8. DGPC may require Delivery of the Goods or part thereof earlier than the time for Delivery, as mutually agreed between DGPC and the Supplier. The earlier completion date so agreed, if not achieved, shall not be considered for the purpose of levy of liquidated damages as per GCC.26.

#### GCC.33. Export Restrictions

GCC.33.1. Notwithstanding any obligation of the Supplier under the Contract to complete all export formalities, any export restrictions attributable to DGPC, to the Kingdom of Bhutan, or to the use of the products/Goods, systems or services to be supplied, which arise from trade regulations from a country supplying those products/Goods, systems or services, and which substantially impede the Supplier from meeting its obligations under the Contract, shall release the Supplier from the obligation to provide deliveries or services, always provided, however, that the Supplier can demonstrate to the satisfaction of DGPC that it has completed all formalities in a timely manner, including applying for permits, authorizations and licenses necessary for the export of the products/Goods, systems or services under the terms of the Contract. Termination of the Contract on this basis shall be for DGPC's convenience pursuant to GCC.34.3.



#### GCC.34. Termination

- GCC.34.1. Termination for Default
- GCC.34.1.1. DGPC, without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of Contract, by written notice of default sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract in whole or in part:
  - a. if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods within the period specified in the Contract, or within any extension thereof granted by DGPC pursuant to GCC.32.2; or
  - b. if the Supplier fails to perform any other obligation under the Contract; or
  - c. if the Supplier, in the opinion of DGPC has engaged in fraud and corruption, as defined in GCC.3, in competing for or in executing the Contract, DGPC shall be the final authority to decide whether the Supplier has engaged in any Fraud and Corruption as mentioned above and such decision shall be final and binding on the Supplier.
- GCC.34.1.2. In the event DGPC terminates the Contract in whole or in part, pursuant to GCC.34.1.1, DGPC may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as it deems appropriate, Goods similar to those undelivered, and the Supplier shall be liable to DGPC for any additional costs incurred by DGPC in procurement of such undelivered Goods. Wherever the Contract is terminated in part, the Supplier shall continue performance of the Contract to the extent not terminated.
- GCC.34.2. Termination for Insolvency
- GCC.34.2.1. DGPC may at any time terminate the Contract by giving notice to the Supplier if the Supplier becomes bankrupt or otherwise insolvent ,has a receiving order issued against it, compounds with its creditors, or, is wound up (other than a voluntary liquidation for the purposes of amalgamation or reconstruction), a receiver is appointed over any part of its undertaking or assets, or if the Supplier takes or suffers any other analogous action in consequence of debt.
- GCC.34.2.2. In such event, termination shall be without compensation to the Supplier, provided that such termination shall not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy that has accrued or will accrue thereafter to DGPC.
- GCC.34.3. Termination for Convenience
- GCC.34.3.1. DGPC, by notice sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The notice of termination shall specify that termination is for DGPC's convenience, the extent to which performance of the Supplier under the Contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.
- GCC.34.4. The Goods that are complete and ready for shipment within thirty (30) days after the Supplier's receipt of notice of termination shall be accepted by DGPC at the Contract terms and prices. For the remaining Goods, DGPC may elect:
  - a. to have any portion completed and delivered at the Contract terms and prices; and/or
  - b. to cancel the remainder and pay to the Supplier an agreed amount for partially completed Goods and for materials and parts previously procured by the Supplier.
- GCC.34.5. Termination by Supplier



#### GCC.34.5.1. If,

- a) DGPC commits a substantial breach of the Contract, the Supplier may give a notice to DGPC that specifies the breach and requires DGPC to remedy the same. If DGPC fails to remedy the breach or take steps to remedy the breach within thirty (30) days after receipt of the Supplier's notice, or,
- b) If the Supplier is unable to carry out any of its obligations under the Contract for any reason attributable to DGPC, including but not limited to DGPC's failure to obtain any governmental permit necessary for the Delivery of Goods, which DGPC is required to obtain as per provision of the Contract or as per relevant applicable laws, the Supplier may give a notice to DGPC to carry out such obligation under the Contract and if DGPC fails to comply within thirty (30) days after receipt of the Supplier's notice, then the Supplier may, referring to this sub-clause, forthwith terminate the Contract.
- GCC.34.5.2. The Supplier may also terminate the Contract forthwith by giving a notice to DGPC to that effect, referring to this sub-clause, if DGPC becomes bankrupt or insolvent, has a receiving order issued against it, compounds with its creditors, or, being a corporation, if a resolution is passed or order is made for its winding up (other than a voluntary liquidation for the purposes of amalgamation or reconstruction), a receiver is appointed over any part of its undertaking or assets, or if DGPC takes or suffers any other analogous action in consequence of debt.
- GCC.34.5.3. In the event of termination under GCC.34.5, all payments due to the Supplier for the Goods already delivered, shall be settled by DGPC with no further liability on any account whatsoever.

## GCC.35. Assignment

GCC.35.1. Neither DGPC nor the Supplier shall assign, in whole or in part, their obligations under the Contract, except with the prior written consent of the other party.



SECTION VI – SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT



# SECTION VI-SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

The following Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) shall supplement and/or amend the General Conditions of Contract (GCC). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in the GCC.

GCC Clause	Particulars
Reference	
	A. CONTRACT AND INTERPRETATION
GCC.1.1(t)	The Place of Delivery for Goods to be delivered on CIP-Hydropower Research and Development Centre (HRDC), Rinchentse.
GCC.3.3	The version of Incoterms shall be: [Latest edition]
GCC.9.2.2	The Appointing Authority for the appointment of Adjudicator shall be: <b>Mutually Agreed</b> ).
GCC.9.2.5	The fees and expenditure to be paid to the Adjudicator shall be <i>divide equally between DGPC and Supplier</i> .
GCC.9.3.3	Institution whose arbitration procedures shall be used:
	For Contracts with Bhutanese Contractors
	All disputes arising in connection with the present Contract shall be finally resolved by arbitration in accordance with the rules and procedures of the Alternate Dispute Resolution Act 2013.
	For Contracts with International Contractors
	[Select any one institution from among those listed below; insert the corresponding text]
	"United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL) Arbitration Rules:
	Any dispute, controversy or claim arising out of or relating to this Contract, or breach, termination or invalidity thereof, shall be settled by arbitration in accordance with the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules as at present in force."
	B. SUBJECT MATTER OF CONTRACT
GCC.15.2	The inspections and tests shall be conducted at the premises of the Supplier or at its manufacturers/principals. Supplier shall intimate the readiness of the materials to the purchaser.
GCC.16.4	The Shipping and other Documents to be furnished by the Supplier shall be: Original Invoice along with relevant documents.
GCC.17.1	Insurance shall cover for all the transit risks for 110% of invoice value from the country of origin to purchaser.



GCC	Particulars		
Clause	T di ticulais		
Reference			
GCC.17.3	Responsibility for transportation of Goods shall be As stated above in GCC.1.1(t)		
	C. PAYMENT		
GCC.18.2	The Contract Price is [Not] adjustable		
GCC.19.1	The method and conditions of payment to be made to the Supplier under this Contract are specified as below:  100% payment shall be released within 30 days from the date of receipt of material along with invoice and other relevant documents at HRDC, Rinchentse.		
GCC.20.4	The rate of deduction of tax at source (TDS) shall <b>be 2%</b> for in case of Bhutanese Bidders.		
	The rate of deduction of tax at source in case of Foreign Bidder: Nil		
GCC.21.1	The amount of the Performance Security shall be: 10% of the contract amount.		
	However, when the awarded contract value is up to INR/BTN 0.50 million, 10%		
	of payment shall be retained as security deposit and shall be returned at the end of the warranty period.		
GCC.21.2	The Performance Security shall be in the form of irrevocable bank guarantee issued by any financial institutions acceptable and enforceable by Financial Institutions in Bhutan, Cash warrant/ Demand draft/Cash Deposit.		
GCC.22.2	The bank guarantee for advance payment shall be valid till <b>30 days</b> beyond the schedule period for delivery of the materials.		
	F. GUARANTEES AND LIABILITIES		
GCC.26.1	The liquidated damages shall be: <b>0.30%</b> per day of delay with a maximum of ten percent (10%) of the delayed goods.		
GCC.27.3	The warranty shall be valid till <b>12 months</b> from the date of receipt of materials at Hydropower Research and Development Centre(HRDC),Rinchentse.		
GCC.27.5	The period for repair or replacement shall be: <b>30 days</b> from the date of Notification.		
	H. CHANGE IN CONTRACT ELEMENTS		
GCC.32.1	The time for Delivery shall be: 45 days from the date of issue of Notification of Award or Supply Order.		



### **Attachment: Price Adjustment Formula**

If, in accordance with GCC.18.2, prices shall be adjustable, the following method may be used to calculate the price adjustment:

Prices payable to the Supplier, as stated in the Contract, shall be subject to adjustment during performance of the Contract to reflect changes in the cost of labor and material components in accordance with the formula:

$$P_1 = P_0 \; [a + \underline{b}\underline{L}_1 + \underline{c}\underline{M}_1] \; \text{-} \; P_0 \\ \underline{L}_0 \qquad M_0$$

$$a+b+c=1$$

in which:

 $P_1$  = adjustment amount payable to the Supplier.

P<sub>0</sub>=Contract Price (base price).

a = percentage of fixed element representing profits and overheads included in the Contract Price.

b = estimated percentage of labor component in the Contract Price.

c =estimated percentage of material component in the Contract Price.

 $L_0$ ,  $L_1$ = labor indices applicable to the appropriate industry in the country of origin on the base date and date for adjustment, respectively.

 $M_0$ ,  $M_1$ = material indices for the major raw material on the base date and date for adjustment, respectively, in the country of origin.

The coefficients a, b, and c as specified by DGPC are as follows and total should not exceed 100%:

a = [insert value of coefficient of 5% to 20%]

b= [insert value of coefficient of 15% to 30%]

c= [insert value of coefficient of 30% to 60%]

The Bidder shall indicate the source of the indices and the base date indices in its Bid.

Base date = thirty (30) days prior to the Bid opening date.

Date of adjustment = two-third (2/3) period of scheduled Delivery date or actual Delivery date, whichever is earlier



The above price adjustment formula shall be invoked by either party subject to the following further conditions:

- a. No price adjustment shall be allowed beyond the Scheduled Delivery Date unless specifically stated in the extension letter. As a rule, no price adjustment shall be allowed for periods of delay for which the Supplier is entirely responsible. DGPC will, however, be entitled to any decrease in the prices of the Goods subject to adjustment.
- b. If the currency in which the Contract Price P0 is expressed is different from the currency of origin of the labor and material indices, a correction factor will be applied to avoid incorrect adjustments of the Contract Price. The correction factor shall correspond to the ratio of exchange rates between the two currencies on the base date and the date for adjustment as defined above.
- c. No price adjustment shall be payable on the portion of the Contract Price paid to the Supplier as advance payment.
- d. Price adjustment shall be payable within a maximum ceiling of twenty percent (20%) over the Contract price.



# **SECTION VII – CONTRACT FORMS**



# SECTION VII-CONTRACT FORMS

# Form 1: Purchase Order

[Format as per SAP to be used]



### Form 2: Contract Agreement

(The successful Bidder shall execute this agreement in accordance with the instructions indicated on the judicial stamp paper as applicable)

THIS CONTRACT AGREEMENT made this....[insert number]..... day of ......[insert month]....., ......[insert year].......,

### **BETWEEN**

WHEREAS the DGPC invited Bids for ..........[insert brief description of scope of supply]....... and has accepted the Bid of the Supplier for the supply of those Goods.

### NOW THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH AS FOLLOWS:

- 1. In this agreement words and
- 2. expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the General Conditions of Contract hereinafter referred to and they shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Agreement.
- 3. The following documents shall constitute the Contract between DGPC and the Supplier, and each shall be read and construed as an integral part of the Contract, viz.:
  - a) This Contract Agreement including any minutes of meeting regarding the contract (post bid submission);
  - b) DGPC's Notification of Award of Contract;
  - c) The Special Conditions of Contract;
  - d) The General Conditions of Contract;
  - e) Technical Specifications & Drawings;
  - f) The Supplier's Bid and original Price Schedules;
  - *g)* [insert here any other document(s) forming part of the Contract]
- 4. In the event of any discrepancy or inconsistency within the Contract documents, then the documents shall prevail in the order listed above.
- 5. DGPC hereby agrees to pay to the Supplier the Contract Price in consideration of the performance by the Supplier of its obligations hereunder. The Contract Prices hall be the



aggregate of: .............[amount of foreign currency in words], [amount in figures], and [amount of local currency in words], [amount in figures]......, or such other sums as may be determined at times and in the manner in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract.

- 6. The Delivery Schedule of the Goods shall be determined from the date of notification of award provided all of the following conditions have been fulfilled within a period of fifteen (15) days from the date of said notification of award:
  - (a) This Contract Agreement has been duly executed for and on behalf of DGPC and the Supplier;
  - (b) The Supplier has submitted to DGPC the performance security.

Each party shall use its best efforts to fulfil the above conditions for which it is responsible as soon as practicable.

- 7. If the conditions listed under clause 6 above are not fulfilled within fifteen (15) days from the date of Notification of Award because of reasons attributable to DGPC, the Contract would become effective only from the date of fulfilment of all the above mentioned conditions and, the parties shall discuss and agree on an equitable adjustment to the Contract Price and the Delivery Schedule and/or other relevant conditions of the Contract.
- 8. However, if any of the conditions listed under clause 6above are not fulfilled within fifteen (15) days from the date of notification of award because of the reasons attributable to the Supplier, the Contract will become effective from the date of Notification of Award. In this case, Contract Price and/or Delivery Schedule shall not be adjusted.
- 9. In consideration of the payments to be made by DGPC to the Supplier as hereinafter mentioned, the Supplier hereby covenants with DGPC to provide the Goods and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the Contract.
- 10. The Appendices listed in the attached list of Appendices shall be deemed to form an integral part of this Contract Agreement. Reference in the Contract to any Appendix shall mean the Appendices attached hereto, and the Contract shall be read and construed accordingly
- 11. Any notice under this Contract shall be sent by personal delivery, or courier, or post, or fax, or electronic mail. Notices to either party shall be given at such address or addresses as such party shall specify from time to time by written notice to the other. In the absence of such notice to the contrary, notice to DGPC shall be properly addressed to:

Mail and electronic transmission address of concerned officer of DGPC]					

and notice to the Supplier shall be properly addressed to:



[Mail and electronic transmission address of Supplier]
IN WITNESS where of the more is a house accordable A consequent to be executed in accordance with
IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed in accordance with the laws of Kingdom of Bhutan on the day, month and year indicated above.
For and on behalf of DGPC
Signed:[insert signature]
in the capacity of[insert title or other appropriate designation]
in the presence of[insert signature]
[insert identification of official witness]
For and on behalf of the Supplier
Signed:[insert signature of authorized representative(s) of the Supplier]
in the capacity of[insert title or other appropriate designation]
in the presence of[insert signature]
[insert identification of official witness]
APPENDICES
Appendix 1: Terms and Procedures of Payment
Appendix 2: Price Adjustment



Appendix 3: List of Documents for Approval or Review

### Form 3: Bank Guarantee for Contract Performance

ITo	he	provided on	the relevan	t legal	l document, a	s per a	pplicable	law in t	he country	of	execution l
1 40	v	provided on	inc recevan	icsui	accument, a	, per a	pricuore	icir iii i	ne country	υ.,	caccuitoni

	Bank Guarantee No.
	Date
To [DGPC's Address]	

Dear Sir/Madam,

DGPC shall have the fullest liberty without affecting in any way the liability of the Bank under this guarantee from time to time to extend the time for performance of the Contract by the Supplier. DGPC, shall have the fullest liberty, without affecting this guarantee to postpone from time to time the exercise of any powers vested in DGPC or of any right which they might have against the Supplier and to exercise the same at any time and any manner, and either to enforce or to forbear to enforce any covenants, contained or implied in the Contract between DGPC and the Supplier or any other course of remedy or security available to DGPC. The Bank shall not be released of its obligations under these presents by any exercise by DGPC of its liberty with reference to the matters aforesaid or any of them or by reason or any other acts of omission or commission on the part of DGPC or any other indulgence shown by DGPC or by any other matter or thing whatsoever which under the law would but for this provisions have the effect of relieving the Bank.



liabilities. Notwithstanding anything contained herein above, our liability under this guarantee is restricted to ..... and shall remain in force up to and including ...... and shall be extended from time to time for such period, as may be desired by M/s ......on whose behalf this guarantee has been given. All rights of DGPC under this guarantee shall be forfeited and the Bank shall be relieved and discharged from all liabilities after the above mentioned date or from the extended date. Witness: (Signature) (Signature) ..... ..... (Name) (Name) ..... ..... (Official Address) (Official Address) Authorized vide Power of Attorney No:.... Date.....

(@)This date will be thirty (30) days after the end of Warranty Period as specified in the

(#) Complete mailing address of the Head Office of the Bank to be given

The Bank also agrees that DGPC at its option shall be entitled to enforce this guarantee against the Bank as a Principal debtor, in the first instance without proceeding against the Supplier and notwithstanding any security or other guarantee that DGPC may have in relation to the Supplier's



Note:

Contract.

### Form 4: Bank Guarantee for Advance Payment

[To be provided on the	relevant legal document,	as per applicable law,	, in the country of execution]
------------------------	--------------------------	------------------------	--------------------------------

	Bank Guarantee No
	Date
T-	
To [DGPC's address]	
Dear Sir/Madam,	

DGPC shall have the fullest liberty without affecting in any way the liability of the Bank under this guarantee from time to time to vary the advance or to extend the time for performance of the Contract by the Supplier. DGPC shall have the fullest liberty, without affecting this guarantee to postpone from time to time the exercise of any powers vested in them or of any right which they might have against the Supplier and to exercise the same at any time in any manner and either to enforce or to forbear to enforce any covenants contained or implied in the Contract between the DGPC and the Supplier or any other course or remedy or security available to DGPC. The Bank shall not be released of its obligations under these presents by any exercise by DGPC of its liberty with reference to the matters aforesaid or any of them or by reason of any other act or forbearance or other acts of omission or commission on the part of DGPC or any other indulgence shown by DGPC or by any other matter or thing whatsoever which under law would, but for this provision, have the effect of relieving the Bank.



The Bank also agrees that DGPC at its option shall be entitled to enforce this Guarantee against the Bank as a principal debtor, in the first instance without proceeding against the Supplier and notwithstanding any security or other guarantee that DGPC may have in relation to the Supplier's liabilities.

[insert currency and amount of the advance] and it shall remain in force up to and acluding and shall be extended from time to time for such period as may be desired by on whose behalf this guarantee has been given.				
All rights of DGPC under this guarantee shall be for from all liabilities after the above mentioned date	orfeited and the Bank shall be relieved and discharged or from the extended date.			
Dated thisday of20 .	at			
Witness:				
(Signature)	(Signature)			
(Name)	(Name)			
(Official Address)	(Official Address)			
	Attorney as per			
	Power of Attorney No:			
	Date			

(@)This date will be ninety (90) days after the scheduled end date of Delivery.



Note:

# Form 4: Validity extension of Bank Guarantee

Bank Guarantee No
Date
To [DGPC's Address]
Dear Sir/Madam,
Sub: Validity Extension of Bank Guarantee No
At the request of M/s*
Except as provided above, all other terms and conditions of the original Bank Guarantee No
Please treat this as an integral part of the original guarantee to which it would be attached.
Yours Faithfully,
(Signature)
(Name & Designation)
(Bank's Seal)
Authorized vide Power of Attorney No

**Note:** The extension of the Bank Guarantee should be forwarded to the Plant/ Department/ Corporate Office, from where the extension has been sought.



<sup>\*</sup> In case of Joint Ventures, name of all partners of the Joint Venture shall be mentioned.

# **SECTION VIII – ANNEXURE**



# **SECTION VIII – ANNEXURE**

1. Details of Electronic Bidding Procedure (if applicable): Not Applicable



# SECTION IX – VENDOR RATING SYSTEM



#### SECTION IX - VENDOR RATING SYSTEM

### 1. VENDOR RATING SYSTEM (VRS)

The assessment of the Vendors/Suppliers shall be done as follows:

#### 1.1. VENDOR ASSESSMENT CRITERIA

The annual rating shall be based only on two criteria: (i) Conformity rate (Quality) of each of the supplier and (ii) On time Delivery (On time performance).

The following formulae shall be used for the computation for both the criteria in percentage:

(1) Conformity Rate (CR) = Total quantity accepted

Total quantity ordered

(2) On Time Delivery (OTD) = Total quantity delivered on time

Total quantity ordered

### 1.2. PERFORMANCE MEASURE WEIGHTAGE

Considering the importance and its consequences of both the criteria, the weightage assigned is as follows:

Performance measure	Weightage		
Conformity Rate (CR)	50%		
On Time Delivery (OTD)	50%		
Total	100%		

### 1.3. SUPPLIER ASSESSMENT CATEGORY

The suppliers shall be categorized in following three categories.

Category	Score	Remarks	
A	80-100	Recommended/Preferred Suppliers	
В	50-79	<ul><li>✓ Supplier must be developed;</li><li>✓ Consider, but with mandatory debriefing on the short comings.</li></ul>	
С	0-49	<ul><li>✓ Supplier is not qualified;</li><li>✓ No purchasing allowed.</li></ul>	

### 1.4. ILLUSTRATION FOR THE COMPUTATION OF VENDOR RATING

The computation of above criteria are illustrated as follows:

At the end of the year, the total quantities of materials against the following two suppliers, M/s. ABC and M/s. XYZ shall be obtained from SAP system along with the required information.

Conformity Rate (CR)

Supplier	Total Qty. Ordered		Total Qty. Rejection
M/s. ABC	500	450	50
M/s. XYZ	600	450	150



### On Time Delivery (OTD)

Supplier	Total Qty. Ordered	Total Qty. Delivered on Time	Total Qty. Delayed
M/s. ABC	500	470	30
M/s. XYZ	600	480	120

### M/s. ABC

1/2/ 51 112 0	
Conformity Rate (CR)	= (Total Qty. Accepted/Total Qty. Ordered) X 100 = (450/500)x100 = 90%
On Time Delivery (OTD)	= (Total Qty. Delivered on Time/Total Qty. Ordered) X 100 = (470/500) X 100 = 94%
Total Rating	= 90% x 50 = 45 (For CR) = 94% x 50 = 47 (For OTD) = 92%

### M/s. XYZ

Conformity Rate (CR)	= (Total Qty. Accepted/Total Qty. Ordered) X 100	
	$= (450/600) \times 100$	
	= 75%	
On Time Delivery (OTD)	= (Total Qty. Delivered on Time/Total Qty. Ordered) X	
	100	
	= (480/600) X 100	
	= 80%	
<b>Total Rating</b>	$= 75\% \times 50 = 37.5 \text{ (For CR)}$	
	$= 80\% \times 50 = 40 \text{ (For OTD)}$	
	= 77.5%	

As can been seen from above table, M/s. ABC falls under category A and is a preferred/recommended supplier, while M/s. XYZ falls in category B and needs vendor development and guidance to improve their performance.

## 2. EVALUATION PERIOD, THRESHOLDS AND DEBARMENT OF VENDORS

### 2.1. Evaluation period

The assessment shall be evaluated at the end of every year and the report shall be extracted and maintained by Material Management Division, DGPC to take further actions.

#### 2.2. Threshold

For the purpose of vendor rating, the assessment shall be done for vendor whose cumulative supply is more than BTN 0.5 million in year.

## 2.3. Debarment of defaulters

Based on the assessment of vendors at the end of the year, all non-performing vendors shall be referred to the Debarment Committee as per the Debarment Rules 2019 of RGoB. The non-performing vendor falling under category B and C shall be subjected to referral to the Debarment Committee and the decision of the Committee shall be final and binding.

